CARRIER-TO-CARRIER AGREEMENT CHECKLIST

INSTRUCTIONS: Please complete all applicable parts of this form and submit it with related materials when filing a carrier-to-carrier agreement pursuant to 47 U.S.C. 252 and OAR 860-016-0000 et al. The Commission will utilize the information contained in this form to determine how to process the filing. Unless you request otherwise in writing, the Commission will serve all documents related to the review of this agreement electronically to the e-mail addresses listed below.

1.	PARTIES	Requesting Carrier	Affected Carrier			
Name	of Party:					
Contac	ct for Processing Qu	uestions:				
Nan	ne:					
Tele	ephone:					
E-m	ail:					
Contac	ct for Legal Questic	ons (if different):				
Nan	ne:					
Tele	ephone:					
E-m	ail:					
Other	Persons wanting E-	mail service of documents (if any):			
Nan	ne:					
E-m	ail:					
2.	TYPE OF FILING (Check all that apply. For example, parties seeking to adopt a previously approved agreement with new negotiated amendments should check both "Adoption" and "Amendment" categories.) Adoption: Adopts interconnection agreement previously approved by the Commission.					
	Parties to prior agreement &					
			der No(s).			
	Does filing adopt amendments to base agreement previously approved by the Commission?					
	NO					
	YES, a	approved in Docket ARB	, Order No(s)			
	New Agreement: Seeks approval of new negotiated agreement.					
	• Does this filing replace an agreement between the same parties that was previously approved by the Commission?					
	NO					
	YES, a	approved in Docket ARB	, Order No(s)			
	Amendment: Amends an existing carrier-to-carrier agreement.					
	• If the original agreement was negotiated, has it been approved by Commission?					
	NO, decision pending in Docket ARB					
	YES, a	approved in Docket ARB	, Order No(s)			
	If original agreement was an adoption, what was its docket number? Docket ARB					
	Other: Please	Other: Please explain.				

Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) Amendment to the Interconnection Agreement between Qwest Corporation and ICG Telecom Group, Inc. for the State of Oregon

This Amendment ("Amendment") is to the Interconnection Agreement between Qwest Corporation (f/k/a U S WEST Communications, Inc.) ("Qwest"), a Colorado corporation, and ICG Telecom Group, Inc. ("CLEC"), a Colorado corporation.

RECITALS

WHEREAS, the Parties entered into an Interconnection Agreement, for service in the State of Oregon, that was approved by the Oregon Public Utility Commission on January 10, 2002, as referenced in Docket No. ARB-395 ("Agreement"); and

WHEREAS, the Parties wish to amend the Agreement by adding the terms and conditions contained herein.

AGREEMENT

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual terms, covenants and conditions contained in this Amendment and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

1. Amendment Terms

This Amendment is made in order to replace the existing terms, conditions and rates for Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) (Section 9) of the Agreement, in its entirety, with the new terms, conditions and rates for Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) (Section 9), as set forth in Attachment 1 and Exhibits A, B, C and D, attached hereto and incorporated herein.

2. Effective Date

This Amendment shall be deemed effective upon Commission approval; however, the Parties may agree to implement the provisions of this Amendment upon execution. To accommodate this need, CLEC must generate, if necessary, an updated Customer Questionnaire. In addition to the Questionnaire, all system updates will need to be completed by Qwest. CLEC will be notified when all system changes have been made. Actual order processing may begin once these requirements have been met.

3. Amendments; Waivers

The provisions of this Amendment, including the provisions of this sentence, may not be amended, modified or supplemented, and waivers or consents to departures from the provisions of this Amendment may not be given without the written consent thereto by both Parties' authorized representative. No waiver by any Party of any default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder, whether intentional or not, will be deemed to extend to any prior or subsequent default, misrepresentation, or breach of warranty or covenant hereunder or affect in any way any rights arising by virtue of any prior or subsequent such occurrence.

4. Entire Agreement

This Amendment (including the documents referred to herein) constitutes the full and entire understanding and agreement between the Parties with regard to the subjects of this Amendment and supersedes any prior understandings, agreements, amendments, or representations by or between the Parties, written or oral, to the extent they relate in any way to the subjects of this Amendment.

The Parties intending to be legally bound have executed this Amendment as of the dates set forth below, in multiple counterparts, each of which is deemed an original, but all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument.

ICG Telecom Group, Inc.	Qwest Corporation
MAN WAY	Lillente
Authorized Signature	Authorized Signature
Michael D. Kallet Name Printed/Typed	L. T. Christensen Name Printed/Typed
EUP of operations	<u>Director – Business Policy</u> Title
12/11/02 Date	1/3/03

ATTACHMENT 1

SECTION 9.0 - UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENTS

9.1 General Terms

- 9.1.1 Changes in law, regulations or other "Existing Rules" relating to Unbundled Network Elements ("UNEs"), including additions and deletions of elements Qwest is required to unbundle and/or provide in a UNE Combination, shall be incorporated into the Agreement by amendment. CLEC and Qwest agree that the UNEs identified in this Amendment are not exclusive and that pursuant to changes in FCC rules, state laws, or the Bona Fide Request Process, CLEC may identify and request that Qwest furnish additional or revised UNEs to the extent required under Section 251(c)(3) of the Act and other Applicable Laws. Failure to list a UNE herein shall not constitute a waiver by CLEC to obtain a UNE subsequently defined by the FCC or the state Commission.
- Qwest shall provide non-discriminatory access to Unbundled Network Elements on rates, terms and conditions that are non-discriminatory, just and reasonable. The quality of an Unbundled Network Element Qwest provides, as well as the access provided to that element, will be equal between all Carriers requesting access to that element; second, where Technically Feasible, the access and Unbundled Network Element provided by Qwest will be provided in "substantially the same time and manner" to that which Qwest provides to itself or to its Affiliates. In those situations where Qwest does not provide access to Network Elements to itself, Qwest will provide access in a manner that provides CLEC with a meaningful opportunity to compete. For the period of time Qwest provides access to CLEC to an Unbundled Network Element, CLEC shall have exclusive use of the Network Element, except when the provisions herein indicate that a Network Element will be shared (such as Shared Transport). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Qwest shall provide access and UNEs at the service performance levels set forth in the Agreement. Notwithstanding specific language in other sections, all provisions of this Amendment regarding Unbundled Network Elements are subject to this requirement. In addition, Qwest shall comply with all state wholesale service quality requirements.
 - 9.1.2.1 If facilities are not available, Qwest will build facilities dedicated to an End User Customer if Qwest would be legally obligated to build such facilities to meet its Provider of Last Resort (POLR) obligation to provide service or its Eligible Telecommunications Carrier (ETC) obligation to provide basic Local Exchange Service. Should Qwest have an obligation to build under both POLR and ETC, then Qwest shall build consistent with the greater of its POLR or ETC obligations. CLEC will be responsible for any construction charges for which an End User Customer would be responsible. In other situations, Qwest does not agree that it is obligated to build UNEs, but it will consider requests to build UNEs pursuant to Section 9.19 of this Amendment.
 - 9.1.2.1.1 Upon receipt of an LSR or ASR, Qwest will follow the same process that it would follow for an equivalent retail service to determine if assignable facilities exist that fit the criteria necessary for the service requested. If available facilities are not readily identified through the normal assignment process, but facilities can be made ready by the requested Due Date, CLEC will not receive an additional FOC, and the order Due Date will not be changed.
 - 9.1.2.1.2 If cable capacity is available, Qwest will complete incremental

facility work (i.e., conditioning, place a drop, add a Network Interface Device, card existing subscriber Loop carrier systems at the Central Office and Remote Terminal, add Central Office tie pairs, add field cross jumpers) in order to complete facilities to the Customer premises.

- 9.1.2.1.3 During the normal assignment process, if no available facilities are identified for the UNE requested, Qwest will look for existing engineering job orders that could fill the request in the future. If an engineering job currently exists, Qwest will add CLEC's request to that engineering job and send CLEC a jeopardy notice. Upon completion of the engineering job, Qwest will send CLEC another FOC with a new Due Date. If facilities are not available and no engineering job exists that could fill the request in the future, Qwest will treat CLECs request as follows:
 - 9.1.2.1.3.1 For UNEs that meet the requirements set forth in Section 9.1.2.1, CLEC will receive a jeopardy notice. Qwest will initiate an engineering job order for delivery of primary service to the End User Customer. When the engineering job is completed, CLEC will receive another FOC identifying a new Due Date when the Loop will be ready for installation. Upon receipt of the second FOC, CLEC can request a different Due Date by submitting a SUP to change the Due Date to a later date.
 - 9.1.2.1.3.2 For UNEs that do not meet the requirements in Section 9.1.2.1, Qwest will send CLEC a rejection notice canceling the LSR or ASR. Upon receipt of the rejection notice, CLEC may submit a request to build UNEs pursuant to Section 9.19 of this Amendment.
- 9.1.2.1.4 Qwest will provide CLEC notification of major Loop facility builds through the ICONN database. This notification shall include the identification of any funded outside plant engineering jobs that exceeds \$100,000 in total cost, the estimated Ready for Service date, the number of pairs or fibers added, and the location of the new facilities (e.g., Distribution Area for copper distribution, route number for copper feeder, and termination CLLI codes for fiber). CLEC acknowledges that Qwest does not warrant or guarantee the estimated Ready for Service dates. CLEC also acknowledges that funded Qwest outside plant engineering jobs may be modified or cancelled at any time.

9.1.3 Reserved for Future Use.

- 9.1.4 Qwest will provide a connection between Unbundled Network Elements and a Demarcation Point. Such connection is an Interconnection Tie Pair (ITP). An ITP is required for each Unbundled Network Element or ancillary service delivered to CLEC. The ITP provides the connection between the Unbundled Network Element and the ICDF or other Demarcation Point. The ITP is ordered in conjunction with a UNE. The charges for the ITP are contained in Exhibit A. CLEC may order regeneration along with an ITP. The ITP may be ordered per termination. The Demarcation Point shall be:
 - (a) at CLEC-provided Cross Connection equipment located in CLEC's Virtual or Physical Collocation Space; or

- (b) if CLEC elects to use ICDF Collocation, at the Interconnection Distribution Frame (ICDF); or
- (c) if CLEC elects to use an ICDF in association with Virtual or Physical Collocation, at the ICDF; or
- (d) if CLEC elects to use a direct connection from its Collocation space to the distribution frame serving a particular element, at the distribution frame; or
- (e) at another Demarcation Point mutually-agreed to by the Parties.
- Quest will provide CLEC with the same features, functions and capabilities of a particular element or combinations of elements that Quest provides to itself. Quest will provide CLEC with all of the features and functionalities of a particular element or combination of elements (regardless of whether such combination of elements is ordered from Quest in combination or as elements to be combined by CLEC), so that CLEC can provide any Telecommunications Services that can be offered by means of such element or combination of elements. Quest will provide Unbundled Network Elements to CLEC in a manner that allows CLEC to combine such elements to provide any Telecommunications Services. Quest shall not in any way restrict CLECs use of any element or combination of elements (regardless of whether such combination of elements is ordered from Quest in combination or as elements to be combined by CLEC) except as Quest may be expressly permitted or required by Existing Rules.
- 9.1.6 Except as set forth in Section 9.23, the UNE Combinations Section, Qwest provides UNEs on an individual element basis. Charges, if any, for testing pursuant to this paragraph are contained in Exhibit A to this Amendment.
 - 9.1.6.1. When elements are provisioned by Qwest on an individual element basis (whether or not such elements are combined by CLEC with other elements provided by Qwest or CLEC):
 - a) Qwest will perform testing necessary or reasonably requested by CLEC, to determine that such UNE is capable of meeting the technical parameters established for each UNE.
 - b) Qwest will repair and maintain such element to ensure that UNE continues to meet the technical parameters established for each UNE. CLEC is responsible for the end-to-end transmission and circuit functionality testing for UNE Combinations created by CLEC.
 - c) Qwest will cooperate with CLEC in any Technically Feasible testing necessary or reasonably requested by CLEC to assist in determining end-to-end transmission and circuit functionality of such UNE.
 - 9.1.6.2 When elements are provisioned by Qwest in combination:
 - a) Qwest will perform testing necessary or reasonably requested by CLEC to determine that such combination and each UNE included in such combination is capable of meeting the technical parameters of the combination.

- b) Qwest will repair and maintain such combination and each UNE included in such combination to ensure that such UNE continues to meet the technical parameters of the combination.
- c) Qwest will cooperate with CLEC in any Technically Feasible testing necessary or reasonably requested by CLEC to determine end-to-end transmission and circuit functionality of such combination.
- 9.1.7 Installation intervals for Unbundled Network Elements are contained in Exhibit C.
- 9.1.8 Maintenance and Repair is described herein. The Repair Center contact telephone numbers are provided in the PCAT, which is located on the Qwest Web site.
- 9.1.9 In order to maintain and modernize the network properly, Qwest may make necessary modifications and changes to the UNEs in its network on an as needed basis. Such changes may result in minor changes to transmission parameters. Network maintenance and modernization activities will result in UNE transmission parameters that are within transmission limits of the UNE ordered by CLEC. Qwest shall provide advance notice of changes that affect network Interoperability pursuant to applicable FCC rules. Changes that affect network Interoperability include changes to local dialing from seven (7) to ten (10) digit, area code splits, and new area code implementation. FCC rules are contained in CFR Part 51 and 52. Qwest provides such disclosures on an Internet web site.
- 9.1.10 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.1.11 Exhibit A of this Amendment contains the rates for Unbundled Network Elements.
- 9.1.12 Miscellaneous Charges are in addition to nonrecurring and recurring charges set forth in Exhibit A. Miscellaneous Charges apply to activities CLEC requests Qwest perform, activities CLEC authorizes, or charges that are a result of CLECs actions, such as cancellation charges. Rates for Miscellaneous Charges are contained in Exhibit A. Unless otherwise provided for in this Amendment, no additional charges will apply.
- 9.1.13 Notwithstanding any reference, definition or provision to the contrary, a CLEC may provide any technically feasible data or voice Telecommunications Service allowed by law over any Loop or Loop portion of a UNE combination, including without limitation, "voice" services over high frequency portions of any Loop or "data" services over any low frequency portion of any Loop, provided such services do not interfere with "voiceband" or "data band" transmission parameters in accordance with FCC rules as more particularly described in this Agreement. Any related equipment provided by CLEC to deliver Telecommunications Services contemplated by this section must comply with appropriate ANSI standards such as T1.417 and T1.413. Other references to the voice or voice band portion of the Loop in this Agreement will mean the low frequency portion of the Loop.

9.2 Unbundled Loops

9.2.1 Description

The Local Loop Network Element is defined as a transmission facility between a distribution frame (or its equivalent) in an incumbent LEC Central Office and the Loop Demarcation Point at an end user premises. The Local Loop Network Element includes all features, functions, and capabilities of such transmission facility. Those features, functions, and capabilities include, but are not limited to, Dark Fiber, attached electronics (except those electronics used for the provision of Advanced Services, such as Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexers), and line conditioning. The Local Loop includes, but is not limited to, DS0, DS1, DS3, fiber, and other high capacity Loops.

9.2.1.1 "Demarcation Point" – is defined for purposes of this section as the point where Qwest owned or controlled facilities cease, and CLEC, end user, owner or landlord ownership of facilities begins.

9.2.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.2.2.1 Qwest shall provide CLEC, on a non-discriminatory basis, Unbundled Loops, (unbundled from local switching and transport) of substantially the same quality as the Loop that Qwest uses to provide service to its own end users. For Unbundled Loops that have a retail analogue, Qwest will provide these Unbundled Loops in substantially the same time and manner as Qwest provides to its own end users. Unbundled Loops shall be provisioned in accordance with Exhibit C and the performance metrics set forth in the Agreement and with a minimum of service disruption.
 - 9.2.2.1.1 Use of the word "capable" to describe Loops in Section 9.2 means that Qwest assures that the Loop meets the technical standards associated with the specified Network Channel/Network Channel Interface codes, as contained in the relevant technical publications and industry standards.
 - 9.2.2.1.2 Use of the word "compatible" to describe Loops in Section 9.2 means the Unbundled Loop complies with technical parameters of the specified Network Channel/Network Channel Interface codes as specified in the relevant technical publications and industry standards. Qwest makes no assumptions as to the capabilities of CLEC's Central Office equipment or the Customer Premises Equipment.
- 9.2.2.2 Analog (Voice Grade) Unbundled Loops. Analog (voice grade) Unbundled Loops are available as a two-wire or four-wire voice grade, point-to-point configuration suitable for local exchange type services. For the two-wire configuration, CLEC must specify the signaling option. The actual Loop facilities may utilize various technologies or combinations of technologies.
 - 9.2.2.2.1 If Qwest uses Integrated Digital Loop Carrier (IDLC) systems to provide the Local Loop, Qwest will first attempt, to the extent possible, to make alternate arrangements such as Line and Station Transfers (LST), to permit CLEC to obtain a contiguous copper Unbundled Loop. If a LST is not available, Qwest may also seek alternatives such as Integrated Network Access (INA), hair

pinning, or placement of a Central Office terminal, to permit CLEC to obtain an Unbundled Loop. If no such facilities are available, Qwest will make every feasible effort to unbundle the IDLC in order to provide the Unbundled Loop for CLEC.

- 9.2.2.2.2 If there are state service quality rules in effect at the time CLEC requests an Analog Unbundled Loop Qwest will provide an Analog Unbundled Loop that meets the state technical standards. If necessary to meet the state standards, Qwest will, at no cost to CLEC, remove load coils and Bridged Taps from the Loop in accordance with the requirements of the specific technical standard.
- 9.2.2.3 Digital Capable Loops DS1 and DS3 Capable Loops, Basic Rate (BRI) ISDN Capable Loops, 2/4 Wire Non-Loaded Loops, ADSL Compatible Loops and xDSL-I Capable Loops. Unbundled digital Loops are transmission paths capable of carrying specifically formatted and line coded digital signals. Unbundled digital Loops may be provided using a variety of transmission technologies including, but not limited to, metallic wire, metallic wire based digital Loop carrier, and fiber optic fed digital carrier systems. Qwest will provision digital Loops in a non-discriminatory manner, using the same facilities assignment processes that Qwest uses for itself to provide the requisite service. Digital Loops may use a single or multiple transmission technologies. DC continuity does not apply to digital capable Loops. If conditioning is required, then CLEC shall be charged for such conditioning as set forth in Exhibit A if it authorized Qwest to perform such conditioning.
 - 9.2.2.3.1 Qwest shall provide fiber and other high capacity Loops including but not limited to OC3, OC12, OC48 and OC192 Loops. With the exception of the digital Loops identified in Section 9.2.2.3, Qwest shall provide unbundled fiber and high capacity Loops to CLEC(s) where facilities are available and existing on an ICB basis. Qwest will provision fiber and other high capacity Loops in a non-discriminatory manner, using the same facilities assignment processes that Qwest uses for itself to provide the requisite service. DC continuity does not apply to fiber and other high capacity Loops provided under this Section. Qwest shall allow CLEC to access these high capacity Loops at accessible terminals including DSXs, FDPs or equivalent in the Central Office, Customer premises, or at Qwest owned outside plant structures (e.g., CEVs, RTs or huts) as defined in Section 9.3.1.1. ICB nonrecurring and recurring charges shall apply for fiber and other high capacity Loops provided under this Section.
 - 9.2.2.3.2 If CLEC orders a 2/4 wire non loaded or ADSL compatible Unbundled Loop for a Customer served by a digital Loop carrier system, Qwest will conduct an assignment process which considers the potential for a LST or alternative copper facility. If no copper facility capable of supporting the requested service is available, then Qwest will reject the order.
- 9.2.2.4 Non-Loaded Loops. CLEC may request that Qwest provide a non-loaded Unbundled Loop. In the event that no such facilities are available, CLEC may request that Qwest condition existing spare facilities. CLEC may indicate on the LSR that it pre-approves conditioning if conditioning is necessary. If CLEC has not pre-approved conditioning, Qwest will obtain CLEC's consent prior to undertaking any conditioning efforts. Upon CLEC pre-approval or approval of conditioning, and only if

conditioning is necessary, Qwest will dispatch a technician to condition the Loop by removing load coils and excess Bridged Tap to provide CLEC with a non-loaded Loop. CLEC will be charged the nonrecurring conditioning charge (i.e., cable unloading and Bridged Tap removal), if applicable, in addition to the Unbundled Loop installation nonrecurring charge.

- 9.2.2.4.1 If CLEC's End User Customer, for which CLEC has ordered x-DSL capable Unbundled Loops from Qwest (i) never receives x-DSL service from CLEC, (ii) suffers unreasonable delay in Provisioning, or (iii) experiences poor quality of service, in any case due to Qwest's fault, Qwest shall refund or credit to CLEC the conditioning charges associated with the service requested. This refund or credit is in addition to any other remedy available to CLEC.
- When CLEC requests a Basic Rate ISDN capable or an xDSL-I capable 9.2.2.5 Loop, Qwest will dispatch a technician, if necessary, to provide Extension Technology that takes into account for example: the additional regenerator placement, Central Office powering, Mid-Span repeaters, if required, BRITE cards in order to provision the Basic Rate ISDN capable and xDSL-I capable Loop. Extension Technology may be required in order to bring the circuit to the specifications necessary to accommodate the requested service. If the Circuit Design requires Extension Technology, to bring it up to the design standards, it will be added by Qwest, at no charge. Extension Technology can also be requested by CLEC to meet their specific needs. If Extension Technology is requested by CLEC, but is not required to meet the technical standards, then Qwest will provide the requested Extension Technology and will charge CLEC. provision ISDN (BRI) Capable and xDSL-I capable Loops using the specifications in the Technical Publication 77384. Refer to that document for more information. CLEC will be charged an Extension Technology recurring charge in addition to the Unbundled Loop recurring charge, if applicable, as specified in Exhibit A of this Amendment. The ISDN Capable Loop may also require conditioning (e.g., removal of loads or Bridged Tap).
- 9.2.2.6 For DS1 or DS3 capable Loops, Qwest will provide the necessary electronics at both ends, including any intermediate repeaters. In addition, CLEC will have access to these terminations for testing purposes.
 - 9.2.2.6.1 DS1 capable Loops provide a transmission path between a Central Office network interface at a DS1 panel or equivalent in a Qwest serving Central Office and the network interface at the end user location. DS1 capable Loops transport bi-directional DS1 signals with a nominal transmission rate of 1.544 Mbit/s. DS1 capable Loops shall meet the design requirements specified in Technical Publication 77375 (Unbundled Loops) and 77375 (DS1).
 - 9.2.2.6.2 DS3 capable Loops provide a transmission path between a Qwest Central Office network interface and an equivalent Demarcation Point at an end user location. DS3 capable Loops transport bi-directional DS3 signals with a nominal transmission rate of 44.736 Mbit/s. DS3 capable Loops shall meet the design requirements specified in Technical Publications 77384 (Unbundled Loop) and 77324 (DS3).
- 9.2.2.7 Qwest is not obligated to provision BRI-ISDN, xDSL-I, DS1, or DS3 capable or ADSL compatible Loops to End User Customers in areas served exclusively

by Loop facilities or transmission equipment that are not compatible with the requested service.

- 9.2.2.8 Loop Qualification Tools. Qwest offers five (5) Loop qualification tools: the ADSL Loop Qualification Tool, Raw Loop Data Tool, POTS Conversion to Unbundled Loop Tool, MegaBit Qualification Tool, and ISDN Qualification Tool. These and any future Loop qualification tools Qwest develops will provide CLEC access to Loop qualification information in a nondiscriminatory manner and will provide CLEC the same Loop qualification information available to Qwest.
 - 9.2.2.8.1 ADSL Loop Qualification Tool. CLEC may use the ADSL Loop Qualification tool to pre-qualify the requested circuit utilizing the existing telephone number or address to determine whether it meets ADSL specifications. The qualification process screens the circuit for compliance with the design requirements specified in Technical Publication 77384.
 - 9.2.2.8.2 Raw Loop Data Tools. Qwest offers two (2) types of Raw Loop Data Tools. If CLEC has a digital certificate, CLEC may access the Wire Center Raw Loop Data Tool, via: http://ecom.qwest.com/rld/. The Wire Center Raw Loop Data Tool provides CLEC the following information: Wire Center CLLI code, cable name, pair name, terminal address, MLT distance, segment (F1, F2), sub-segment (e.g., 1 of F1), segment length, segment gauge, Bridged Tap length by segment, Bridged Tap offset distance, load coil type, and pair gain type. CLEC may also access the IMA Raw Loop Data Tool for Loop specific information. The IMA Raw Loop Data Tool may be accessed through IMA-GUI or IMA-EDI. This tool provides CLEC the following information: Wire Center CLLI code, cable name, pair name, terminal address, MLT distance, segment (F1, F2), sub-segment (e.g., 1 of F1), segment length, segment gauge, Bridged Tap length by segment, Bridged Tap offset distance, load coil type, number of loads, and pair gain type.
 - 9.2.2.8.3 POTS Conversion to Unbundled Loop Tool. The POTS Conversion to Unbundled Loop Tool is available to CLECs through IMA-GUI or IMA-EDI. This tool informs CLEC whether the facility is copper or pair gain and whether there are loads on the Loop.
 - 9.2.2.8.4 MegaBit Qualification Tool. The MegaBit Qualification Tool is available to CLECs through IMA-GUI or IMA-EDI. This tool provides a "yes/no" answer regarding the Loop's ability to support Qwest DSL (formerly MegaBit) service. If the MegaBit Qualification Tool returns a "no" answer, it provides a brief explanation.
 - 9.2.2.8.5 ISDN Qualification Tool. The ISDN Qualification Tool is available to CLECs through IMA-GUI or IMA-EDI. This tool permits CLEC to view information on multiple lines and will inform CLEC of the number of lines found. If an ISDN capable Loop is found, the tool identifies the facility and, if applicable, pair gain.
 - 9.2.2.8.6 If the Loop make-up information for a particular facility is not contained in the Loop qualification tools, if the Loop qualification tools return unclear or incomplete information, or if CLEC identifies any inaccuracy in the

information returned from the Loop qualification tools, and provides Qwest with the basis for CLEC's belief that the information is inaccurate, then CLEC may request, and Qwest will perform a manual search of the company's records, back office systems and databases where Loop information resides. provide CLEC via email, the Loop information identified during the manual search within forty-eight (48) hours of Qwest's receipt of CLEC's request for manual The email will contain the following Loop makeup information: composition of the Loop material; location and type of pair gain devices, the existence of any terminals, such as remote terminals or digital Loop terminals, Bridged Tap, and load coils; Loop length, and wire gauge. In the case of Loops served by digital Loop carrier, the email will provide the availability of spare feeder and distribution facilities that could be used to provision service to the Customer, including any spare facilities not connected to the Switch and Loop makeup for such spare facilities. After completion of the investigation, Qwest will load the information into the LFACS database, which will populate this Loop information into the fields in the Loop qualification tools.

- 9.2.2.9 Provisioning Options. Six (6) Provisioning options are available for Unbundled Loop elements. Charges for these Provisioning options vary depending on the type of Loop requested. Rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment. Testing parameters are described below and in Qwest Technical Publication 77384.
 - 9.2.2.9.1 Basic Installation. Basic Installation may be ordered for new or existing Unbundled Loops. Upon completion, Qwest will call CLEC to notify CLEC that the Qwest work has been completed.
 - 9.2.2.9.1.1 For an existing end user, the Basic Installation option is a "lift and lay" procedure. The Central Office Technician (COT) "lifts" the Loop from its current termination and "lays" it on a new termination connecting to CLEC. There is no associated circuit testing performed.
 - 9.2.2.9.1.2 For new end user service, the Basic Installation option involves the COT and Field Technician (CST/NT) completing circuit wiring and performing the required performance tests to ensure the new circuit meets the required parameter limits. The test results are NOT provided to CLEC.
 - 9.2.2.9.1.3 For basic installation of existing 2/4 wire analog Loops, Qwest provides a Quick Loop option that enables CLEC to receive the Quick Loop installation interval as set forth in Exhibit C. Quick Loop installation includes only a simple lift and lay procedure. Quick Loop is not available with cooperative testing, coordinated installation, or when unbundling from an IDLC to a copper alternative.
 - 9.2.2.9.2 Basic Installation with Performance Testing. Basic Installation with Performance Testing may be ordered for new or existing Unbundled Loops.
 - 9.2.2.9.2.1 For an existing end user, Basic Installation with Performance Testing is a "lift and lay" procedure. The Central Office Technician (COT) "lifts" the Loop from its current termination and "lays" it

- on a new termination connecting CLEC. The COT and Implementor/Tester perform the required performance tests to ensure that the new circuit meets required parameter limits.
- 9.2.2.9.2.2 The Qwest Implementor/Tester will read the test results to CLEC on close-out and email the performance test results within two (2) business days to a single, designated CLEC office email address.
- 9.2.2.9.2.3 For new end user service, the Basic Installation with Performance Testing option requires a dispatch to the end user premises. The COT and Field Technician complete circuit wiring and perform the required performance tests to ensure the new circuit meets the required parameter limits. These test results are read to CLEC by the Qwest Implementor/Tester on close-out. Within two (2) business days, Qwest will email the performance test results to a single, designated CLEC office email address.
- Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing. Coordinated 9.2.2.9.3 installation with cooperative testing may be ordered for new or existing service. For both new and existing service, CLEC must designate a specific "Appointment Time" when it submits the LSR. On the Due Date (DD), at the CLEC designated "Appointment Time", the Qwest Implementor/Tester contacts CLEC to ensure CLEC is ready for installation. If CLEC is not ready within thirty (30) minutes of the scheduled appointment time, then CLEC must reschedule the installation by submitting a supplemental LSR for a new Due Date and appointment time. If Qwest is not ready within thirty (30) minutes of the scheduled appointment time, Qwest will waive the nonrecurring charge for the installation option. If Qwest fails to perform cooperative testing due to Qwest's fault, Qwest will waive the nonrecurring charge for the installation option. If CLEC still desires cooperative testing, the Parties will attempt to set a new appointment time on the same Day and, if unable to do so, Qwest will issue a jeopardy notice and a FOC with a new Due Date.
 - 9.2.2.9.3.1 For an existing end user, Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing is a "lift and lay" procedure with cooperative testing. The COT completes the installation in the Central Office and performs testing that CLEC requests. Upon completion of Qwest performance testing, the Qwest Implementor/Tester will contact CLEC, read the Qwest test results, and begin CLEC cooperative testing. Within two (2) business days, Qwest will email the Qwest test results to a single, designated CLEC office email address. CLEC will be charged for any Provisioning test CLEC requests that is not defined in the Qwest Technical Publication 77384.
 - 9.2.2.9.3.2 For new end user service, Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing may require a dispatch of a technician to the end user premises. The COT and Field Technician complete circuit wiring and perform the required performance tests to ensure that the new circuit meets required parameter limits. Upon completion of Qwest performance testing, the Qwest Implementor/Tester will contact CLEC,

read the Qwest test results, and begin CLEC cooperative testing. Within two (2) business days, Qwest will email the Qwest test results to a single, designated CLEC office email address. CLEC will be charged for any Provisioning test not defined in the Qwest Technical Publication 77384.

- 9.2.2.9.4 Installation without Cooperative Testing. Coordinated Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing may be ordered for new or existing service. For both new and existing service, CLEC must designate a specific "Appointment Time" when it submits the LSR. On the Due Date (DD), at the CLEC designated "Appointment Time", the Qwest Implementor/Tester contacts CLEC to ensure CLEC is ready for installation. If CLEC is not ready within thirty (30) minutes of the scheduled appointment time, then CLEC must reschedule the installation by submitting a supplemental LSR. If Qwest is not ready within thirty (30) minutes of the scheduled appointment time, Qwest will waive the nonrecurring charge for the installation option and the Parties will attempt to set a new appointment time on the same Day and, if unable to do so, Qwest will issue a jeopardy notice and a FOC with a new Due Date.
 - 9.2.2.9.4.1 For an existing Unbundled Loop this Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing is a "lift and lay" procedure without a dispatch, that offers CLEC the ability to coordinate the conversion activity. The Qwest Implementor advises CLEC when the "lift and lay" procedure is complete.
 - 9.2.2.9.4.2 For new Unbundled Loops, Qwest may dispatch a technician to terminate the new circuit at the end user premises. The Field Technician will not remain on the premises to perform the coordinated installation once the circuit is in place. The COT completes the installation in the Central Office, and the COT and Implementor/Tester complete the required performance tests to ensure that the new circuit meets required parameter limits. CLEC will not receive test results. When installation is complete, Qwest will notify CLEC.
- 9.2.2.9.5 Basic Installation with Cooperative Testing. Basic Installation with Cooperative Testing may be ordered for new or existing Unbundled Loops.
 - 9.2.2.9.5.1 For an existing end user, Basic Installation with Cooperative Testing is a "lift and lay" procedure with Cooperative Testing on the Due Date. The COT "lifts" the Loop from its current termination and "lays" it on a new termination connecting to CLEC. Upon completion of Qwest performance testing, the Qwest Implementor/Tester will contact CLEC, read the Qwest test results, and begin CLEC cooperative testing. Within two (2) business days, Qwest will email the Qwest test results to a single, designated CLEC office email address. CLEC and Qwest will perform a Loop back acceptance test, accept the Loop, and exchange demarcation information.
 - 9.2.2.9.5.2 For new end user service, Basic Installation with Cooperative Testing may require a dispatch to the end user premises. The COT and Field Technician complete circuit wiring and perform the required performance tests to ensure the new circuit meets the required

parameter limits.

9.2.2.9.5.3 If Qwest fails to perform cooperative testing due to Qwest's fault, Qwest will waive the nonrecurring charge for the installation option. If CLEC still desires cooperative testing, the Parties will attempt to set a new appointment time on the same Day and, if unable to do so, Qwest will issue a jeopardy notice and a FOC with a new Due Date.

9.2.2.9.6 Performance Testing. Qwest performs the following performance tests for various Loop types:

2-Wire and 4-Wire Analog Loops

No Opens, Grounds, Shorts, or Foreign Volts

Insertion Loss = 0 to -8.5 dB at 1004 Hz

Automatic Number Identification (ANI) when dial-tone is present

2-Wire and 4-Wire Non-Loaded Loops

No Load Coils, Opens, Grounds, Shorts, or Foreign Volts

Insertion Loss = 0 to -8.5 dB at 1004 Hz

Automatic Number Identification (ANI) when dial-tone is present

Basic Rate ISDN and xDSL-I Capable Loops

No Load Coils, Opens, Grounds, Shorts, or Foreign Volts

Insertion Loss = \leq 40 dB at 40 kHz

Automatic Number Identification (ANI) when dial-tone is present

DS1 Capable Loops

No Load Coils, Opens, Grounds, Shorts, or Foreign Volts

DS3 Capable Loops

Continuity Testing

ADSL Compatible Loops

No Load Coils, Opens, Grounds, Shorts, or Foreign Volts

Insertion Loss = ≤ 41 dB at 196 kHz

Automatic Number Identification (ANI) when dial-tone is present

9.2.2.9.7 Project Coordinated Installation: A project coordinated

installation permits CLEC to obtain a coordinated installation for Unbundled Loops with or without LNP, where CLEC orders Unbundled DS1 Capable, Unbundled DS3 Capable or twenty-five (25) or more DS0 Unbundled Loops.

- 9.2.2.9.7.1 The date and time for the project coordinated installation requires up-front planning and may need to be negotiated between Qwest and CLEC. All requests will be processed on a first come, first served basis and are subject to Qwest's ability to meet a reasonable demand. Considerations such as system down time, Switch upgrades, Switch maintenance, and the possibility of other CLECs requesting the same FDT in the same Switch (Switch contention) must be reviewed. In the event that any of these situations would occur, Qwest will negotiate with CLEC for an agreed upon FDT, prior to issuing the Firm Order Confirmation (FOC). In special cases where CLEC is ordering Unbundled Loop with LNP, the FDT must be agreed upon, the interval to reach agreement will not exceed two (2) Days from receipt of an accurate LSR. In addition, standard intervals will apply.
- 9.2.2.9.7.2 CLEC shall request a project coordinated installation by submitting a Local Service Request (LSR) and designating this order as a project coordinated installation in the remarks section of the LSR form.
- 9.2.2.9.7.3 CLEC will incur additional charges for the project coordinated installation dependent upon the coordinated time. The rates are based upon whether the request is within Qwest's normal business hours or Out Of Hours. Qwest normal business hours for Unbundled Loops are 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday. The rates for coordinated installations are set forth in Exhibit A. Where LNP is included, see the Ancillary Section for rate elements.
- 9.2.2.9.7.4 Qwest will schedule the appropriate number of employees prior to the cut, normally not to exceed four employees, based upon information provided by CLEC. If the Project Coordinated Installation includes LNP, CLEC will also have appropriate personnel scheduled for the negotiated FDT. If CLEC's information is modified during the installation, and, as a result, non-scheduled employees are required, CLEC shall be charged a three (3) hour minimum callout charge per each additional non-scheduled employee. If the installation is either cancelled, or supplemented (supp) to change the Due Date, within twenty-four (24) hours of the negotiated FDT, CLEC will be charged a one person three (3) hour minimum charge. For Project Coordinated Installations with LNP, if the Coordinated Installation is cancelled due to a Qwest error or a new Due Date is requested by Qwest, within twenty-four (24) hours of the negotiated FDT, Qwest may be charged by CLEC one person three (3) hour minimum charge as set forth in Exhibit A.
- 9.2.2.9.7.5 If CLEC orders Project Coordinated Installation with LNP and in the event the LNP conversion is not successful, CLEC and Qwest agree to isolate and fix the problem in a timeframe acceptable to CLEC or the Customer. If the problem cannot be corrected within an

acceptable timeframe to CLEC or the Customer, CLEC may request the restoral of Qwest service for the ported Customer. Such restoration shall begin immediately upon request. If CLEC is in error then a supplemental order shall be provided to Qwest. If Qwest is in error, no supplemental order or additional order will be required of CLEC.

- 9.2.2.9.7.6 If CLEC orders project coordinated Installation with LNP, Qwest shall ensure that any LNP order activity requested in conjunction with a project coordinated installation shall be implemented in a manner that avoids interrupting service to the end user.
- 9.2.2.10 Multiplexing. Multiplexing is offered in DS3 to DS1 and DS1 to DS0 configurations. Except as specifically set forth in Section 9.2, CLEC may order multiplexing, including conversion from special access or private line circuits, for Unbundled Loops under the rates, terms and conditions for multiplexing of Enhanced Extended Loop (EEL), in Section 9.23.3.9 of this Amendment. The requirements with respect to providing a significant amount of local exchange traffic under Section 9.23.3.7 shall not apply to conversions to Unbundled Loop.
- 9.2.2.11 In order to properly maintain and modernize the network, Qwest may make necessary modifications and changes to Unbundled Loops, ancillary and Finished Services in its network on an as needed basis. Such changes may result in minor changes to transmission parameters. Changes that affect network Interoperability require advance notice pursuant to the Notices Section of the Agreement.
- 9.2.2.12 If there is a conflict between an end user (or its respective agent) and CLEC regarding the disconnection or Provisioning of Unbundled Loops, Qwest will advise the end user to contact CLEC, and Qwest will initiate contact with CLEC.
 - (a) Reserved for Future Use.
 - (b) Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.2.2.13 Facilities and lines Qwest furnishes on the premises of CLEC's end user up to and including the Demarcation Point are the property of Qwest. Qwest shall have reasonable access to all such facilities for network management purposes. Qwest will coordinate entry dates and times with appropriate CLEC personnel to accommodate testing, inspection repair and maintenance of such facilities and lines. CLEC will not inhibit Qwest's employees and agents from entering said premises to test, inspect, repair and maintain such facilities and lines in connection with such purposes or, upon termination or cancellation of the Unbundled Loop service, to remove such facilities and lines. Such entry is restricted to testing, inspection, repair and maintenance of Qwest's property in that facility. Entry for any other purpose is subject to audit provisions in the Audit section of the Agreement.
- 9.2.2.14 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.2.2.15 Reuse of Loop Facilities.
 - 9.2.2.15.1 When an end user contacts Qwest with a request to convert their local service from CLEC to Qwest, Qwest will notify CLEC of the loss of the

end user, and will disconnect the Loop Qwest provided to CLEC. Qwest will disconnect the Loop only where Qwest has obtained proper Proof of Authorization.

- 9.2.2.15.2 When CLEC contacts Qwest with a request to convert an end user from their current CLEC (old CLEC) to them (new CLEC), new CLEC is responsible for notifying old CLEC of the conversion. Qwest will disconnect the Loop Qwest provided old CLEC and, where technically compatible, will reuse the Loop for the service requested by new CLEC (e.g., resale service).
- 9.2.2.15.3 When CLEC contacts Qwest with a request to convert an end user from Qwest to CLEC, Qwest will reuse the existing Loop facilities for the service requested by CLEC to the extent those facilities are technically compatible with the service to be provided. Upon CLEC request, Qwest will condition the existing Loop in accordance with the rates set forth in Exhibit A.
- 9.2.2.15.4 Upon completion of the disconnection of the Loop, Qwest will send a Loss Notification report to the original competitive Carrier signifying completion of the loss.
- 9.2.2.16 Lack of Facilities; Priority Right to Facilities. In the event Qwest notifies CLEC that facilities ordered are not available from Qwest at the time of the order, Qwest shall maintain the order as pending for a period of thirty (30) business days. If facilities become available to fill the order within that thirty (30) business day period, Qwest shall notify the CLEC of such availability. CLEC and Qwest acknowledge that the availability of facilities hereunder is on a first come, first served basis. Any facility orders placed by any other provider, including Qwest, which predate CLEC's order shall have priority in any facilities made available under the terms of this section.

9.2.3 Rate Elements

The following recurring and nonrecurring rates for Unbundled Loops are set forth in Exhibit A of this Amendment. Recurring charges vary based on CLEC selected installation options, conditioning, and extension technology.

- 9.2.3.1 2/4 Wire Analog Loop (Voice Grade) Recurring and Nonrecurring rates.
- 9.2.3.2 2/4 Wire Non-Loaded Loop Recurring and Nonrecurring rates.
- 9.2.3.3 DS1 and DS3 Capable Loop, OC3, OC12, OC48, OC192, Basic Rate (BRI) ISDN, ADSL Compatible Loop and xDSL-I Capable Loop Recurring and Nonrecurring rates.
 - 9.2.3.3.1 DS0, DS1 and DS3 Capable Loop, OCn Conversion Nonrecurring rates associated with the conversion of special access or private lines to Unbundled Loops.
- 9.2.3.4 Extension Technology Recurring and Nonrecurring rates for Digital Capable Loops, including Basic Rate (BRI) ISDN and xDSL-I Capable Loops.
- 9.2.3.5 Conditioning Nonrecurring rates 2/4 wire non-loaded Loops, Basic Rate

- (BRI) ISDN, ADSL Compatible Loop and xDSL-I Capable Loop, as requested and approved by CLEC.
- 9.2.3.6 Miscellaneous Charges, as defined in the Agreement and Section 9.1.12, may apply.
- 9.2.3.7 Out of Hours Coordinated Installations.
 - 9.2.3.7.1 For purposes of service installation, Qwest's installation hours are 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday.
 - 9.2.3.7.2 Intentionally Left Blank.
 - 9.2.3.7.3 Intentionally Left Blank.
 - 9.2.3.7.4 Intentionally Left Blank.
 - 9.2.3.7.5 For coordinated installations scheduled to commence Out of Hours, or rescheduled by CLEC to commence Out of Hours, CLEC will incur additional charges for the Out of Hours coordinated installation as set forth in Exhibit A.

9.2.4 Ordering Process

- 9.2.4.1 Unbundled Loops are ordered via an LSR. Ordering processes are contained in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement. Detailed ordering processes are found on the Qwest wholesale website.
- 9.2.4.2 Prior to placing orders on behalf of the end user, CLEC shall be responsible for obtaining and have in its possession a Proof of Authorization.
- 9.2.4.3 Based on the pre-order Loop make-up, CLEC can determine if the circuit can meet the technical parameters for the specific service CLEC intends to offer.
 - 9.2.4.3.1 Before submitting an order for a 2/4 wire non-loaded Loop, ADSL compatible Loop, ISDN capable Loop or xDSL-I capable Loop, CLEC should use one of Qwest's Loop make-up tools available via IMA-EDI, IMA-GUI, or the web-based application interface to obtain specific information about the Loop CLEC seeks to order.
 - 9.2.4.3.1.1 Based on the Loop make up information provided through Qwest tools, CLEC must determine whether conditioning is required to provide the xDSL service it intends to offer. If Loop conditioning is required, CLEC may authorize Qwest to perform such Loop conditioning on its LSR. If CLEC does not pre-approve Loop conditioning, Qwest will assume that CLEC has determined that Loop conditioning is not necessary to provide the xDSL service CLEC seeks to offer. If CLEC or Qwest determines that conditioning is necessary, and CLEC authorizes Qwest to perform the conditioning, Qwest will perform the conditioning. CLEC will be charged for the conditioning in accordance with the rates in Exhibit A. If Qwest determines that conditioning is

necessary and CLEC has not previously authorized Qwest to perform the conditioning on the LSR, Qwest will send CLEC a rejection notice indicating the need to obtain approval for conditioning. The CLEC must submit a revised LSR before the conditioning work will commence. Once Qwest receives the revised LSR, the fifteen (15) business day conditioning interval will begin as described in Section 9.2.4.9.

- 9.2.4.3.1.2 Proposed Colorado Trial. For a 2/4 wire non-loaded Loop, ADSL compatible Loop, ISDN capable Loop or xDSL-I capable Loop, Qwest will return a Firm Order Confirmation (FOC) to CLEC within 72 hours from receipt of a valid and accurate LSR. Return of such FOC will indicate that Qwest has identified a Loop assignment. Such FOC will provide CLEC with a firm Due Date commitment or indication that appropriate facilities are not available to fill CLEC's order.
 - 9.2.4.3.1.2.1 If CLEC has pre-approved Loop conditioning, and conditioning is not necessary, Qwest will return the FOC with the standard interval (i.e. five (5) Days).
 - 9.2.4.3.1.2.2 If CLEC has not pre-approved Loop conditioning and Qwest determines that the Loop contains load coils, Qwest will notify CLEC via a reject notification. CLEC must submit and wait for a new version of the LSR approving Loop conditioning. In this scenario, the Application Date will correspond to date the new version is received by Qwest.
 - 9.2.4.3.1.2.3 Reserved for Future Use.
 - 9.2.4.3.1.2.4 If appropriate facilities are not available to fill CLEC's order, and a facility build that would satisfy CLEC's order is not scheduled and funded, Qwest will send CLEC a rejection notice and cancel the order.
- 9.2.4.4 Installation intervals for all Unbundled Loops are defined in Exhibit C. The interval will start when Qwest receives a complete and accurate LSR. The LSR date is considered the start of the service interval if the order is received prior to 7:00 p.m. For service requests received after 7:00 p.m., the service interval will begin on the next business day.
 - 9.2.4.4.1 When CLEC places an order for an Unbundled Loop with Qwest that is complete and accurate, Qwest will reply to CLEC with a Firm Order Confirmation within the time specified in the Agreement. The Firm Order Confirmation will contain the Due Date that specifies the date on which Qwest will provision the Loop. Qwest will implement adequate processes and procedures to assure the accuracy of the commitment date. If Qwest must make changes to the commitment date, Qwest will promptly issue a jeopardy notification to CLEC that will clearly state the reason for the change in commitment date. Qwest will also submit a new Firm Order Confirmation that will clearly identify the new Due Date.
- 9.2.4.5 Installation intervals for Unbundled Loops apply when Qwest has

facilities or network capacity available.

- 9.2.4.6 Upon CLEC request, Qwest will convert special access or private line circuits to Unbundled Loops, with or without multiplexing, provided the service terminates at the Collocation in the Serving Wire Center. If multiplexing is not involved, then the Loop conversion ordering process applies. However, if the conversion includes multiplexing, then the ordering process associated with the conversion to EELs applies. The requirements with respect to providing a significant amount of local exchange traffic under Section 9.23.3.7 shall not apply to conversions to Unbundled Loop.
- 9.2.4.7 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.2.4.8 When ordering Unbundled Loops, CLEC is responsible for obtaining or providing facilities and equipment that are compatible with the service CLEC seeks to provide.
- 9.2.4.9 The installation interval for xDSL Loops depends on the need to condition the Loop.
 - 9.2.4.9.1 When load coils and Bridged Tap do not exist, CLEC may request the standard Due Date interval, which will apply upon submission of a complete and accurate LSR.
 - 9.2.4.9.2 When load coils and/or Bridged Taps do exist, CLEC will request the minimum fifteen (15) business days Desired Due Date. CLEC can determine the existence of load coils or Bridged Tap by using one of the Loop make-up tools. CLEC may pre-approve line conditioning on the LSR and, by doing so, CLEC agrees to pay any applicable conditioning charges. If CLEC did not request the fifteen (15) Day interval and Qwest determines that conditioning is required, then the fifteen (15) business day interval starts when the need for conditioning is identified and CLEC approves the conditioning charges.
- 9.2.4.10 Out of Hours Coordinated Installations.
 - 9.2.4.10.1 For purposes of this Section, Qwest's standard installation hours are 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., Monday through Friday. Installations requested outside of these hours are considered to be Out of Hours Installations.
 - 9.2.4.10.2 CLEC may request an Out of Hours Coordinated Installation outside of Qwest's standard installation hours.
 - 9.2.4.10.3 To request Out of Hours Coordinated Installations, CLEC will submit an LSR designating the desired appointment time. CLEC must specify an Out of Hours Coordinated Installation in the Remarks section of the LSR.
 - 9.2.4.10.4 The date and time for Out of Hours Coordinated Installations may need to be negotiated between Qwest and CLEC because of system downtime, Switch upgrades, Switch maintenance, and the possibility of other CLECs requesting the same appointment times in the same Switch (Switch contention).

9.2.5 Maintenance and Repair

- 9.2.5.1 CLEC is responsible for its own end user base and will have the responsibility for resolution of any service trouble report(s) from its end users. CLEC will perform trouble isolation on the Unbundled Loop and any associated ancillary services prior to reporting trouble to Qwest. CLEC shall have access for testing purposes at the Demarcation Point. Qwest will work cooperatively with CLEC to resolve trouble reports when the trouble condition has been isolated and found to be within a portion of Qwest's network. Qwest and CLEC will report trouble isolation test results to the other. For Unbundled Loops, each party shall be responsible for the costs of performing trouble isolation on its facilities, subject to Sections 9.2.5.2 and 9.2.5.3.
- 9.2.5.2 When CLEC requests that Qwest perform trouble isolation with CLEC, a Maintenance of Service charge will apply if the trouble is found to be on the end user's side of the Demarcation Point. If the trouble is on the end user's side of the Demarcation Point, and CLEC authorizes Qwest to repair the trouble on CLEC's behalf, Qwest will charge CLEC the appropriate Additional Labor Charges set forth in Exhibit A in addition to the Maintenance of Service charge.
- 9.2.5.3 When CLEC elects not to perform trouble isolation and Qwest performs tests on the Unbundled Loop at CLEC's request, a Maintenance of Service charge shall apply if the trouble is not in Qwest's facilities. Maintenance and Repair processes are set forth in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement. Maintenance of Service charges are set forth in Exhibit A.
- 9.2.5.4 Qwest will maintain detailed records of trouble reports of CLEC-ordered Unbundled Loops comparing CLEC provided data with internal data, and evaluate such reports on at a minimum of a quarterly basis to determine the cause of Loop problems. Qwest will conduct a quarterly root cause analysis of problems associated with UNE Loops provided to CLECs by Qwest. Based on this analysis, Qwest will take corrective measure to fix persistent and recurrent problems, reporting to CLECs on the analysis and the process changes that are instituted implemented to fix the problems.

9.2.6. Spectrum Management

- 9.2.6.1 Qwest will provide 2/4 Wire non-loaded Loops, ADSL compatible Loops, ISDN capable Loops, xDSL-I capable Loops, DS1 capable Loops and DS3 capable Loops (collectively referred to in this Section 9.2.6 as "xDSL Loops") in a non-discriminatory manner to permit CLEC to provide Advanced Services to its End User Customers. Such Loops are defined herein and are in compliance with FCC requirements and guidelines recommended by the Network Reliability and Interoperability Council (NRIC) to the FCC, such as guidelines set forth in T1-417.
- 9.2.6.2 When ordering xDSL Loops, CLEC will provide Qwest with appropriate information using NC/NCI codes to describe the Power Spectral Density mask (PSD) for the type of technology CLEC will deploy. CLEC also agrees to notify Qwest of any change in Advanced Services technology that results in a change in spectrum management class on the xDSL Loop. Qwest agrees CLEC need not provide the speed or power at which the newly deployed or changed technology will operate if the technology fits within a generic PSD mask.

- 9.2.6.2.1 CLEC information provided to Qwest pursuant to Section 9.2.6.2 shall be deemed Confidential Information and Qwest may not distribute, disclose or reveal, in any form, this material other than as allowed and described in subsections of 9.2.6.2.
- 9.2.6.2.2 The Parties may disclose, on a need to know basis only, CLEC Confidential Information provided pursuant to Section 9.2.6.2, to legal personnel, if a legal issue arises, as well as to network and growth planning personnel responsible for spectrum management functions. In no case shall the aforementioned personnel who have access to such Confidential Information be involved in Qwest's retail marketing, sales or strategic planning.
- 9.2.6.3 If CLEC wishes to deploy new technology not yet designated with a PSD mask, Qwest and CLEC agree to work cooperatively to determine Spectrum Compatibility. Qwest and CLEC agree, as defined by the FCC, that technology is presumed acceptable for deployment when it complies with existing industry standards, is approved by a standards body or by the FCC or Commission, of if technology has been deployed elsewhere without a "significant degradation of service".
- 9.2.6.4 Qwest recognizes that the analog T1 service traditionally used within its network is a "known Disturber" as designated by the FCC. Qwest must segregate such T1s, by whomever employed, within binder groups in a manner that minimizes interference. Where such T1s interfere with other services, Qwest must, to the extent technically feasible, replace its T1s with a technology that will eliminate interference problems within ninety (90) days. If there is no technically feasible alternative, Qwest or CLEC may petition the Commission to resolve the dispute regarding the alleged interference.
- 9.2.6.5 If either Qwest or CLEC claims a service is significantly degrading the performance of other Advanced Services or traditional voice band services, then that Party must notify the causing Carrier and allow the causing Carrier a reasonable opportunity to correct the problem. Upon notification, the causing Carrier shall promptly take action to bring its facilities/technology into compliance with industry standards. Upon request, within forty-eight (48) hours, Qwest will provide CLEC with binder group information including cable, pair, carrier and PSD class to allow CLEC to notify the causing Carrier.
- 9.2.6.6 If CLEC is unable to isolate trouble to a specific pair within the binder group, Qwest, upon receipt of a trouble resolution request, will perform a main frame pair by pair analysis and provide results to CLEC within five (5) business days.
- 9.2.6.7 Where CLEC demonstrates to Qwest that it has deployed Central Office-based DSL services serving a reasonably defined area, it shall be entitled to require Qwest to take appropriate measures to mitigate the demonstrable adverse effects on such service that arise from Qwest's use of repeaters or remotely deployed DSL service in that area. It shall be presumed that the costs of such mitigation will not be chargeable to any CLEC or to any other Customer; however, Qwest shall have the right to rebut this presumption, which it may do by demonstrating to the Commission by a preponderance of the evidence that the incremental costs of mitigation would be sufficient to cause a substantial effect upon other Customers (including but not limited to CLECs securing UNEs) if charged to them. Upon such a showing, the Commission may determine how

to apportion responsibility for those costs, including, but not limited to CLECs taking services under the Agreement.

9.2.6.8 Qwest will not have the authority to unilaterally resolve any dispute over spectral interference among Carriers. Qwest shall not disconnect Carrier services to resolve a spectral interference dispute, except when voluntarily undertaken by the interfering Carrier or Qwest is ordered to do so by a state Commission or other authorized dispute resolution body. CLEC may submit any claims for resolution under the Agreement.

9.3 Subloop Unbundling

9.3.1 Description

- 9.3.1.1 A Subloop is defined as any portion of the Loop that it is Technically Feasible to access at terminals in Qwest's outside plant, including inside wire. An accessible terminal is any point on the Loop where technicians can access the wire or fiber within the cable without removing a splice case to reach the wire or fiber within. Such points may include, but are not limited to, the pole, pedestal, Network Interface Device, minimum point of entry, single point of Interconnection, Main Distribution Frame, Remote Terminal, Feeder Distribution Interface (FDI), or Serving Area Interface (SAI). This section does not address Dark Fiber Subloop which is addressed in Section 9.7.
 - 9.3.1.1.1 Building terminals within or physically attached to a privately owned building in a Multi-Tenant Environment (MTE) are one form of accessible terminal. Throughout Section 9.3 the Parties obligations around such "MTE terminals" are segregated because Subloop terms and conditions differ between MTE environments and non-MTE environments.
 - 9.3.1.1.1.1 MTE Terminals: Accessible terminals within a building in a MTE environment or accessible terminals physically attached to a building in a MTE environment. Qwest Premises located on real property that constitutes a campus environment, yet are not within or physically attached to a non-Qwest owned building, are not considered MTE Terminals.
 - 9.3.1.1.1.2 Detached Terminals: All accessible terminals other than MTE Terminals.
- 9.3.1.2 Standard Subloops available.
 - a) Two-Wire/Four Wire Unbundled Distribution Loop
 - b) DS1 Capable Unbundled Feeder Loop
 - c) Two-Wire/Four Wire Non-loaded Distribution Loop
 - d) Intrabuilding Cable Loop
- 9.3.1.3 Standard Subloop Access

- 9.3.1.3.1 Accessing Subloops in Detached Terminals: Subloop Unbundling is available after a CLEC requested Field Connection Point (FCP) has been installed within or adjacent to the Qwest accessible terminal. The FCP is a Demarcation Point connected to a terminal block from which Cross Connections are run to Qwest Subloop elements.
- 9.3.1.3.2 Accessing Subloops in MTE Terminals: Subloop Unbundling is available after CLEC has notified Qwest of its intention to Subloop unbundle in the MTE, during or after an inventory of CLEC's terminations has been created, and CLEC has constructed a cross-connect field at the building terminal.

9.3.1.3.2.1

Reserved for Future Use.

9.3.1.3.2.2

Reserved for Future Use.

9.3.1.4 Field Connection Point

- 9.3.1.4.1 Field Connection Point (FCP) is a Demarcation Point that allows CLEC to interconnect with Qwest outside of the Central Office location where it is Technically Feasible. The FCP interconnects CLEC facilities to a terminal block within the accessible terminal. The terminal block allows a technician to access and combine Unbundled Subloop elements. When a FCP is required, it must be in place before Subloop orders are processed.
- 9.3.1.4.2 Placement of a FCP within a Qwest Premises for the sole purpose of creating a cross-connect field to support Subloop unbundling constitutes a "Cross-Connect Collocation."
 - 9.3.1.4.2.1 The terms, conditions, intervals and rates for Cross-Connect Collocation are found within section 9.3.
 - 9.3.1.4.2.2 To the extent that CLEC places equipment in a Qwest Premises that requires power and or heat dissipation, such Collocation is governed by the Terms of the Collocation Section and does not constitute a Cross-Connect Collocation.
- 9.3.1.4.3 A FCP arrangement can be established either within a Qwest accessible terminal, or, if space within the accessible terminal is legitimately exhausted and when Technically Feasible, CLEC may place the FCP in an adjacent terminal. CLEC will have access to the equipment placed within the Collocation for maintenance purposes. However, CLEC will not have access to the FCP Interconnection point.

9.3.1.5 MTE Point of Interconnection (MTE-POI)

9.3.1.5.1 A MTE-POI is necessary when CLEC is obtaining access to the Distribution Loop or Intrabuilding Cable Loop from an MTE Terminal. CLEC must create the cross-connect field at the building terminal that will allow CLEC to connect its facilities to Qwest's Subloops. The Demarcation Point between CLEC and Qwest's facilities is the MTE-POI.

- 9.3.1.6 Once a state has determined that it is Technically Feasible to unbundle Subloops at a designated accessible terminal, Qwest shall either agree to unbundle at such access point or shall have the burden to demonstrate, pursuant to the dispute resolution provisions of the Agreement, that it is not Technically Feasible, or that sufficient space is not available to unbundle Subloop elements at such accessible terminal.
- 9.3.1.7. Qwest shall provide access to additional Subloop elements, e.g. copper feeder, to CLEC where facilities are available pursuant to the Special Request Process in Exhibit B.

9.3.2 Standard Subloops Available

9.3.2.1 Distribution Loops

- 9.3.2.1.1 Two-Wire/Four-Wire Unbundled Distribution Loop: a Qwest provided facility from the Qwest accessible terminal to the Demarcation Point or Network Interface Device (NID) at the end user location. The Two-Wire/Four-Wire Unbundled Distribution Loop is suitable for local exchange-type services. CLEC can obtain access to this unbundled element at any Technically Feasible accessible terminal.
- 9.3.2.1.2 Two-Wire/Four-Wire Non-Loaded Distribution Loop: a Qwest provided facility without load coils and excess Bridged Taps from the Qwest accessible terminal to the Demarcation Point or Network Interface Device (NID) at the end user location. When CLEC requests a Non-Loaded Unbundled Distribution Loop and there are none available, Qwest will contact CLEC to determine if CLEC wishes to have Qwest unload a Loop. If the response is affirmative, Qwest will dispatch a technician to "condition" the Distribution Loop by removing load coils and excess Bridged Taps (*i.e.*, "unload" the Loop). CLEC may be charged the cable unloading and Bridged Tap removal nonrecurring charge in addition to the Unbundled Loop installation nonrecurring charge. If a Qwest technician is dispatched and no load coils or Bridged Taps are removed, the nonrecurring conditioning charge will not apply. CLEC can obtain access to this unbundled element at any Technically Feasible accessible terminal.
- 9.3.2.1.3 Intrabuilding Cable Loop: a Qwest provided facility from the building terminal inside a MTE to the Demarcation Point at the End User Customer premises inside the same building. This Subloop element only applies when Qwest owns the intrabuilding cable.
- 9.3.2.1.4 To the extent CLEC accesses Subloop in a campus environment from an accessible terminal that serves multiple buildings, CLEC can access these Subloops by ordering a Distribution Loop pursuant to either Section 9.3.2.1.1 or 9.3.2.1.2. A campus environment is one piece of property, owned by one Person or entity, on which there are multiple buildings.

9.3.2.2 Feeder Loops

9.3.2.2.1 DS1 Capable Unbundled Feeder Loop is a digital transmission path that is provisioned from a Qwest Central Office Network Interface, which

consists of a DSX-1 panel or equivalent, to the accessible terminal. The DS1 Capable Unbundled Feeder Loop transports bi-directional DS1 signals with a nominal transmission rate of 1.544 Mbit/s.

9.3.3 MTE Terminal Subloop Access: Terms and Conditions

- 9.3.3.1 Access to Distribution Loops or Intrabuilding Cable Loops at an MTE Terminal within a non-Qwest owned MTE is done through an MTE-POI. Remote Collocation is not necessary because CLEC can access the Subloop without placing facilities in a Qwest Premises.
- 9.3.3.2 To obtain such access, CLEC shall complete the "MTE-Access Ordering Process" set forth in Section 9.3.5.4.
- 9.3.3.3 The optimum point and method to access Subloop elements will be determined during the MTE Access Ordering Process. The Parties recognize a mutual obligation to interconnect in a manner that maintains network integrity, reliability, and security. CLEC may access the MTE Terminal as a test access point.
- 9.3.3.4 CLEC will work with the MTE building owner to determine where to terminate its facilities within the MTE. CLEC will be responsible for all work associated with bringing its facilities into and terminating the facilities in the MTE. CLEC shall seek to work with the building owner to create space for such terminations without requiring Qwest to rearrange its facilities.
- 9.3.3.5 If there is space in the building for CLEC to enter the building and terminate its facilities without Qwest having to rearrange its facilities, CLEC must seek to use such space. In such circumstances, an inventory of CLEC's terminations within the MTE shall be input into Qwest's systems to support Subloop orders before Subloop orders are provisioned. Qwest shall have five (5) calendar Days from receipt of a written request from CLEC, in addition to the interval set forth in Section 9.3.5.4.1, to complete an inventory of CLEC's terminations and submit the data into its systems. Qwest may seek an extended interval if the work cannot reasonably be completed within the stated interval. In such cases, Qwest shall provide written notification to CLEC of the extended interval Qwest believes is necessary to complete the work. CLEC may dispute the need for, and the duration of, an extended interval, in which case Qwest must request a waiver from the Commission to obtain the extended interval.
- 9.3.3.6 If CLEC connects Qwest's Subloop element to CLEC's facilities using any temporary wiring or cut-over devices, CLEC shall remove them and install permanent wiring within thirty (30) calendar Days. All wiring arrangements, temporary and permanent, must adhere to the National Electric Code.
- 9.3.3.7 If there is no space for CLEC to place its building terminal or no accessible terminal from which CLEC can access such Subloop elements, and Qwest and CLEC are unable to negotiate a reconfigured Single Point of Interconnection (SPOI) to serve the MDU, Qwest will either rearrange facilities to make room for CLEC or construct a single point of access that is fully accessible to and suitable for CLEC. In such instances, CLEC shall pay Qwest a nonrecurring charge, which shall be ICB, based on the scope of the work required.

- 9.3.3.7.1 If Qwest must rearrange its MTE Terminal to make space for CLEC, Qwest shall have forty-five (45) calendar Days from receipt of a written request from CLEC to complete the rearrangement. Qwest may seek an extended interval if the work cannot reasonably be completed within forty-five (45) calendar Days. In such cases, Qwest shall provide written notification to CLEC of the extended interval Qwest believes is necessary to complete the work. CLEC may dispute the need for, and the duration of, an extended interval, in which case Qwest must request a waiver from the Commission to obtain an extended interval.
- 9.3.3.7.2 If Qwest must construct a new Detached Terminal that is fully accessible to and suitable for CLEC, the interval for completion shall be negotiated between the Parties on an Individual Case Basis.
- 9.3.3.7.3 CLEC may cancel such MTE Access request prior to Qwest completing the work by submitting a written notification via certified mail to its Qwest account manager. CLEC shall be responsible for payment of all costs previously incurred by Qwest as well as any costs necessary to restore the property to its original condition.
- 9.3.3.8 At no time shall either Party rearrange the other Party's facilities within the MTE or otherwise tamper with or damage the other Party's facilities within the MTE. If such damage accidentally occurs, the Party responsible for the damage shall immediately notify the other and shall be financially responsible for restoring the facilities and/or service to its original condition. Any intentional damage may be reported to the proper authorities and may be prosecuted to the full extent of the law.

9.3.4 Detached Terminal Subloop Access: Terms and Conditions

- 9.3.4.1 Except as to access at an MTE Terminal, access to unbundled Subloop elements at an accessible terminal must be made through a Field Connection Point (FCP) in conjunction with either a Cross-Connect Collocation or, if power and/or heat dissipation is required, a Remote Collocation.
- 9.3.4.2 To the extent that the accessible terminal does not have adequate capacity to house the network interface associated with the FCP, CLEC may opt to use Adjacent Collocation to the extent it is Technically Feasible. Such adjacent access shall comport with NEBS Level 1 safety standards
 - 9.3.4.2.1 Reserved for Future Use.

9.3.4.3 Field Connection Point

9.3.4.3.1 Qwest is not required to build additional space for CLEC to access Subloop elements. When Technically Feasible, Qwest shall allow CLEC to construct its own structure adjacent to Qwest's accessible terminal. CLEC shall obtain any necessary authorizations or rights of way required (which may include obtaining access to Qwest rights of way, pursuant to the Agreement) and shall coordinate its facility placement with Qwest, when placing their facilities adjacent to Qwest facilities. Obstacles that CLEC may encounter from cities, counties, electric power companies, property owners and similar third parties,

when it seeks to interconnect its equipment at Subloop access points, will be the responsibility of CLEC to resolve with the municipality, utility, property owner or other third party.

- 9.3.4.3.2 The optimum point and method to access Subloop elements will be determined during the Field Connection Point process. The Parties recognize a mutual obligation to interconnect in a manner that maintains network integrity, reliability, and security.
- 9.3.4.3.3 CLEC must identify the size and type of cable that will be terminated in the Qwest FCP location. Qwest will terminate the cable in the Qwest accessible terminal if termination capacity is available. If termination capacity is not available, Qwest will expand the FDI at the request of CLEC if Technically Feasible, all reconfiguration costs to be borne by CLEC. In this situation only, Qwest shall seek to obtain any necessary authorizations or rights of way required to expand the terminal. It will be the responsibility of Qwest to seek to resolve obstacles that Qwest may encounter from cities, counties, electric power companies, property owners and similar third parties. The time it takes for Qwest to obtain such authorizations or rights of way shall be excluded from the time Qwest is expected to provision the Collocation. CLEC will be responsible for placing the cable from the Qwest FCP to its equipment. Qwest will perform all of the initial splicing at the FCP.
- 9.3.4.3.4 CLEC may cancel a Collocation associated with a FCP request prior to Qwest completing the work by submitting a written notification via certified mail to its Qwest account manager. CLEC shall be responsible for payment of all costs previously incurred by Qwest.
- 9.3.4.3.5 If the Parties are unable to reach an agreement on the design of the FCP through the Field Connection Point Process, the Parties may utilize the Dispute Resolution process pursuant to the Terms and Conditions Dispute Resolution Section. Alternatively, CLEC may seek arbitration under Section 252 of the Act with the Commission, wherein Qwest shall have the burden to demonstrate that there is insufficient space in the accessible terminal to accommodate the FCP, or that the requested Interconnection is not Technically Feasible.
- 9.3.4.4 At no time shall either Party rearrange the other Party's facilities within the accessible terminal or otherwise tamper with or damage the other Party's facilities. If such damage accidentally occurs, the Party responsible for the damage shall immediately notify the other and shall be financially responsible for restoring the facilities and/or service to its original condition. Any intentional damage may be reported to the proper authorities and may be prosecuted to the full extent of the law.

9.3.5. Ordering/Provisioning

9.3.5.1 All Subloop Types

9.3.5.1.1 CLEC may order Subloop elements through the Operational Support Systems described in the Agreement.

- 9.3.5.1.2 CLEC shall identify Subloop elements by NC/NCI codes. This information shall be kept confidential and used solely for spectrum management purposes.
- 9.3.5.2 Additional Terms for Detached Terminal Subloop Access
 - 9.3.5.2.1 CLEC may only submit orders for Subloop elements after the FCP is in place. The FCP shall be ordered pursuant to Section 9.3.5.5. CLEC will populate the LSR with the termination information provided at the completion of the FCP process.
 - 9.3.5.2.2 Qwest shall dispatch a technician to run a jumper between its Subloop elements and CLEC's Subloop elements. CLEC shall not at any time disconnect Qwest facilities or attempt to run a jumper between its Subloop elements and Qwest's Subloop elements without specific written authorization from Qwest.
 - 9.3.5.2.3 Once the FCP is in place, the Subloop Provisioning intervals contained in Exhibit C shall apply.
- 9.3.5.3 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.3.5.4 Additional Terms for MTE Terminal Subloop Access MTE-Access Ordering Process.
 - 9.3.5.4.1 CLEC shall notify its account manager at Qwest in writing of its intention to provide access to Customers that reside within a MTE. Upon receipt of such request, Qwest shall have up to ten (10) calendar Days to notify CLEC and the MTE owner whether Qwest believes it or the MTE owner owns the intrabuilding cable.
 - 9.3.5.4.2 If the MTE owner owns the facilities on the Customer side of the terminal, CLEC may obtain access to all facilities in the building in accordance with Section 9.5 concerning access to unbundled NIDs.
 - 9.3.5.4.3 If Qwest owns the facilities on the Customer side of the terminal, and if CLEC requests space to enter the building and terminate its facilities and Qwest must rearrange facilities or construct new facilities to accommodate such access, CLEC shall notify Qwest. Upon receipt of such notification, the intervals set forth in Section 9.3.3 shall begin.
 - 9.3.5.4.4 CLEC may only submit orders for Subloop elements after the inventory is complete and, if necessary, the facilities are rearranged and/or a new facility constructed. CLEC will populate the LSR with the termination information provided at the completion of the inventory process.
 - 9.3.5.4.5 If CLEC ordered Intrabuilding Cable Loop, CLEC shall dispatch a technician to run a jumper between its Subloop elements and Qwest's Subloop elements to make a connection at the MTE-POI in accordance with the MTE Access protocol. If CLEC ordered a Subloop type other than Intrabuilding Cable Loop, Qwest will dispatch a technician to run a jumper between CLECs Subloop

elements and Qwest's Subloop elements to make a connection at the MTE-POI. CLEC, at its option, may request that Qwest run the jumper for Intrabuilding cable in MTEs when the inventory is done and a complete LSR has been submitted.

9.3.5.4.5.1 When CLEC accesses a MTE Terminal, it shall employ generally accepted best engineering practices in accordance with industry standards. CLEC shall clearly label the cross-connect wires it uses. CLEC wiring will be neatly dressed. When CLEC accesses Subloops in MTE Terminals, it shall adhere to Qwest's Standard MTE Terminal Access Protocol unless the Parties have negotiated a separate document for such Subloop access. If CLEC requests a MTE Terminal access protocol that is different from Qwest's Standard MTE Terminal Access Protocol, Qwest shall negotiate with CLEC promptly and in good faith toward that end.

5.2	Reserved for Future Use.	
9.3.5.4.5.2.1	Reserved for Future Use.	
9.3.5.4.5.2.2	Reserved for Future Use.	
9.3.5.4.5.2.3	Reserved for Future Use.	
9.3.5.4.5.2.4	Reserved for Future Use.	

- 9.3.5.4.6 Once inventory is complete and, if necessary, the facilities are rearranged and or a new facility constructed, the Subloop Provisioning intervals contained in Exhibit C shall apply.
- 9.3.5.4.7 For access to Qwest's on-premises MTE wire as a Subloop element, CLEC shall be required to submit an LSR, but need not include thereon the circuit-identifying information or await completion of LSR processing by Qwest before securing such access. Qwest shall secure the circuit-identifying information, and will be responsible for entering it on the LSR when it is received. Qwest shall be entitled to charge for the Subloop element as of the time of LSR submission by CLEC.

9.3.5.5 FCP Ordering Process

- 9.3.5.5.1 CLEC shall submit a Field Connection Point Request Form to Qwest along with its Collocation Application. The FCP Request Form shall be completed in its entirety.
- 9.3.5.5.2 After construction of the FCP and Collocation are complete, CLEC will be notified of its termination location, which will be used for ordering Subloops.
 - 9.3.5.5.2.1 The following constitute the intervals for Provisioning Collocation associated with a FCP, which intervals shall begin upon completion of the FCP Request Form and its associated Collocation

Application in their entirety:

- 9.3.5.5.2.1.1 Any Remote Collocation associated with a FCP in which CLEC will install equipment requiring power and/or heat dissipation shall be in accordance with the intervals set forth in the Collocation Section.
- 9.3.5.5.2.1.2 A Cross-Connect Collocation in a Detached Terminal shall be provisioned within ninety (90) calendar Days from receipt of a written request by CLEC.
- If Qwest denies a request for Cross-Connect 9.3.5.5.2.1.3 Collocation in a Qwest Premises due to space limitations, Qwest shall allow CLEC representatives to inspect the entire Premises escorted by Qwest personnel within ten (10) calendar Days of CLECs receipt of the denial of space, or a mutually agreed upon date. Qwest will review the detailed space plans (to the extent space plans exist) for the Premises with CLEC during the inspection, including Qwest reserved or optioned space. Such tour shall be without charge to CLEC. If, after the inspection of the Premises, Qwest and CLEC disagree about whether space limitations at the Premises make Collocation impractical, Qwest and CLEC may present their arguments to the Commission. In addition, if after the fact it is determined that Qwest has incorrectly identified the space limitations, Qwest will honor the original Cross-Connect Collocation Application date for determining RFS unless both Parties agree to a revised date.
- 9.3.5.5.2.1.4 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.3.5.5.2.1.5 Qwest may seek extended intervals if the work cannot reasonably be completed within the set interval. In such cases, Qwest shall provide written notification to CLEC of the extended interval Qwest believes is necessary to complete the work. CLEC may dispute the need for and the duration of, an extended interval, in which case Qwest must request a waiver from the Commission to obtain an extended interval.

9.3.6 Rate Elements

- 9.3.6.1 All Subloop Types
 - 9.3.6.1.1 Subloop Recurring Charge CLEC will be charged a monthly recurring charge pursuant to Exhibit A for each Subloop ordered by CLEC.
 - 9.3.6.1.2 Subloop Trouble Isolation Charge CLEC will be charged a Trouble Isolation Charge pursuant to the Support Functions Maintenance and Repair Section when trouble is reported but not found on the Qwest facility.
- 9.3.6.2 Reserved for Future Use.

9.3.6.3 Additional rates for Detached Terminal Subloop Access:

- 9.3.6.3.1 Cross-Connect Collocation Charge: CLEC shall pay the full nonrecurring charge for creation of the Cross-Connect Collocation set forth in Exhibit A upon submission of the Collocation Application. The FCP Request Form shall not be considered completed in its entirety until complete payment is submitted to Qwest.
- 9.3.6.3.2 Any Remote Collocation associated with a FCP in which CLEC will install equipment requiring power and/or heat dissipation shall be in accordance with the rate elements set forth in the Collocation Section.
- 9.3.6.3.3 Subloop Nonrecurring Jumper Charge: CLEC will be charged a nonrecurring basic installation charge for Qwest running jumpers within the accessible terminal pursuant to Exhibit A for each Subloop ordered by CLEC.

9.3.6.4 Additional Rates for MTE Terminal Subloop Access

- 9.3.6.4.1 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.3.6.4.2 Subloop Nonrecurring Jumper Charge If CLEC ordered a Subloop type other than Intrabuilding Cable Loop, CLEC will be charged a nonrecurring basic installation charge for Qwest running jumpers within the accessible terminal pursuant to Exhibit A for each Subloop ordered by CLEC.

9.3.7 Repair and Maintenance

- 9.3.7.1 Detached Terminal Subloop Access: Qwest will maintain all of its facilities and equipment in the accessible terminal and CLEC will maintain all of its facilities and equipment in the accessible terminal.
- 9.3.7.2 MTE Terminal Subloop Access: Qwest will maintain all of its facilities and equipment in the MTE and CLEC will maintain all of its facilities and equipment in the MTE.

9.4 Line Sharing

9.4.1 Description

Line Sharing provides CLEC with the opportunity to offer advanced data services simultaneously with an existing end user's analog voice-grade (POTS) service on a single copper Loop referred to herein as the "Shared Loop" or "Line Sharing", by using the frequency range above the voice band on the copper Loop. This frequency range will be referred to herein as the High Frequency Spectrum Network Element (HUNE). A POTS Splitter separates the voice and data traffic and allows the copper Loop to be used for simultaneous data transmission and POTS service. The POTS service must be provided to the end user by Qwest. This section does not prohibit Line Splitting, which is addressed in Section 9.21.

9.4.1.1 Line Sharing occurs on the copper portion of the Loop (i.e., copper Loop or shared copper distribution). Qwest provides CLECs with the Network Elements to transport data from Qwest Remote Terminals including unbundled Dark Fiber, DS1

capable Loop, and OCN. Qwest also provides CLECs with the ability to commingle its data with Qwest's pursuant to Section 9.20 with Unbundled Packet Switching. To the extent additional Line Sharing technologies and transport mechanisms are identified, and Qwest has deployed such technology for its own use, and Qwest is obligated by law to provide access to such technology. Qwest will allow CLECs to line share in that same manner, provided, however, that the rates, terms and conditions for Line Sharing may need to be amended in order to provide such access.

9.4.2 Terms and Conditions

9.4.2.1 General

- 9.4.2.1.1 To order the HUNE, CLEC must have a POTS Splitter installed in the Qwest Wire Center that serves the end user as provided for in this Section, and the end user must have dial tone originating from a Qwest Switch in that Wire Center. CLEC must provide the end user with, and is responsible for, the installation of a Splitter, filter(s) and/or other equipment necessary for the end user to receive separate voice and data service across a single copper Loop.
- 9.4.2.1.2 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.4.2.1.3 CLEC may use the HUNE to provide any xDSL services that will not interfere with analog voiceband transmissions in accordance with FCC rules. Such services currently are limited to ADSL, RADSL Multiple Virtual Lines (MVL) and G.lite. In the future, additional services may be used by CLEC to the extent those services are deemed acceptable for Line Sharing Deployment under applicable FCC rules.
- 9.4.2.1.4 CLEC may not order the HUNE on a given copper Loop if Qwest, or another Telecommunications Carrier, is already using the high frequency spectrum, unless the end user disconnects the original Telecommunications Carrier's high-frequency service.
- 9.4.2.1.5 CLEC may request, and Qwest will provide, conditioning of Shared Loops to remove load coils, excess Bridged Taps, or electronics subject to the charges for Loop conditioning in Exhibit A. Qwest will perform requested conditioning, including de-loading and removal of excess Bridged Taps, unless Qwest demonstrates in advance that conditioning a Shared Loop will significantly degrade the end user's analog voice-grade POTS service. Based on the preorder make-up of a given copper Loop, CLEC can make a preliminary determination if the Loop can meet the technical parameters applicable to the data service it intends to provide over the Loop.
- 9.4.2.1.6 Qwest will provide CLEC with access to the HUNE through POTS Splitters installed in Qwest Wire Centers. POTS Splitters may be installed in Qwest Wire Centers in either of the following ways at the discretion of CLEC: (a) via the standard Collocation arrangements set forth in the Collocation Section; or (b) via Common Area Splitter Collocation as set forth in this Section. Under either option, POTS Splitters will be appropriately hard-wired or pre-wired so that Qwest is not required to inventory more than two (2) points of termination.

9.4.2.1.7 Reserved for Future Use.

9.4.2.2 CLEC Collocation Area Splitter

- 9.4.2.2.1 If CLEC elects to have POTS Splitters installed in Qwest Wire Centers via the standard Collocation arrangements set forth in the Collocation Section, CLEC will either purchase the POTS Splitters or have Qwest purchase the POTS Splitters subject to full reimbursement of the cost of the POTS Splitters plus any pass through actual vendor invoice costs, including but not limited to taxes, shipping and handling. The POTS Splitters must meet the requirements for Central Office equipment Collocation set by the FCC. CLEC will be responsible for installing and maintaining the POTS Splitters in its Collocation areas within Qwest Wire Centers.
- 9.4.2.2.2 CLEC may designate some or all of its existing TIE Cables for use in connection with Line Sharing. Qwest will perform any necessary TIE Cable reclassifications, frame re-stenciling, and related work for which it is responsible and that is required to provision Line Sharing. Charges will apply pursuant to Exhibit A of the Amendment.
- 9.4.2.2.3 Two (2) ITPs and two (2) TIE Cables will be needed to connect POTS Splitters to the Qwest network. One ITP will carry both voice and data traffic from the COSMICTM/MDF Loop termination, to an appropriate ICDF. From this frame, one (1) TIE Cable will carry both voice and data traffic to the POTS Splitter located in CLEC's Collocation area. The voice and data traffic will be separated at the POTS Splitter. The data traffic will be routed to CLEC's network within its Collocation area. The voice traffic will be routed to the COSMICTM/MDF Switch termination, via the ICDF, using a second TIE Cable and a second ITP.
- 9.4.2.2.4 Interconnection Tie Pairs and TIE Cables. There are two (2) types of ITP arrangements for connecting the Qwest network to the CLEC provided Splitter, depending on whether CLEC elects to use an ICDF or direct connections.
 - 9.4.2.2.4.1 CLEC may elect to use an ICDF. In this instance, one ITP carries the combined voice/data signal from the COSMIC™/MDF Loop termination to the ICDF and a second ITP carries the voice only signal from the ICDF to the COSMIC™/MDF Switch termination. For each Shared Loop, two pairs of the TIE cable must be used: one pair of the TIE Cable will carry the voice/data from the ICDF to the CLEC provided Splitter, and the second pair will carry the voice-only signal from the CLEC provided Splitter to the ICDF.
 - 9.4.2.2.4.2 CLEC may elect to use direct connections between the CLEC-provided Splitter and the COSMIC™/MDF. In this instance, Qwest will provide one TIE Cable between each module of the COSMIC™/MDF and the CLEC-provided Splitter. One pair in the TIE Cable will carry the combined voice/data signal from the COSMIC™/MDF Loop termination to the CLEC-provided Splitter in CLEC's Collocation space. A second pair in the TIE Cable will carry the voice-only signal from the CLEC-provided Splitter to the Switch termination on the

COSMIC™/MDF. These TIE Cables will be dedicated to CLEC's use, and, as a result, the full cost of the necessary Mechanized Engineering and Layout for Distributing Frame (MELD™) run, cable placement, and cable termination, and associated COSMIC™/MDF hardware to terminate a TIE Cable on each outside plant and Switch equipment module of the COSMIC™/MDF will be assessed to CLEC in accordance with the Collocation Section. To minimize CLECs cost, to the extent feasible, Qwest shall consolidate CLECs requirements with the requirements of Qwest and other CLECs into a single MELD™ run whenever feasible. Costs of such consolidated MELD™ runs shall be prorated among the Parties, including Qwest. Qwest will provide, for each Shared Loop, the TIE Cable pair assignments.

9.4.2.2.5 The Demarcation Points between Qwest's network and CLEC's network will be the place where the combined voice and data Loop is connected to the ICDF, or where CLEC chooses a direct connection to the COSMICTM/MDF, where the combined voice and data Loop originates from CLECs Collocation

9.4.2.3 Common Area Splitter Collocation

- If CLEC elects to have POTS Splitters installed in Qwest Wire 9.4.2.3.1 Centers via Common Area Splitter Collocation, the POTS Splitters will be installed in those Wire centers in one of the following locations: (a) in a relay rack as close to CLEC's DS0 termination points as possible; (b) on an ICDF to the extent such a frame is available; or (c) where options (a) and (b) are not available, or, in Wire Centers with network access line counts of less than 10,000, on the COSMIC™/MDF or in some other appropriate location such as an existing Qwest relay rack or bay. CLEC either may purchase POTS Splitters or have Qwest purchase the POTS Splitters subject to full reimbursement of the cost of the POTS Splitters plus any pass through actual vendor invoice costs, including but not limited to, taxes, shipping and handling, and any similar charges assessed on Qwest by vendors in connection with the purchase of POTS Splitters. The POTS Splitters must meet the requirements for Central Office equipment Collocation set by the FCC. Qwest will be responsible for installing and maintaining the POTS Splitters, but CLEC will lease the POTS Splitters to Qwest at no cost. Qwest may co-mingle the POTS Splitters shelves of different CLECs in a single relay rack or bay. Qwest will not be responsible for shortages of POTS Splitters or Qwest's inability to obtain POTS Splitters from vendors, if acting as purchasing agent on behalf of CLEC.
- 9.4.2.3.2 Two (2) ITPs and four (4) TIE Cables will be needed to connect the POTS Splitters to the Qwest network. One ITP will carry both voice and data traffic from the COSMIC™/MDF Loop termination, to an appropriate ICDF. From this frame, one (1) TIE Cable will carry both voice and data traffic to the POTS Splitter. The voice and data traffic will be separated at the POTS Splitter, and the separated voice and data traffic will be routed to the ICDF via separate TIE Cables (i.e., the second and third TIE Cables). At the ICDF, the data traffic will be routed to CLEC's Collocation area via a fourth TIE Cable, and the voice traffic will be routed to the COSMIC™/MDF Switch termination, via a second ITP. CLEC can also elect a direct connect option pursuant to the Collocation Section.

- 9.4.2.3.3 Qwest will provide the cabling used for TIE Cables between the POTS Splitter and the ICDF. The POTS Splitter Tie Cable Connection Charge will apply.
- 9.4.2.3.4 The Demarcation Point between Qwest's network and CLEC's network will be at the place where the data Loop leaves the POTS Splitter on its way to CLEC's Collocated equipment.

9.4.3 Line Sharing Deployment

- 9.4.3.1 New applications for installation of POTS Splitters will be processed in the manner outlined in the Collocation Section for Cageless or Common Collocation.
- 9.4.3.2 CLEC may submit applications for additional DSO TIE Cable terminations and/or reclassifications to support Line Sharing. Qwest will process any such applications for augmentation and/or reclassification of DSO TIE Cable terminations under intervals as outlined below in this Section.
- 9.4.3.3 Augmentation intervals will be thirty (30) Days, subject to the following terms and conditions identified below:
 - 9.4.3.3.1 Intentionally Left Blank.
 - 9.4.3.3.2 Intentionally Left Blank.
 - 9.4.3.3.3 The interval for reclassification will be fifteen (15) Days, subject to the following terms and conditions. If requested reclassification engineering results in additional requirements for DSO TIE Cable termination or TIE Cable support, the interval will default to thirty (30) Days.
 - 9.4.3.3.4 Intentionally Left Blank.
 - 9.4.3.3.5 In the event CLEC, or Qwest acting as purchasing agent for CLEC, is unable to procure any equipment needed to complete all work required by applications submitted to Qwest by CLEC, including but not limited to, POTS Splitters or cabling, Qwest will install the subject equipment when it becomes available. If Qwest is acting as purchasing agent for CLEC and is unable to procure equipment to complete all work in a timely manner, CLEC may provide Qwest with the subject equipment. CLEC will be notified by Qwest of the required material on-site date for the affected Wire Center(s) and CLEC will have two (2) business Days to determine if it will be able to provide the subject equipment in advance of the material on-site date. If CLEC does not notify Qwest in writing of its intent to provide the subject equipment within this two (2) business Days period, or if the subject equipment is not provided in a timely manner, Qwest will install the subject equipment when available.

9.4.4 Rate Elements

- 9.4.4.1 Recurring Rates for Shared Loop
 - 9.4.4.1.1 Shared Loop Charge A monthly recurring charge for the use of

the Shared Loop will apply.

9.4.4.1.2 OSS Charge - A monthly recurring charge to recover upgrades to Qwest Operational Support Systems required to accommodate Line Sharing will apply.

9.4.4.2 Nonrecurring Rates for the Shared Loop

- 9.4.4.2.1 Basic Installation Charge for Shared Loop A nonrecurring charge for each Shared Loop installed will apply.
- 9.4.4.2.2 If CLEC requests conditioning of a Shared Loop, a nonrecurring conditioning charge specified in Exhibit A will apply for removal of load coils and excess Bridged Taps. If the conditioning significantly degrades the voice services on the Loop to the point it is unacceptable to the end user, CLEC shall pay the conditioning charge in Exhibit A to recondition the Loop.

9.4.4.3 Nonrecurring Rates for Tie Cable Reclassification

9.4.4.3.1 Reclassification Charge – A nonrecurring charge will apply, based on time and materials for reclassification of existing TIE cable capacity, by among other things, reclassification of existing TIE cables for Line Sharing, frame re-stenciling, and any other work performed between CLEC's Collocation and the intermediate distribution frame required to provision Line Sharing.

9.4.4.4 Nonrecurring Rates for Maintenance and Repair

- 9.4.4.4.1 Trouble Isolation Charge A nonrecurring charge for Trouble isolation will be applied in accordance with the Support Functions Maintenance and Repair Section.
- 9.4.4.4.2 Additional Testing CLEC may request Qwest to perform additional testing, and Qwest may decide to perform the requested testing on a case-by-case basis. A nonrecurring charge will apply in accordance with Exhibit A.

9.4.4.5 Rates for Common Area Splitter Collocation

- 9.4.4.5.1 Splitter Shelf Charge This charge recovers installation and ongoing maintenance associated with Splitter installation, bay installation, lighting costs, aerial support structures and grounding charge for Splitters either in a bay, on the IDF, or on the MDF/COSMIC™. These are both recurring and nonrecurring charges.
- 9.4.4.5.2 POTS Splitter Charge A nonrecurring charge will apply for the cost of each POTS Splitter purchased by Qwest on behalf of CLEC. This charge will cover the cost of the POTS Splitter, plus any associated costs incurred by Qwest to order the POTS Splitter.
- 9.4.4.5.3 Engineering A nonrecurring charge will apply for the planning and engineering associated with placing POTS Splitters in the Central Office,

either in a bay, on the IDF, or on the MDF/COSMIC™.

- 9.4.4.6 POTS Splitter TIE Cable Connections Charge A nonrecurring charge will apply for the cost of each TIE Cable connected to the POTS Splitters. This charge will cover both the TIE cables and associated blocks per one hundred (100) pair between the POTS Splitter and the intermediate distribution frame or Splitter bay.
- 9.4.4.7 The rates for each of the aforementioned Line Sharing rate elements are set forth in Exhibit A. All of these rates are interim and will be subject to true up based on either mutually agreed to permanent rates or permanent rates established in a Line Sharing cost proceeding conducted by the Commission. In the event interim rates are established by the Commission before permanent rates are set, the interim rates set forth in Exhibit A will be changed to reflect the interim rates set by the Commission; however, no true up will be performed until mutually agreed to permanent rates are established or permanent rates are set established by the Commission.

9.4.5 Ordering Process

9.4.5.1 Shared Loop

- 9.4.5.1.1 As a part of the pre-order process, CLEC can access Loop characteristic information through the Loop Information Tool described in the Support Functions Section. CLEC will determine, in its sole discretion, whether to order the HUNE across any specific copper Loop. Qwest and CLEC will work together to modify the Loop Information Tool to better support Line Sharing. CLEC shall accept the risk that the Loop selected may not be suitable for providing the type of xDSL service CLEC seeks to provide.
- 9.4.5.1.2 The appropriate Splitter Meet Points dedicated to the POTS Splitters will be provided on the Line Sharing Actual Point of Termination (APOT) form one (1) Day prior to the Ready for Service date or at an interval ordered by the Commission or further agreed to by Qwest and CLEC in writing. CLEC will provide on the LSR, the appropriate frame terminations which are dedicated to POTS Splitters. Qwest will administer all cross connects/jumpers on the COSMIC™/MDF and ICDF.
- 9.4.5.1.3 Basic Installation "lift and lay" procedure will be used for all Shared Loop orders. Under this approach, a Qwest technician "lifts" the Loop from its current termination in a Qwest Wire Center and "lays" it on a new termination connecting to CLEC's Collocated equipment in the same Wire Center.
- 9.4.5.1.4 Qwest will provision the Shared Loop within the standard Unbundled Loop Provisioning interval as defined in Exhibit C.
- 9.4.5.1.5 CLEC shall not place initial orders for Shared Loops until all infrastructure work necessary to provision Line Sharing in a given Qwest Wire Center, including, but not limited to, POTS Splitter installation and TIE Cable reclassification or augmentation has been completed. Upon CLEC request at any time, including before placing an order, Qwest will arrange for a wire center walkthrough to verify the Line Sharing installation including APOT Information

and associated databases, wiring and stenciling in the Qwest Wire Center.

9.4.5.1.6 Prior to placing an LSR for Shared Loop, CLEC must obtain a Proof of Authorization from the End User Customer in accordance with the Proof of Authorization Section.

9.4.5.2 Common Area Splitter Collocation

- 9.4.5.2.1 This Section only applies to situations where CLEC orders placement of the Splitter in a common area.
- 9.4.5.2.2 New POTS Splitter shelves may be ordered via a single Collocation application form and quote preparation fee. Standard intervals as contained in Exhibit C will apply.
- 9.4.5.2.3 New POTS Splitter shelves may be ordered with an existing Collocation. CLEC must submit a new Collocation application form and the applicable fee to Qwest. Standard Cageless and/or Common Collocation intervals as contained in Exhibit C will apply.

9.4.5.3 TIE Cable Reclassification

9.4.5.3.1 To the extent CLEC has existing DSO TIE Cable terminations extending from an intermediate distribution frame to its Collocation space, CLEC may request that these existing DSO TIE Cable terminations be reclassified for use with Line Sharing. CLEC shall request such reclassification through the same process used to order new terminations.

9.4.6 Repair and Maintenance

- 9.4.6.1 Qwest will allow CLEC to access Shared Loops at the point where the combined voice and data Loop is cross-connected to the POTS Splitter.
- 9.4.6.2 Qwest will be responsible for repairing voice services provided over Shared Loops and the physical line between Network Interface Devices at end user premises and the point of demarcation in Qwest Wire Centers. Qwest will also be responsible for inside wiring at end user premises in accordance with the terms and conditions of inside wire maintenance agreements, if any, between Qwest and its end users. CLEC will be responsible for repairing data services provided on Shared Loops and is entitled to test the entire frequency range of the Loop facility. Qwest and CLEC each will be responsible for maintaining its equipment. The entity that controls the POTS Splitters will be responsible for their maintenance.
- 9.4.6.3 Qwest and CLEC will continue to develop repair and maintenance procedures for Line Sharing and agree to document final agreed to procedures in a methods and procedures document that will be made available on Qwest's website: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/productsServices/irrg/TABL1-0.html. In the interim, Qwest and CLEC agree that the following general principles will guide the repair and maintenance process for Line Sharing.
 - 9.4.6.3.1 If an end user complains of a voice service problem that may be

related to the use of a Shared Loop for data services, Qwest and CLEC will work together with the end user to solve the problem to the satisfaction of the end user. Qwest will not disconnect the data service provided to an end user over a Shared Loop without the written permission of CLEC unless the end user's voice service is so degraded that the end user cannot originate or receive voice grade calls and/or the end user authorizes Qwest to disconnect the data service. Qwest will notify CLEC whenever this occurs upon voice trouble ticket closure.

- 9.4.6.3.2 Qwest and CLEC are responsible for their respective end user base. Qwest and CLEC will have the responsibility for resolution of any service trouble report(s) initiated by their respective end users.
- 9.4.6.3.3 Qwest will test for electrical faults (e.g. opens, and/or foreign voltage) on Shared Loops in response to trouble tickets initiated by CLEC. When trouble tickets are initiated by CLEC, and such trouble is not an electrical fault (e.g. opens, shorts, and/or foreign voltage) in Qwest's network, Qwest will assess CLEC the TIC Charge.
- 9.4.6.3.4 When trouble reported by CLEC is not isolated or identified by tests for electrical faults (e.g. opens, shorts, and/or foreign voltage), Qwest may perform additional testing at the request of CLEC on a case-by-case basis. CLEC may request that Qwest perform additional testing and Qwest may decide not to perform requested testing where it believes, in good faith, that additional testing is unnecessary because the test requested has already been performed or otherwise duplicates the results of a previously performed test. In this case, Qwest will provide CLEC with the relevant test results on a case-by-case basis. If this additional testing uncovers electrical fault trouble (e.g. opens, shorts, and/or foreign voltage) in the portion of the network for which Qwest is responsible, CLEC will not be charged by Qwest for the testing. If this additional testing uncovers a problem in the portion of the network for which CLEC is responsible, Qwest will assess the appropriate Miscellaneous Charge.
- 9.4.6.4 When POTS Splitters are installed in Qwest Wire Centers via Common Area Splitter Collocation, CLEC will order and install additional Splitter cards as necessary to increase the capacity of the POTS Splitters. CLEC will leave one unused, spare Splitter card in every shelf to be used for repair and maintenance until such time as the card must be used to fill the shelf to capacity.
- 9.4.6.5 When POTS Splitters are installed in Qwest Wire Centers via standard Collocation arrangements, CLEC may install test access equipment in its Collocation areas in those Wire Centers for the purpose of testing Shared Loops. This equipment must meet the requirements for Central Office equipment set by the FCC in its March 31, 1999 Order in CC Docket No. 98-147.
- 9.4.6.6 Qwest and CLEC will work together to address end user initiated repair requests and to prevent adverse impacts to the end user.

9.4.7 Other

9.4.7.1 Reserved for Future Use.

9.5 Network Interface Device (NID)

9.5.1 Description

The Qwest NID is defined as any means of Interconnection of on-premises wiring and Qwest's distribution plant, such as a cross connect device used for that purpose. Specifically, the NID is a single-line termination device or that portion of a multiple-line termination device required to terminate a single line or circuit at a premises. If CLEC seeks to access a NID as well as a Subloop connected to that NID, it may do so only pursuant to Section 9.3. If CLEC seeks to access only a NID (i.e., CLEC does not wish to access a Subloop connected to that NID), it may only do so pursuant to this Section 9.5. Qwest shall permit CLEC to connect its own Loop facilities to on-Premises wiring through Qwest's NID, or at any other Technically Feasible point. The NID carries with it all features, functions and capabilities of the facilities used to connect the Loop distribution plant to the Customer premises wiring, regardless of the particular design of the NID mechanism. Although the NID provides the connection to the Customer premises wiring, it may not represent the Demarcation Point where Qwest ownership or control of the intra-premises wiring ends. The NID contains a protective ground connection that protects the Customer's on-premises wiring against lightning and other high voltage surges and is capable of terminating media such as twisted pair cable. If CLEC orders Unbundled Loops on a reuse basis, the existing drop and Qwest's NID, as well as any on premises wiring that Qwest owns or controls, will remain in place and continue to carry the signal over the Customer's on-premises wiring to the end user's equipment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Unbundled Loop and any Subloop terminating at a NID shall include the existing drop and the functionality of the NID as more specifically set forth in Section 9.2. The NID is offered in three (3) varieties:

- 9.5.1.1 Simple NID The modular NID is divided into two (2) components, one containing the over-voltage unit (protector) and the other containing the end user's on-premises inside wiring termination, and a modular plug which connects the inside wire to the distribution plant or dial tone source. The non-modular NID is a protector block with the inside wire terminated directly on the distribution facilities.
- 9.5.1.2 Smart NID To the extent Qwest has deployed "Smart" devices in general meaning a terminating device that permits the service provider to isolate the Loop facility from the premises wiring for testing purposes, and such devices have spare functioning capacity not currently used by Qwest or any other provider, Qwest shall provide unbundled access to such devices. Qwest shall also continue to allow CLEC, at its option, to use all features and functionality of the Qwest NID including any protection mechanisms, test capabilities, or any other capabilities now existing or as they may exist in the future regardless of whether or not CLEC terminates its own distribution facility on the NID.
- 9.5.1.3 Multi-Tenant (MTE) NID The MTE NID is divided into two (2) functional components: one containing the over-voltage unit (protector) and the other containing the terminations of the on-premises inside wiring. Such devices contain the protectors for, and may be located externally or internally to the premises served.

9.5.2 Terms and Conditions

9.5.2.1 A CLEC can use the existing Qwest NID to terminate its drop if space permits, otherwise a new NID or other Technically Feasible Interconnection point is required. If CLEC installs its own NID, CLEC may connect its NID to the Qwest NID by

placing a cross-connect between the two. When Provisioning a NID to NID connection, CLEC will isolate the Qwest facility in the NID by unplugging the modular unit. If CLEC requires that a non-modular unit be replaced with a modular NID, Qwest will perform the replacement for the charge described in Section 9.5.3.1. If CLEC is a facility based provider up to and including its NID, the Qwest facility currently in place, including the NID, will remain in place.

- 9.5.2.1.1 Qwest shall allow CLEC to connect its Loops directly to the NID field containing the terminations of the on-premises inside wiring not owned or controlled by Qwest, without restriction. Where Qwest does not own or control the on-premises inside wiring, CLEC and the landowner shall determine procedures for such access.
- 9.5.2.1.2 Qwest shall allow CLEC to use all features and functionality of the Qwest NID including any protection mechanisms, test capabilities, or any other capabilities now existing or as they may exist in the future.
- 9.5.2.1.3 Pursuant to generally acceptable work practices, and provided the inside wire retermination is required to meet service requirements of either Parties' End User Customer. Either Party may remove the inside wire from the NID and connect that wire to that Party's own NID.
- 9.5.2.1.4 CLEC may enter the subscriber access chamber or "End User Customer side" of "dual chamber" NID enclosures for the purpose of NID to NID connections.
- 9.5.2.1.5 Upon CLEC request, Qwest will make other rearrangements to the inside wire terminations or terminal enclosure. Charges will be assessed per section 9.5.3.4. No such charge shall be applicable if Qwest initiates the rearrangement of such terminations. In all such instances, rearrangements shall be performed in a non-discriminatory fashion and timeframe and without a customer's perceivable disruption in service. Qwest will not make any rearrangements of wiring that is provided by another Carrier that relocates the other Carrier's test access point without notifying the affected Carrier promptly after such rearrangement if CLEC has properly labeled its cross connect wires.
- Qwest will retain sole ownership of the Qwest NID and its contents on Qwest's side. Qwest is not required to proactively conduct NID change-outs, on a wide scale basis. At a CLEC's request, Qwest will change the NID on an individual request basis by CLEC and charges will be assessed per section 9.5.3.5 except where Section 9.5.5.1 applies. Qwest is not required to inventory NID locations on behalf of CLEC.
- 9.5.2.3 When CLEC accesses a Qwest NID, it shall employ generally accepted best engineering practices and comply with industry standards should such standards exist when it physically connects its NID (or equivalent) to the Qwest NID and makes Cross Connections necessary to provide service. At MTE NIDs, CLEC shall clearly label the cross-connect wires it uses to provide service. Qwest shall label its terminals when a technician is dispatched.
- 9.5.2.4 All services fed through a protector field in a Qwest NID located inside a building will interface on an industry standard termination block and then extend, via a

Cross Connection to the Customer's in-premises wiring. All services fed through a protector field in a Qwest NID that is attached to a building will interface on industry standard lugs or a binding post type of termination and then extend, via a Cross Connection, to the Customer's on-premises wiring.

9.5.2.4.1	Reserved for Future Use.
9.5.2.4.2	Reserved for Future Use.
9.5.2.4.3	Reserved for Future Use.
9.5.2.4.4	Reserved for Future Use.

If so requested by CLEC, Qwest shall allow CLEC to connect its Loops 9.5.2.5 directly to the protector field at Qwest NIDs that have unused protectors and are not used by Qwest or any other Telecommunications Carrier to provide service to the premises. If a CLEC accesses the Qwest protector field it shall do so on the distribution side of the protector field only where spare protector capacity exists. In such cases, CLEC shall only access a Qwest NID protector field in cable increments appropriate to the NID. If twenty-five (25) or more metallic cable pairs are simultaneously terminated at the MTE NID, additions must be in increments of twenty-five (25) additional metallic In all cases, Telecommunications cables entering a Qwest NID must be terminated in compliance with FCC 88-57, section 315 of the National Electric Safety Code and section 800.30 of the National Electric Code. When CLEC removes Qwest facilities from the NID protector, it must terminate the spare Qwest Loops on protection devices that ensure that Qwest's facilities and the Customer's premises be protected from electrical surges. In such instances, CLEC must provide Qwest with written notice within ten (10) days that it had so disconnected the Qwest facilities from the protection device. CLECs will be liable for damages in situations where their technicians have failed to follow standard electrical protection and safety procedures. To the extent Qwest is damaged as a result of CLEC's failure to follow standard electrical protection and safety procedures, CLEC shall be liable to Qwest, subject to the indemnity and limitation of liability provisions of the Agreement.

9.5.2.6 Reserved for Future Use.

9.5.3 Rate Elements

- 9.5.3.1 If CLEC requests the current Simple NID to be replaced with a different Simple NID, pursuant to section 9.5.2.1, charges will be assessed on a time and materials basis with CLEC paying only for the portion of the change out that is specific to and for the functionality that supports CLEC requirements.
- 9.5.3.2 Recurring rates for unbundled access to the protector field in a Qwest NID are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and apply pursuant to 9.5.2.5.
- 9.5.3.3 When a CLEC requests that Qwest perform the work to connect its NID to the Qwest NID, the costs associated with Qwest performing such work will be charged to CLEC on a time and materials basis.
- 9.5.3.4 Where Qwest makes 9.5.2.1.5 rearrangements to the inside wire

terminations or terminal enclosure on CLEC request pursuant to Section 9.5.2.1.5, charges will be assessed on a time and materials basis.

9.5.3.5 CLEC will be billed on a time and materials basis for any change out Qwest performs pursuant to Section 9.5.2.2. CLEC will be billed only for the portion of the change out that is specific to the CLEC request for additional capacity.

9.5.4 Ordering Process

- 9.5.4.1 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.5.4.2 CLEC may access a MTE NID after determining that the terminal in question is a NID, per the process identified in 9.3. If the terminal is a NID and CLEC wishes to access the Customer field of the NID, no additional verification is needed by Qwest. CLEC shall tag their jumper wire.
- 9.5.4.2.1 When CLEC seeks to connect to a cross-connect field other than to the Customer field of the NID, CLEC shall submit a LSR for connection to the NID. Qwest shall notify CLEC, within 10 business days, if the connection is not Technically Feasible. In such cases, Qwest shall inform CLEC of the basis for its claim of technical infeasibility and, at the same time, identify all alternative points of connection that Qwest would support. CLEC shall have the option of employing the alternative terminal or disputing the claim of technical infeasibility pursuant to the dispute resolution provisions of the Agreement. No additional verification is needed by Qwest and CLEC shall tag their jumper wire.
- 9.5.4.3 Subject to the terms of 9.5.4.2, CLEC may perform a NID-to-NID connection, according to 9.5.2.3, and access the Customer field of the NID without notice to Qwest. CLEC may access the protector field of the NID by submitting a LSR.

9.5.5 Maintenance and Repair

9.5.5.1 If Qwest is dispatched to an end user's location on a maintenance issue and finds the NID to be defective, Qwest will replace the defective element or, if beyond repair, the entire device at no cost to CLEC. If the facilities and lines have been removed from the protector field or damaged by CLEC, CLEC will be responsible for all costs associated with returning the facilities and lines back to their original state. Charges for this work will be on a time and materials basis and billed directly to CLEC. Billing disputes will be resolved in accordance with the dispute resolution process contained in the Agreement. Maintenance and Repair processes are contained in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement.

9.6 Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDIT)

Qwest shall provide access to Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDIT) in a non-discriminatory manner according to the following terms and conditions.

9.6.1 Description

9.6.1.1 Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDIT) provides CLEC with a Network Element of a single transmission path between Qwest end offices, Serving Wire

Centers or tandem Switches in the same LATA and state. A UDIT can also provide a path between one CLEC in one Qwest Wire Center and a different CLEC in another Qwest Wire Center. Extended Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (EUDIT) provides CLEC with a bandwidth specific transmission path between the Qwest Serving Wire Center to CLEC's Wire Center or an IXC's Point of Presence located within the same Qwest Serving Wire Center area. UDIT is a distance-sensitive, flat-rated bandwidth-specific interoffice transmission path designed to a DSX in each Qwest Wire Center. Qwest shall allow CLEC to access UDIT that is a part of a Meet Point arrangement between Qwest and another Local Exchange Carrier if CLEC has an Interconnection agreement containing access to UDIT with connecting Local Exchange Carrier at the determined Meet Point. Qwest rates, terms and conditions shall apply to the percentage of the route owned by Qwest. EUDIT is a flat-rated, bandwidth-specific interoffice transmission path. EUDIT and UDIT are available in DS0 through OC-192 bandwidths and such higher capacities as evolve over time where facilities are available. EUDIT and UDIT in bandwidths up to OC-48 are defined products. Higher bandwidths can be ordered using the Special Request Process. CLEC can assign channels and transport its choice of voice or data. Specifications, interfaces and parameters are described in Qwest Technical Publication 77389.

- 9.6.1.2 An unbundled multiplexer is offered as an optional stand-alone element associated with UDIT. A 3/1 multiplexer provides CLEC with the ability to multiplex the DS3 44.736 Mbps signal to 28 DS1 1.544 Mbps channels. The 3/1 multiplexer, in conjunction with an ITP, provides a DS3 signal terminated at a Demarcation Point and 28 DS1 signals terminated at a Demarcation Point. A 1/0 multiplexer provides CLEC with the ability to multiplex the DS1 1.544 Mbps signal to 24 DS0 64 Kbps channels. The 1/0 multiplexer provides a DS1 signal terminated at a Demarcation Point and 24 DS0 signals terminated at a Demarcation Point. SONET add/drop multiplexing is available on an ICB basis where facilities are available and capacity exists.
- 9.6.1.3 In conjunction with an E-UDIT, CLEC may order Remote Node/Remote Port at the CLEC Wire Center or IXC POP, if the Remote Node is already installed and spare card capacity exists. Remote Node provides the equipment necessary to deliver bandwidth capacities of OC3, OC12, OC48 and OC192 (SRP). At least one (1) Remote Port (card) must be ordered with Remote Node to deliver the specified payload. A Remote Node at OC3 can deliver three (3) DS3s or 84 DS1s; at OC12 a payload of four (4) 4 OC3 or 12 DS3 or 336 DS1; at OC48 a payload of four (4) OC12s or sixteen (16) OC3s or forty-eight (48) DS3s.

9.6.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.6.2.1 To the extent that CLEC is ordering access to a UNE Combination, and Cross Connections are necessary to combine UNEs, Qwest will perform requested and necessary Cross Connections between UNEs in the same manner that it would perform such Cross Connections for its End User Customers or for itself. If not ordered as a combination, CLEC is responsible for performing Cross Connections at its Collocation or other mutually determined Demarcation Point between UNEs and ancillary or Finished Services, and for transmission design work. Such Cross Connections will not be required of CLEC when CLEC orders a continuous Dedicated Transport element from one point to another.
- 9.6.2.2 CLEC must order all multiplexing elements (if it chooses the multiplexing

option) and regeneration requirements with its initial installation for the 3/1 multiplexer, including all 28 DS1s and the settings on the multiplexer cards. If options are not selected and identified on the order by CLEC, the order will be held until options are selected. For the 1/0 multiplexer, the low side channels may be ordered as needed. Low Side Channelization charges are assigned as channels are ordered. When Loops are ordered in combination with multiplexing, Qwest will provision Loops directly terminated to the multiplexer.

- 9.6.2.3 With the exception of combinations provided through the UNE Combinations Section, Section 9.23, CLEC may utilize any form of Collocation for UDIT that terminates in Qwest Wire Centers. If regeneration is required only between the UDIT termination point (the DSX Panel or equivalent) and CLEC's Collocation, CLEC must order such regeneration pursuant to Section 9.1.4.
- 9.6.2.4 CLEC shall not use EUDIT as a substitute for special or Switched Access Services, except to the extent CLEC provides such services to its End User Customers in association with local Exchange Services. Pending resolution by the FCC, Qwest will not apply the local use restrictions contained in 9.23.3.7.2.
- 9.6.2.5 For DS1 EUDIT, Qwest may provide existing copper to the CLEC's serving Wire Center. For EUDIT above DS1, Qwest provides an optical interface at the location requested by CLEC.
 - 9.6.2.5.1 If electronics are not available at the CLEC's end of the facility, Qwest will build facilities dedicated to the CLEC if Qwest would be legally obligated to build such facilities to meet its Provider of Last Resort (POLR) obligation to provide service or its Eligible Telecommunications Carrier (ETC) obligation to provide basic Local Exchange Service. CLEC will be responsible for any construction charges for which an End User Customer would be responsible. In other situations, Qwest does not agree that it is obligated to build UNEs, but it will consider requests to build UNEs pursuant to Section 9.19 of this Amendment.
- 9.6.2.6 At the terminating location for each EUDIT, space shall be provided to Qwest for the necessary termination equipment. Where spare electronics not reserved for LIS trunking exist, Qwest will, upon request, allow termination of an EUDIT on the electronics and card the electronics to permit EUDIT to have the full features and functionalities of the electronics.
- 9.6.2.7 EUDIT cannot traverse a Qwest Wire Center.

9.6.3 Rate Elements

- 9.6.3.1 DS1 UDIT rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) DS1 Transport Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a 1.544 Mbps termination at a DSX or DCS. In addition to the fixed rate element, a per-mile rate element, as described below, also applies.
 - b) DS1 Transport Facilities (Per Mile) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 1.544 Mbps between Qwest Wire

Centers. This is a mileage sensitive element based on the V&H coordinates of the DS1 UDIT. The mileage is calculated between the originating and terminating offices.

- c) DS1 EUDIT Facility Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 1.544 Mbps between a Qwest Wire Center and CLEC Wire Center or IXC Point of Presence. This is a non-distance sensitive rate element.
- d) DS1 Nonrecurring Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the DS1 service.
- e) DS1 EUDIT Nonrecurring Charge. This one-time charge applies for the specific work activity associated with the installation of a DS1 EUDIT Facility.
- 9.6.3.2 DS3 UDIT rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) DS3 Transport Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a 44.736 Mbps termination. In addition to the fixed rate element, a per-mile rate element, as described below, also applies.
 - b) DS3 Transport Facilities (Per Mile) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides an interoffice transmission path of 44.736 Mbps between Qwest Wire Centers. This is a mileage sensitive element based on the V&H coordinates of the DS3 UDIT. The mileage is calculated between the originating and terminating offices.
 - c) DS3 EUDIT Facility Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 44.736 Mbps between a Qwest Serving Wire Center and CLEC's serving Wire Center or IXC Point of Presence. This is a non-distance sensitive element.
 - d) DS3 Nonrecurring Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the DS3 service.
 - e) DS3 EUDIT Facility Nonrecurring Charge. This one-time charge applies for the specific work activity associated with the installation of a DS3 EUDIT Facility.
- 9.6.3.3 DS0 UDIT rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) DS0 Transport Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a 64 Kbps termination. In addition to the fixed rate element, a per-mile rate element, as described below, also applies.
 - b) DS0 Transport Facilities (Per Mile) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 64 Kbps between Qwest Wire Centers. This is a mileage sensitive element based on the V&H coordinates of the DS0 UDIT. The mileage is calculated between the originating and terminating offices.

- c) DS0 Nonrecurring Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the DS0 service.
- 9.6.3.4 OC-3 UDIT rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) OC-3 Transport Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a 155.52 Mbps termination. In addition to the fixed rate element, a per-mile rate element, as described below, also applies.
 - b) OC-3 Transport Facilities (Per Mile) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 155.52 Mbps between Qwest Wire Centers. This is a distance sensitive element based on the V&H coordinates of the OC-3 UDIT. The mileage is calculated between the originating and terminating offices.
 - c) OC-3 EUDIT Facility Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 155.52 Mbps between a Qwest Serving Wire Center and CLEC's serving Wire Center or IXC Point of Presence. This is a non-distance sensitive element.
 - d) OC-3 Nonrecurring Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the OC-3 service.
 - e) OC-3 EUDIT Facility Nonrecurring Charge. This one-time charge applies for the specific work activity associated with the installation of an OC-3 EUDIT Facility.
- 9.6.3.5 OC-12 UDIT rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) OC-12 Transport Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a 622.08 Mbps termination. In addition to the fixed rate element, a per-mile rate element, as described below, also applies.
 - b) OC-12 Transport Facilities (Per Mile) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 622.08 Mbps between Qwest Wire Centers. This is a distance sensitive element based on the V&H coordinates of the OC-12 UDIT. The mileage is calculated between the originating and terminating offices.
 - c) OC-12 EUDIT Facility Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 622.08 Mbps between a Qwest Serving Wire Center and CLEC's serving Wire Center or IXC Point of Presence. This is a non-distance sensitive element.
 - d) OC-12 Nonrecurring Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the OC-12 service.
 - e) OC-12 EUDIT Facility Nonrecurring Charge. This one-time charge applies for the specific work activity associated with the installation of an OC-12

EUDIT Facility.

- 9.6.3.5.1 OC-48 UDIT rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) OC-48 Transport Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a 2.488 Gbps termination. In addition to the fixed rate element, a per-mile rate element, as described below, also applies.
 - b) OC-48 Transport Facilities (Per Mile) Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 2.488 Gbps between Qwest Wire Centers. This is a distance sensitive element based on the V&H coordinates of the OC-48 UDIT. The mileage is calculated between the originating and terminating offices.
 - c) OC-48 EUDIT Facility Rate Element. This recurring rate element provides a transmission path of 2.488 Gbps between a Qwest Serving Wire Center and CLEC's serving Wire Center or IXC Point of Presence. This is a non-distance sensitive element.
 - d) OC-48 Nonrecurring Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the OC-48 service.
 - e) OC-48 EUDIT Facility Nonrecurring Charge. This one-time charge applies for the specific work activity associated with the installation of an OC-48 EUDIT Facility.
- 9.6.3.6 Low Side Channelization (LSC) Charge. A recurring charge for low side multiplexed channel cards and settings at each end of the DS0 UDIT.
- 9.6.3.7 3/1 Multiplexing rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment, and include the following:
 - a) Recurring Multiplexing Charge. The DS3 Central Office Multiplexer provides de-multiplexing of one DS3 44.736 Mbps to 28 1.544 Mbps channels.
 - b) Nonrecurring Multiplexing Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the Multiplexing service.
- 9.6.3.8 1/0 Multiplexing rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment, and include the following charges:
 - a) Recurring Multiplexing Charge. The DS0 Central Office multiplexer provides de-multiplexing of one DS1 1.544 Mbps to 24 64 Kbps channels.
 - b) Nonrecurring Multiplexing Charge. One-time charges apply for a specific work activity associated with installation of the Multiplexing service, including low side channelization of all 28 channels.
 - c) Low Side Channelization (LSC). A recurring charge for low side multiplexed channel cards and settings plus a nonrecurring charge for each

individual channelization Provisioning.

- 9.6.3.9 Rearrangement rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- 9.6.3.10 Remote Node/Remote Port rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following charges:
 - a) Recurring Remote Node Charge. The Remote Node at OC3, OC12 or OC48.
 - b) Recurring Remote Port Charge. A recurring charge for Remote Port card at DS1, DS3, OC3, OC12.
 - c) Nonrecurring Remote Port. One-time charges for installation of Remote Port card at DS1, DS3, OC3, OC12.

9.6.4 Ordering Process

- 9.6.4.1 Ordering processes and installation intervals are as follows:
 - 9.6.4.1.1 UDIT is ordered via the ASR process. By May 31, 2001, CLEC will be able to order a single end to end bandwidth facility comprised of UDIT and EUDIT on a single ASR. Ordering processes are contained in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement.
 - 9.6.4.1.2 Reserved for Future Use.
 - 9.6.4.1.3 The interval will start when Qwest receives a complete and accurate Access Service Request (ASR). This date is considered the start of the installation interval if the order is received prior to 3:00 p.m. The installation interval will begin on the next business day for service requests received after 3:00 p.m. The installation intervals have been established and are set forth in Exhibit C of the Agreement.
 - 9.6.4.1.4 Subsequent changes to the quantity of services on an existing order will require a revised order. Also, additional charges apply for the following modifications to existing orders unless the need for such change is caused by Qwest:
 - a) Service date changes;
 - b) Partial cancellation;
 - c) Design change; and
 - d) Expedited order.
 - 9.6.4.1.5 An order may be canceled any time up to and including the Service Date. Cancellation charges will apply except when:
 - a) The original Due Date or CLEC-initiated subsequent Due Date was, or CLEC has been notified by Qwest that such Due Date will be,

delayed ten (10) business days or longer; or

- b) The original Due Date has been scheduled later than the expiration of the standard interval set forth in Exhibit C and CLEC cancels its order no later than ten (10) Days before such original Due Date.
- 9.6.4.1.6 Definitions of the most common critical dates that occur during the ordering and installation process are included in the Definitions Section of the Agreement.
- 9.6.4.2 UDIT is ordered with basic installation. Qwest will install the UDIT extending connections to CLEC Demarcation Point and will notify CLEC when the work activity is complete.
- 9.6.4.3 UDIT 3/1 multiplexing is provisioned as a complete system with terminations at the Demarcation Point and all multiplexing cards. CLEC must order settings for all cards at the time of the multiplexing request.
- 9.6.4.4 For UDIT 1/0 multiplexing, the high side is fully provisioned with the order. The low side is provisioned when low side channels are ordered. Optional card settings are selected by CLEC at the time of the DS0 order.
- 9.6.4.5 Qwest will perform industry standard tests, set forth in Technical Publication 77389, when installing UDIT service.
- 9.6.4.6 Reserved for Future Use.

9.6.5 Maintenance and Repair

9.6.5.1 The Parties will perform cooperative testing and trouble isolation to identify where trouble points exist. CLEC Cross Connections will be repaired by CLEC and Qwest Cross Connections will be repaired by Qwest. Maintenance and Repair processes are contained in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement.

9.6.6 Rearrangement

- 9.6.6.1 CLEC can submit requests through the ASR process to move or rearrange UDIT or EUDIT terminations on CLEC's Demarcation Point or to change UDIT or EUDIT options. These rearrangements are available through a single office or dual office request. Single office rearrangements are limited to the change in options or movement of terminations within a single Wire Center. Dual office rearrangements are used to change options or movement of terminations in two (2) Wire Centers. Rearrangement is only available for in-place and working UDITs or EUDITs.
- 9.6.6.2 The rearrangement of terminations or option changes are completed as an "uncoordinated change" (basic request) and will be completed within the normal intervals outlined in Exhibit C. If CLEC desires a coordinated rearrangement of terminations or options changes, additional labor installation as identified in Exhibit A shall apply.
- 9.6.6.3 CLEC will submit an ASR with the rearrange USOC and appropriate

termination information (e.g. CFA) or NC/NCI codes (Network Channel Codes/Network Channel Interface Codes).

9.7 Unbundled Dark Fiber

9.7.1 Description

Unbundled Dark Fiber (UDF) is a deployed, unlit pair of fiber optic cable or 9.7.1 strands that connects two points within Qwest's network. UDF is a single transmission path between two Qwest Wire Centers, or between a Qwest Wire Center and a CLEC Wire Center, or between a Qwest Wire Center and either an appropriate outside plant structure or an End User Customer premises in the same LATA and state. UDF exists in three (3) distinct forms: (a) UDF Interoffice Facility (UDF-IOF), which constitutes an deployed route between two Qwest Wire Centers; (b) UDF-Loop, which constitutes a deployed Loop or section of a deployed Loop between a Qwest Wire Center and an End User Customer premises; and (c) Extended UDF (E-UDF) which constitutes a deployed route between a Qwest Wire Center and a CLEC Wire Center. Deployed Dark Fiber facilities shall include Dark Fiber Qwest has obtained with capitalized Indefeasible Right to Use (IRUs) or capitalized leases that do not prohibit Qwest's ability to provided access to another Person or entity. Qwest shall not be required to extend access in a manner that is inconsistent with the restrictions and other terms and conditions that apply to Qwest's access; however, in the case of access obtained from an Affiliate: (a) the actual practice and custom as between Qwest and the Affiliate shall apply in the event that it provides broader access than does any documented agreement that may exist, and (b) any terms restricting access by CLECs that are imposed by the agreement with the Affiliate (excluding good-faith restrictions imposed by any agreement with a third party from whom the Affiliate has gained rights of access) shall not be applied to restrict CLEC access.

9.7.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.7.2.1 Qwest will provide CLEC with non-discriminatory access to UDF in accordance with section 9.1.2. Qwest will provide UDF of substantially the same quality as the fiber facilities that Qwest uses to provide retail service to its own End User Customers.
- 9.7.2.2 Qwest provides access to unbundled Dark Fiber at:
 - 9.7.2.2.1 Accessible terminations such as fiber distribution panels.
 - 9.7.2.2.2 Splice cases (except those that are buried and are not readily accessible without excavation) in the UDF-Loop and E-UDF, subject to the following conditions:

9.7.2.2.2.1 9.7.2.5;	Unspliced fiber is available, subject to Section
9.7.2.2.2.2	Available unspliced fiber is not ribbon fiber;
9.7.2.2.2.3	Splice capacity is available in the Qwest splice case;
972224	Space exists for CLEC splice case;

- 9.7.2.2.2.5 Qwest will perform splice in Qwest splice case;
- 9.7.2.2.2.6 CLEC shall not have access to Qwest's splice case;
- 9.7.2.2.2.7 Qwest will provide a fiber stub for CLEC to splice the Qwest fiber stub to CLEC fiber strand in CLEC splice case;
- 9.7.2.2.2.8 Qwest will perform all splices in Qwest splice case when CLEC is not providing fiber facilities;
- 9.7.2.2.2.9 Qwest will not open or break any existing splices on continuous fiber optic cable routes. Where the end of a fiber optic strand exists in a splice case, Qwest will open that splice case and stub out the end of the Dark Fiber strand for CLEC.
- 9.7.2.2.2.10 CLEC will perform splices in CLEC splice case per Technical Publication 77383;
- 9.7.2.2.2.11 Qwest will perform all modifications associated with access to UDF via splicing under the terms of Exhibit A;
- 9.7.2.2.2.12 All access is subject to the Field Verification and Quote Preparation (FVQP).
- 9.7.2.2.3 CLEC may request placement of a FDP at any building or controlled environment location in the Qwest network in order to access unterminated UDF pursuant to Section 9.19.
- 9.7.2.3 Qwest will provide CLEC with access to deployed Dark Fiber facilities. CLEC shall be responsible for obtaining and connecting electronic equipment, whether light generating or light terminating equipment, to the Dark Fiber. However in the case where the termination of the fiber is within a Qwest Facility, CLEC may request Qwest to provide the electronics pursuant to Section 9.19. In this instance, Qwest shall provide the electronics. Qwest will not remove, and CLEC shall be permitted to use, regenerating equipment that already exists in mid-span.
- 9.7.2.4 Qwest will provide Unbundled Dark Fiber to CLEC in increments of two (2) strands (by the pair). In addition, after May 31, 2001, Qwest will provide UDF to CLEC in increments of one (1) strand. CLEC may obtain up to twenty-five percent (25%) of available Dark Fibers or four (4) Dark Fiber strands, whichever is greater, in each fiber cable segment over a twelve (12) month period. Before CLEC may order additional UDF on such fiber cable segment, CLEC must demonstrate efficient use of existing fiber in each cable segment. Efficient use of interoffice cable segments is defined as providing a minimum of OC-12 termination on each fiber pair. Efficient use of Loop fiber is defined as providing a minimum of OC-3 termination on each fiber pair. Efficient use of E -UDF is defined as providing a minimum of OC -3 termination on each fiber pair. CLEC may designate five percent (5%) of its fibers along a fiber cable segment, or two (2) strands, whichever is greater, for maintenance spare, which fibers or strands are not subject to the termination requirements in this paragraph.
- 9.7.2.5 Qwest shall not have an obligation to unbundle Dark Fiber in the

following circumstances:

- a) Qwest will not unbundle Dark Fiber that Qwest utilizes for maintenance or reserves for maintenance spare for Qwest's own use. Qwest shall not reserve more than five percent (5%) of the fibers in a sheath, or two (2) strands, whichever is greater, for maintenance or maintenance spare for Qwest's own use.
- b) Qwest will not be required to unbundle Dark Fiber if Qwest demonstrates to the Commission by a preponderance of the evidence that such unbundling would create a likely and foreseeable threat to its ability to meet its Carrier of last resort obligations as established by any regulatory authority. Qwest shall initiate such proceeding within seven (7) calendar Days of denying CLEC's request (by written notice) to unbundle Dark Fiber where such fiber is available. In this proceeding, Qwest shall not object to using the most expeditious procedure available under state law, rule or regulation. Qwest shall be relieved of its unbundling obligations, related to the specific Dark Fiber at issue, pending the proceeding before the Commission. If Qwest fails to initiate such pending proceeding within such seven (7) Day period, CLEC's request to unbundle Dark Fiber shall be reinstated and the ordering and Provisioning processes of Section 9.7.3 shall continue.
- 9.7.2.6 Qwest will provide CLEC with access to the deployed Dark Fiber in its network in either single-mode or multi-mode. During the inquiry process, Qwest will inform CLEC of the availability of single-mode and multi-mode fiber.
- 9.7.2.7 Specifications, interfaces and parameters for Dark Fiber are described in Qwest's Technical Publication 77383.
- 9.7.2.8 CLEC is responsible for trouble isolation before reporting trouble to Qwest.
- 9.7.2.9 When UDF is being used to create the facility equivalent of an EEL, CLEC shall not use UDF as a substitute for special or Switched Access Services, except to the extent CLEC provides "a significant amount of local exchange traffic" to its end users over the UDF as set forth by the FCC (See 9.23.3.7.2).
- 9.7.2.10 Upon thirty (30) calendar Days notification to CLEC, Qwest may initiate a proceeding to reclaim Dark Fiber strands from CLEC that were not serving End User Customers at the time of Qwest's notice to CLEC. In such proceeding, Qwest shall have the burden to prove that Qwest needs such fiber strands in order to meet its Carrier of last resort obligations as established by any regulatory authority. In such proceeding, CLEC shall not object to using the most expeditious procedure available under state law, rule or regulation. CLEC shall be entitled to retain such strands of UDF for any purpose permitted under this Amendment pending the proceeding before the Commission; provided, however, that such use shall be at CLEC's sole risk of any reclamation approved by the Commission, including the risk of termination of service to End User Customers. CLEC may designate five percent (5%) of its fibers along a fiber cable segment, or two (2) strands, whichever is greater, for maintenance spare, which fibers or strands are not subject to the reclamation requirements in this paragraph.

- 9.7.2.11 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.7.2.12 CLEC must have established Collocation or other Technically Feasible means of network demarcation pursuant to section 9.1.4 of this Amendment at both terminating points of the UDF-IOF or at the Serving Wire Center of either the UDF-Loop or the E –UDF unless Loop and transport combinations are ordered. Qwest will provide fiber cross connects at the serving Wire Center to connect UDF-Loop or E-UDF with the UDF-IOF if such elements are ordered in combination. No Collocation is required in intermediate Central Offices within a UDF or at Central Offices where CLEC's UDFs are cross connected. CLEC has no access to UDF at those intermediate Central Offices.
 - 9.7.2.12.1 CLEC-to-CLEC connections with UDF for the mutual exchange of traffic is permissible pursuant to the provisions in Section 9.7.
- 9.7.2.13 For UDF-Loop, CLEC is responsible for all work activities at the end user premises. All negotiations with the premises end user and or premises owner are solely the responsibility of CLEC.
- 9.7.2.14 For a UDF-Loop terminating at an existing end user premises FDP, Qwest will provide to CLEC an optical "jumper", not to exceed thirty (30) feet in length, connected to the Qwest UDF-Loop FDP.
- 9.7.2.15 The Remote Collocation provisions of the Agreement apply where CLEC needs to gain access to UDF at an outside plant structure.
- 9.7.2.16 CLEC will incur all costs associated with disconnecting the UDF from its side of the network Demarcation Point.
- 9.7.2.17 Qwest and CLEC will jointly participate in continuity testing within the Provisioning interval established in Exhibit C. Qwest and CLEC must coordinate on the date and time for this continuity testing. As part of their respective duties regarding this continuity test, Qwest shall furnish a light detector at one termination point of the UDF, and CLEC shall furnish light generating equipment at the other termination point of the UDF as described below:
 - 9.7.2.17.1 UDF-IOF: Qwest and CLEC shall mutually agree on the Wire Center at which Qwest must provide a light detector and the Wire Center at which CLEC must provide light generating equipment.
 - 9.7.2.17.2 UDF-Loop: Qwest will provide the light detector at the serving Wire Center, and CLEC will provide the light generating equipment at the appropriate outside plant structure or end user Customer premises.
 - 9.7.2.17.3 E-UDF: Qwest will provide the light detector at the serving Wire Center, and CLEC will provide the light generating equipment at the CLEC Wire Center.
- 9.7.2.18 If, within ten (10) Days of the date Qwest provisioned an order for UDF, CLEC demonstrates that the UDF pair(s) provisioned over requested route do not meet the minimum parameters set forth in Technical Publication 77383, and if the trouble is in the Qwest UDF facility, not due to fault on the part of CLEC, then Qwest will at no

additional cost, attempt to repair the UDF as it relates to Qwest cross-connects and jumpers. If Qwest cannot repair the UDF to the minimum parameters set forth in Technical Publication 77383, Qwest will replace the UDF if suitable UDF pair(s) are available, at no additional nonrecurring charge. If Qwest cannot replace the UDF upon receipt of a CLEC disconnect order, Qwest will refund the nonrecurring charges associated with the Provisioning excluding IRI, FVQP and Field Verification and will discontinue all recurring charges.

- 9.7.2.19 Qwest shall allow CLEC's to access UDF Loops, or sections of UDF Loops, at accessible terminals including FDPS or equivalent in the Central Office, Customer premises or at Qwest owned outside plant location (e.g CEV, RT or hut).
- 9.7.2.20 Qwest shall allow CLEC to access Dark Fiber that is a part of a Meet Point arrangement between Qwest and another Local Exchange Carrier if CLEC has an Interconnection agreement containing access to Dark Fiber with the connecting Local Exchange Carrier. Qwest rates, terms and conditions shall apply to the percentage of the route owned by Qwest.

9.7.3 Ordering Processes

Ordering processes and installation intervals are as follows:

- 9.7.3.1 The first step of the UDF ordering process is the inquiry process. The UDF inquiry is used to determine the availability of UDF between any two requested locations: between two (2) Qwest Wire Centers, between a Qwest Wire Center and an end user premises, or between a Qwest Wire Center and an appropriate outside plant structure, or a Qwest Wire Center and a CLEC Wire Center.
 - 9.7.3.1.1 CLEC must submit a UDF inquiry through its account team. CLEC must specify the two (2) locations and the number of fibers requested.
 - 9.7.3.1.2 Qwest will notify CLEC, within the interval set forth in Exhibit C of this Amendment, that: (i) UDF is available to satisfy CLEC's request, (ii) UDF is not available to satisfy CLEC's request; or (iii) Qwest, in writing, denies CLEC's request pursuant to Section 9.7.2.5 (b), Qwest shall provide written notice of denials pursuant to (iii) above.
 - 9.7.3.1.3 If there is UDF available, the UDF Inquiry Response will contain up to five (5) available UDF routes between the CLEC-specified end locations. If additional routes are available, Qwest will notify CLEC that such additional routes exist and negotiate how that additional information will be made available.
- 9.7.3.2 CLEC will establish network Demarcation Points to accommodate UDF optical terminations via Collocation or other Technically Feasible means or network demarcation pursuant to Section 9.1.4 of this Amendment. If Collocation and or other network demarcation arrangements have not been completed, CLEC must have obtained preliminary APOT address information (CFA Carrier Facility Assignment) for its network Demarcation Points in each Qwest Wire Center where the UDF terminates prior to placing an order for UDF. When preliminary APOT has been established and delivered to CLEC, Qwest can begin processing the UDF Provisioning order upon receipt of the UDF Provisioning request. If the preliminary APOT address is changed by

- CLEC, a new Provisioning time line for UDF must be established.
- 9.7.3.3 Based on the CLEC request (UDF-Loop, UDF-IOF or E -UDF), there are two (2) possible termination scenarios.
 - 9.7.3.3.1 Termination at an Outside Plant Structure: If CLEC requests UDF-Loop going to an outside plant structure such as a Controlled Environmental Vault (CEV), or Remote Terminal (RT), the Remote Collocation provisions of the Agreement will apply. Qwest will prepare and submit to CLEC a quote along with the original Field Verification Quote Preparation form (FVQP) within the interval set forth in Exhibit C. Quotes are on an Individual Case Basis (ICB) and will include costs and an interval in accordance with Exhibit C.
 - 9.7.3.3.2 Reserved for Future Use.
 - 9.7.3.3.3 Termination at Qwest Wire Center, End user premises or CLEC Wire Center: If spare fiber is available, and CLEC chooses to proceed, and the request is for UDF-IOF, UDF-Loop going to an end user premises, or E-UDF going to a CLEC Wire Center, Qwest will begin the Provisioning process upon notification from CLEC to proceed and the receipt of fifty percent (50%) of the nonrecurring charges. The notification to proceed is accomplished by completing, signing and returning the original inquiry request to the account manager. Provisioning intervals for this type of request are set forth in Exhibit C. CLEC will be notified that Provisioning is complete and the remaining nonrecurring charges and associated recurring charges will be billed.
- 9.7.3.4 An order may be canceled any time up to and including the Service Date. Cancellation charges will apply.
- 9.7.3.5 CLEC may reserve Dark Fiber for CLEC during Collocation builds. Prior to reserving space, CLEC must place an inquiry pursuant to section 9.7.3.1 of this Amendment and receive a UDF Inquiry Response that reflects that the route to be reserved is available. CLEC is also strongly encouraged to request a Field Verification that the route to be reserved is available. If CLEC does not obtain Field Verification, CLEC assumes the risk that records upon which the UDF Inquiry Response is based may be in error. CLEC may reserve UDF for thirty (30), sixty (60), or ninety (90) Days. CLEC may extend or renew reservations if there is delay in completion of the Collocation build. All applicable UDF recurring charges specified in sections 9.7.5.2 will be assessed at the commencement of the reservation. Nonrecurring charges for Provisioning and cross connects will be assessed at the time of installation.

9.7.4 Maintenance and Repair

- 9.7.4.1 The Parties will perform cooperative testing and trouble isolation to identify where trouble points exist. CLEC Cross Connections will be repaired by CLEC and Qwest Cross Connections will be repaired by Qwest. Maintenance and Repair processes are contained in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement.
- 9.7.4.2 If it is determined that the UDF does not meet the minimum parameters of Technical Publication 77383 without fault of CLEC, and if the trouble is in the Qwest UDF facility, then Qwest will attempt to repair the UDF as it relates to Qwest cross-

connects and jumper at no additional cost. If Qwest cannot repair the UDF to the minimum parameters set forth in Technical Publication 77383, then Qwest will replace the UDF at no additional cost if suitable UDF pair(s) are available. If Qwest cannot replace the UDF with available pairs, then it, upon receipt of a CLEC disconnect order, will discontinue the recurring charges effective as of the date of the commencement of the trouble.

9.7.5 Rate Elements

- 9.7.5.1 Dark Fiber rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) Initial Records Inquiry (IRI). This rate element is a pre-order work effort that investigates the availability of UDF. This is a one-time charge for each route check requested by CLEC. A simple IRI determines if UDF is available between two Qwest Wire Centers or between a Qwest Wire Center and Qwest Customer premises. A complex IRI determines if UDF is available between a Qwest Wire Center and an outside structure (CEV, Hut, etc.) along the Loop fiber route. Qwest will bill CLEC the IRI immediately upon receipt of the inquiry. The IRI is a record search and does not guarantee the availability of UDF.
 - b) Field Verification and Quote Preparation (FVQP). This rate element is a pre-order work effort to estimate the cost of providing UDF access to CLEC at locations other than Qwest Wire Centers or an end user premises. Qwest will prepare a quote which will explain what work activities, timeframes, and costs are associated with providing access to this FDP location. This quote will be good for thirty (30) calendar Days. The FVQP is not necessary when the request is between Qwest Wire Centers or between a Qwest Wire Center and Customer premises (i.e., IRI). If FVQP is applicable pursuant to this section and CLEC orders UDF that has been reserved after a Field Verification has been performed, then the charge for FVQP will be reduced by the amount of the Field Verification charge assessed in the context of the reservation.
 - c) Field Verification. This rate element is a work effort performed at CLEC's option before placing a request to reserve UDF to verify the availability of UDF that CLEC desires to reserve.
- 9.7.5.2 The following rate elements are used once the availability of UDF has been established and CLEC chooses to access UDF.

9.7.5.2.1 Unbundled Dark Fiber - IOF Rate Elements

- a) UDF-IOF Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This rate element is a recurring rate element and provides a termination at the interoffice FDP within the Qwest Wire Center. Two UDF-IOF terminations apply per pair. Termination charges apply for each intermediate office terminating at an FDP or like cross-connect point.
- b) UDF-IOF Fiber Transport, (Per Pair) Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and a nonrecurring component and applies per pair. This rate element provides a transmission path between Qwest

Wire Centers. The recurring component of this rate element is mileage sensitive based on the route miles of the UDF rounded up to the next mile.

c) UDF-IOF Fiber Cross-Connect Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and nonrecurring component and is used to extend the optical connection from the IOF FDP to CLEC's optical Demarcation Point (ICDF). A minimum of two (2) UDF-IOF fiber cross-connects apply per pair. Cross-connect charges apply for each intermediate office terminating at an FDP or like cross-connect point. The nonrecurring rate will not be charged for cross-connects already in place prior to CLEC's order for UDF-IOF.

9.7.5.2.2 Unbundled Dark Fiber - Loop Rate Elements

- a) UDF-Loop Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This rate element is a recurring rate element and provides a termination at the interoffice FDP within the Qwest Wire Center and at either the Customer premises or an appropriate outside plant structure. Two UDF-Loop terminations apply per pair.
- b) UDF-Loop Fiber (Per Pair) Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and a nonrecurring component, and it applies per pair. This rate element provides a transmission path between the Qwest Serving Wire Center and either the Customer premises or an appropriate outside plant structure.
- c) UDF-Loop Fiber Cross-Connect Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and nonrecurring component, is applied per pair, and is used to extend the optical connection from FDP to FDP. The nonrecurring rate will not be charged for cross-connects already in place prior to CLEC's order for UDF-Loop.

9.7.5.2.3 Extended Unbundled Dark Fiber Rate Elements

- a) E-UDF Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This rate element is a recurring rate element and provides a termination at the interoffice FDP within the Qwest Wire Center and at the CLEC Wire Center. Two E-UDF terminations apply per pair.
- b) E-UDF Fiber (Per Pair) Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and a nonrecurring component, and it applies per pair. This rate element provides a transmission path between the Qwest Serving Wire Center and the CLEC Wire Center.
- c) E-UDF Fiber Cross-Connect Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and nonrecurring component, is applied per pair, and is used to extend the optical connection from FDP to FDP. The nonrecurring rate will not be charged for cross-connects already in place prior to CLEC's order for E-UDF.

connects and jumper at no additional cost. If Qwest cannot repair the UDF to the minimum parameters set forth in Technical Publication 77383, then Qwest will replace the UDF at no additional cost if suitable UDF pair(s) are available. If Qwest cannot replace the UDF with available pairs, then it, upon receipt of a CLEC disconnect order, will discontinue the recurring charges effective as of the date of the commencement of the trouble.

9.7.5 Rate Elements

- 9.7.5.1 Dark Fiber rates are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment and include the following elements:
 - a) Initial Records Inquiry (IRI). This rate element is a pre-order work effort that investigates the availability of UDF. This is a one-time charge for each route check requested by CLEC. A simple IRI determines if UDF is available between two Qwest Wire Centers or between a Qwest Wire Center and Qwest Customer premises. A complex IRI determines if UDF is available between a Qwest Wire Center and an outside structure (CEV, Hut, etc.) along the Loop fiber route. Qwest will bill CLEC the IRI immediately upon receipt of the inquiry. The IRI is a record search and does not guarantee the availability of UDF.
 - b) Field Verification and Quote Preparation (FVQP). This rate element is a pre-order work effort to estimate the cost of providing UDF access to CLEC at locations other than Qwest Wire Centers or an end user premises. Qwest will prepare a quote which will explain what work activities, timeframes, and costs are associated with providing access to this FDP location. This quote will be good for thirty (30) calendar Days. The FVQP is not necessary when the request is between Qwest Wire Centers or between a Qwest Wire Center and Customer premises (i.e., IRI). If FVQP is applicable pursuant to this section and CLEC orders UDF that has been reserved after a Field Verification has been performed, then the charge for FVQP will be reduced by the amount of the Field Verification charge assessed in the context of the reservation.
 - c) Field Verification. This rate element is a work effort performed at CLEC's option before placing a request to reserve UDF to verify the availability of UDF that CLEC desires to reserve.
- 9.7.5.2 The following rate elements are used once the availability of UDF has been established and CLEC chooses to access UDF.

9.7.5.2.1 Unbundled Dark Fiber - IOF Rate Elements

- a) UDF-IOF Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This rate element is a recurring rate element and provides a termination at the interoffice FDP within the Qwest Wire Center. Two UDF-IOF terminations apply per pair. Termination charges apply for each intermediate office terminating at an FDP or like cross-connect point.
- b) UDF-IOF Fiber Transport, (Per Pair) Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and a nonrecurring component and applies per pair. This rate element provides a transmission path between Qwest

Wire Centers. The recurring component of this rate element is mileage sensitive based on the route miles of the UDF rounded up to the next mile.

c) UDF-IOF Fiber Cross-Connect Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and nonrecurring component and is used to extend the optical connection from the IOF FDP to CLEC's optical Demarcation Point (ICDF). A minimum of two (2) UDF-IOF fiber cross-connects apply per pair. Cross-connect charges apply for each intermediate office terminating at an FDP or like cross-connect point. The nonrecurring rate will not be charged for cross-connects already in place prior to CLEC's order for UDF-IOF.

9.7.5.2.2 Unbundled Dark Fiber - Loop Rate Elements

- a) UDF-Loop Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This rate element is a recurring rate element and provides a termination at the interoffice FDP within the Qwest Wire Center and at either the Customer premises or an appropriate outside plant structure. Two UDF-Loop terminations apply per pair.
- b) UDF-Loop Fiber (Per Pair) Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and a nonrecurring component, and it applies per pair. This rate element provides a transmission path between the Qwest Serving Wire Center and either the Customer premises or an appropriate outside plant structure.
- c) UDF-Loop Fiber Cross-Connect Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and nonrecurring component, is applied per pair, and is used to extend the optical connection from FDP to FDP. The nonrecurring rate will not be charged for cross-connects already in place prior to CLEC's order for UDF-Loop.

9.7.5.2.3 Extended Unbundled Dark Fiber Rate Elements

- a) E-UDF Termination (Fixed) Rate Element. This rate element is a recurring rate element and provides a termination at the interoffice FDP within the Qwest Wire Center and at the CLEC Wire Center. Two E-UDF terminations apply per pair.
- b) E-UDF Fiber (Per Pair) Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and a nonrecurring component, and it applies per pair. This rate element provides a transmission path between the Qwest Serving Wire Center and the CLEC Wire Center.
- c) E-UDF Fiber Cross-Connect Rate Element. This rate element has both a recurring and nonrecurring component, is applied per pair, and is used to extend the optical connection from FDP to FDP. The nonrecurring rate will not be charged for cross-connects already in place prior to CLEC's order for E-UDF.

9.8 Shared Interoffice Transport

9.8.1 Description

9.8.1.1 Shared Transport is defined as interoffice transmission facilities shared by more than one Carrier, including Qwest, between End Office Switches, between End Office Switches and tandem Switches (local and access tandems), and between tandem Switches.

9.8.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.8.2.1 Shared Transport is only provided with Unbundled Local Switch Ports and Unbundled Network Element-Platform (UNE-P), as described in the UNE Combinations Section. The existing routing tables resident in the Switch will direct both Qwest and CLEC traffic over Qwest's interoffice message trunk network.
- 9.8.2.2 CLEC may custom route operator services or directory assistance calls to unique operator services/directory services trunks.
- 9.8.2.3 Qwest has the following obligations with respect to Shared Transport:
 - a) Provide Shared Transport in a way that enables the traffic of CLEC to be carried on the same transport facilities that Qwest uses for its own traffic.
 - b) Provide Shared Transport transmission facilities between End Office Switches, between end office and tandem Switches, and between tandem Switches in its network.
 - c) Permit CLEC that purchases unbundled Shared Transport and unbundled switching to use the same routing table that is resident in Qwest's Switch.
 - d) Permit CLEC to use shared (or dedicated) transport as an unbundled element to carry originating access traffic from, and terminating to, Customers to whom CLEC provides local Exchange Service.

9.8.3 Rate Elements

9.8.3.1 Shared Transport will be billed on a minute-of-use basis in accordance with the UNE rates described in Exhibit A.

9.8.4 Ordering Process

9.8.4.1 Shared Transport is ordered with Unbundled Line Port and unbundled local switching via the LSR process. Shared transport is assumed to be the choice of routing when ordering a Port, unless specified differently by CLEC. Installation intervals are incorporated in the Unbundled Line Port and are listed in the PCAT.

9.8.5 Maintenance and Repair

9.8.5.1 Maintenance and Repair are the sole responsibility of Qwest.

9.9 Unbundled Customer Controlled Rearrangement Element (UCCRE)

Qwest shall provide Unbundled Customer Controlled Rearrangement Element (UCCRE) in a non-discriminatory manner according to the following terms and conditions.

9.9.1 Description

9.9.1.1 Unbundled Customer Controlled Rearrangement Element (UCCRE) provides the means by which CLEC controls the configuration of Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) or ancillary services on a Near Real Time basis through a digital cross connect device. UCCRE utilizes the Digital Cross-Connect System (DCS). UCCRE is available in Qwest Wire Centers that contain a DCS and such DCS is UCCRE compatible.

9.9.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.9.2.1 DCS Ports are DS1, DS3 and Virtual Ports (Virtual Ports are for connecting one end user to another). The DCS Port is connected to the Demarcation Point using tie cables via the appropriate DSX cross-connect panel. The DSX Panel serves both as a "Design-To" point and a network interface at the DCS. CLEC is responsible for designing to the "Design-To" point. CLEC may connect the UCCRE Ports to its elements or CLEC designated equipment. If CLEC desires DS0 Port functionality, CLEC will order a DS1 UCCRE Port and provide its own multiplexer (or DS1 UDIT multiplexers) and connect them together. This combination will form the equivalent of 24 DS0-level Ports.
- 9.9.2.2 The reconfiguration of the service is accomplished at the DS0 signal level. Reconfiguration of these services can be accomplished through two methods: Dial Up or Attendant Access.
 - 9.9.2.2.1 Dial Up Access. Qwest will provide access to mutually agreed upon UCCRE points in those offices where UCCRE is available. Qwest will provide and engineer this service in the same manner that it is currently provided to Qwest's end users.
 - 9.9.2.2.2 Attendant Access. When CLEC requests Qwest to make changes on its behalf, an attendant access charge will apply per transaction.

9.9.3 Rate Elements

9.9.3.1 Recurring rate elements include:

9.9.3.1.1	DS1 Port;
9.9.3.1.2	DS3 Port;
9.9.3.1.3	Dial Up Access; and

9.9.3.2 Nonrecurring rate elements include:

Attendant Access.

9.9.3.1.4

9.9.3.2.1	DS1 Port;
9.9.3.2.2	DS3 Port; and
9.9.3.2.3	Virtual Ports.

9.9.4 Ordering Process

- 9.9.4.1 Ordering processes and installation intervals are specified in Exhibit C of this Amendment and are the same as specified in the UNEs UDIT Section. UCCRE is ordered via the ASR process.
- 9.9.4.2 UCCRE is ordered with the Basic Installation option. Qwest will begin the work activity on the negotiated Due Date and notify CLEC when the work activity is complete. Test results performed by Qwest are not provided to CLEC.

9.10 Local Tandem Switching

Qwest shall provide access to local tandem switching in a non-discriminatory manner according to the following terms and conditions.

9.10.1 Description

- 9.10.1.1 Access to local tandem switching includes the facilities connecting the trunk distribution frames to the Switch and all the features, functions, and capabilities of the Switch itself, including those facilities that establish a temporary transmission path between two other Switches, but does not include the transport needed to complete the call. The local tandem switching element also includes the features, functions, and capabilities that are centralized in local tandem Switches and their adjuncts, if any, rather than in separate end-office Switches.
- 9.10.1.2 In the event that a Qwest Wire Center subtends only an access tandem, and does not subtend a local tandem, Qwest will provide unbundled access to such access tandem.

9.10.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.10.2.1 If CLEC obtains its local tandem switching from a third party tandem provider, tandem-to-tandem connections will be required between Qwest and the third party tandem provider. The tandem-to-tandem connections must be local Interconnection trunk-type connections, and will be provided by CLEC. CLEC may provide the trunks itself, purchase them from a third party, or may purchase them from Qwest.
- 9.10.2.2 The requirement to provide access to unbundled local tandem switching includes: (i) trunk-connect facilities, including but not limited to the connection between trunk termination at a cross-connect panel and a Switch trunk card; (ii) the base switching function of connecting trunks to trunks; and (iii) the feature, functions, and capabilities that are centralized in local tandem Switches and their adjuncts, if any (as distinguished from separate end-office Switches), including but not limited to call recording, the routing of calls to operator services, and signaling conversion features.

Qwest shall unbundle access to call recording equipment in a Qwest local tandem.

9.10.3 Rate Elements

- 9.10.3.1 A DS1 Tandem Trunk Port is a 4-wire DS1 Trunk Side Switch Port terminating at a DS1 Demarcation Point and incurs a nonrecurring charge. Each DS1 Tandem Trunk Port includes a subset of 24 DS0 channels capable of supporting local message type traffic and incurs a nonrecurring charge to establish trunk group members.
- 9.10.3.2 Use of local tandem switching is billed on an originating per minute of use basis.

9.10.4 Ordering Process

9.10.4.1 Requests for DS1 Tandem Trunk Port(s) must be followed by separate order(s) to channelize trunk Ports into DS0 trunk group and members as defined in the UNEs – UDIT Section of this Amendment.

9.10.5 Maintenance and Repair

9.10.5.1 The Parties will perform cooperative testing and trouble isolation to identify where trouble points exist. CLEC Cross Connections will be repaired by CLEC and Qwest Cross Connections will be repaired by Qwest. Maintenance and Repair processes are contained in the Support Functions Section of the Agreement.

9.11 Local Switching

Qwest shall provide access to unbundled local switching in a non-discriminatory manner according to the following terms and conditions.

9.11.1 Description

- 9.11.1.1 Access to unbundled local switching encompasses Line Side and Trunk Side facilities, plus the features, functions, and capabilities of the Switch. The features, functions, and capabilities of the Switch include the basic switching function, as well as the same basic capabilities that are available to Qwest's End User Customers. Unbundled Local Switching also includes access to all vertical features that the Switch is capable of providing, as well as any technically-feasible customized routing functions. Moreover, CLEC may purchase unbundled local switching in a manner that permits CLEC to offer exchange access and termination of EAS/local traffic.
 - 9.11.1.1.1 CLEC is not required to use Qwest's Directory Assistance Services or operator services with its unbundled local switching elements or UNE-P Combinations. CLEC may arrange to provide access to its own, or to a third party's, directory assistance or operator services platform with its unbundled switching elements and UNE-P Combinations.
 - 9.11.1.1.2 Qwest offers access to GR-303 features and functionalities as outlined in this Section. As a condition of this virtual access, CLEC must deploy a Remote Digital Terminal (RT) "hosted" by a GR-303 capable Qwest Switch.

Under this architecture, and dependent on the existence and availability of GR-303 in any given office, a CLEC may deploy any compatible GR-303 Remote Terminal under the following conditions:

- 9.11.1.1.2.1 The Qwest Central Office must have existing GR-303 capability with spare capacity available for use by CLEC. In addition, while CLEC may deploy its choice of Remote Terminal, it must be compatible with the existing Qwest GR-303 interface.
- 9.11.1.2.2 The transport between the Qwest Switch and the CLEC RT may be purchased from Qwest or provided by CLEC. If transport is provided by Qwest, the Demarcation Point will be at a physical cross-connect point at the RT. If transport is provided by CLEC, the Demarcation Point will be at a physical cross connect in the Qwest Central Office.
- 9.11.1.2.3 Concentration levels will be in keeping with Qwest's current standard of 4:1 at the Switch. The specific concentration ratios to be applied to the RTs will be determined on a case by case basis.
- 9.11.1.1.2.4 The TR-057 interface at the RT will be disabled. This interface enables the universal DLC applications and offers access to the OSS, Provisioning, and performance monitoring systems from the RT. By disabling the TR-057 interface, Qwest ensures that it retains the physical and logical administration of the GR-303 interface and that security and system integrity concerns are minimized.
- 9.11.1.1.2.5 All traffic must be delivered at 64 clear channel. (i.e. voice compression will not be allowed).
- 9.11.1.1.2.6 GR-303 was designed for the delivery of circuit switched voice traffic as such, packetized traffic will not be accepted.
- 9.11.1.1.2.7 While Qwest will retain administration of the DLC, CLEC will be responsible for all traffic management. Changes in Provisioning will be made only at the request of CLEC. CLEC will be allowed to view channel availability and monitor traffic and blocking levels at the RT via a man-to-machine interface (MMI). The CLEC will not have the ability to make any changes as all Provisioning will be done solely by Qwest at CLEC's request.
- 9.11.1.1.2.8 The Parties will be responsible for the repair and maintenance of facilities on their side of the Demarcation Point. It is assumed that this will be done in an as yet undeveloped cooperative manner.
- 9.11.1.1.2.9 This specific network architecture option for virtual access to the GR-303 interface listed in this section is available via the Special Request Process (SRP). Any request that materially deviates from the language in this section regarding access to the GR-303 interface must be submitted via the Bona Fide Request (BFR) process.

- 9.11.1.2 Qwest's trunk Ports are utilized to access routing tables resident in Qwest's Switch, as necessary to provide access to Shared Transport. Shared transport is described earlier in this Amendment.
- 9.11.1.3 Unbundled local switching also permits CLEC to purchase a dedicated trunk Port on the local Switch. CLEC may direct originating traffic to such a dedicated trunk via customized routing.
 - 9.11.1.3.1 Vertical features are software attributes on End Office Switches. Vertical features are available separately and are listed in Exhibit D of this Amendment. The Special Request Process contained in Exhibit B of the Amendment shall be used when ordering the activation and/or loading of vertical features on a Switch, that are not currently activated or loaded on the Switch. If features that are loaded on Qwest's Switch(es) are migrated to AIN for Qwest's own use, the Switch software for such features will be retained on the Qwest Switch(es) for the use of CLEC and CLECs End User Customers.
- 9.11.1.4 Line Ports include:
 - a) Analog Line Port; and
 - b) Digital Line Port.
- 9.11.1.5 Trunk Ports include but are not limited to:
 - a) DS1 Trunk Port (including Local Message);
 - b) PRI ISDN Trunk Port;
 - c) DID/PBX Trunk Port;
 - d) DS3 Trunk Port (including Local Message) may be requested by CLEC via the Special Request Process contained in Exhibit B of this Amendment; and
 - e) OCN Trunk Port (including Local Message) may be requested by CLEC via the Special Request Process contained in Exhibit B of this Amendment.
- 9.11.1.6 The following are attributes of line Ports consistent with State Commission Rules and include but are not limited to:

9.11.1.6.1	Telephone number
9.11.1.6.2	Directory Listing
9.11.1.6.3	Dial Tone
9.11.1.6.4	Signaling (Loop or ground start)
9.11.1.6.5	On/Off Hook Detection;
9.11.1.6.6	Audible and Power Ringing

- 9.11.1.6.7 Automatic Message Accounting (AMA Recording);
- 9.11.1.6.8 Access to 911, Operator Services, and directory assistance; and
- 9.11.1.6.9 Blocking Options.
- 9.11.1.7 Analog Line Port. The analog line Port is a two wire interface on the Line Side of the End Office Switch that is extended to the MDF. A separate ITP must be ordered for each analog Line Side Port to provide the connection from the MDF to the Demarcation Point. The analog line Port enables CLEC to access vertical features.
- 9.11.1.8 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.11.1.9 Digital Line Side Port (Supporting BRI ISDN)
 - 9.11.1.9.1 Basic Rate Interface Integrated Services Digital Network (BRI ISDN) is a digital architecture that provides integrated voice and data capability (2 wire). A BRI ISDN Port is a Digital 2B+D (2 Bearer Channels for voice or data and 1 Delta Channel for signaling and D Channel Packet) Line Side Switch connection with BRI ISDN voice and data basic elements. For flexibility and customization, optional features can be added. BRI ISDN Port does not offer B Channel Packet service capabilities. The serving arrangement conforms to the internationally developed, published, and recognized standards generated by International Telegraph and Telephone Union (formerly CCITT).
 - 9.11.1.9.2 Reserved for Future Use.

9.11.1.10 Digital Trunk Ports

- 9.11.1.10.1 DS1 Local Message Trunk Port (Supporting Local Message Traffic). A DS1 Trunk Port is a DS1 Trunk Side Switch Port that is extended to the trunk main distributing frame and is connected to the Demarcation Point through an ITP. Each DS1 Trunk Port includes a subset of 24 DS0 channels capable of supporting local message type traffic. Requests for DS1 Trunk Port(s) must be followed by a separate order for a Message Trunk Group, as further described in this Section.
- 9.11.1.10.2 Message Trunk Group. A Message Trunk Group is a software feature that establishes the trunk group and its associated trunk members. Signaling and addressing attributes are defined at the group level. Trunk members may be associated with individual channels of the DS1 Trunk Port.
- 9.11.1.10.3 Requests for establishing new outgoing and two-way Message Trunk Groups must be coordinated with and followed by requests for Customized Routing. Incoming only trunk groups do not require Custom Routing.
- 9.11.1.11 Unbundled DS1 PRI ISDN Trunk Port (Supporting DID/DOD/PBX). A DS1 trunk Port is a DS1 Trunk Side Switch Port terminated at a DSX1 or equivalent. Each DS1 Trunk Port includes a subset of 24 DS0 channels capable of supporting DID/DOD/PBX type traffic. Requests for DS1 Trunk Port(s) must be followed by separate order(s) to establish new Trunk Group(s) or to augment existing Trunk Group(s).

- 9.11.1.11.1 Digital PRI ISDN Trunk Port. A Digital Trunk PRI ISDN Port is a four wire DS1 with connection at the DSX-1 bay (or equivalent). Digital Trunk DS1 activation is a logical subset or channel of a DS1 facility Port.
 - 9.11.1.11.1 PRI ISDN Trunk Ports are provisioned at a DS1 level. B-channels are provisioned to transmit information such as voice, circuit switched data, or video. A D-channel is provisioned to carry the control or signaling on a 64kbit(s) channel.
 - 9.11.1.11.1.2 PRI Trunk Port requires a digital four-wire full duplex transmission path between ISDN capable Customer Premises Equipment (CPE) and a PRI ISDN- equipped Qwest Central Office.
 - 9.11.1.11.3 The PRI Central Office trunk Port is a DS1 which provides 24 64kbps channels. This product is dedicated call type of PRI with Custom protocol, up to 23 of the channels may be used as 64kbps B channels. The 24th channel must be configured as a D channel, which will carry the signaling and control information. The B channels transmit voice and data or Circuit Switched Data (only).
 - 9.11.1.11.4 Reserved for Future Use.
 - 9.11.1.11.1.5 PRI ISDN includes 2-way DID functionality. DID is a special trunking arrangement that permits incoming calls from the exchange network to reach a specific PBX station directly without attendant assistance.
 - 9.11.1.11.1.6 DID service is offered with an analog or digital 2-way. If digital, the individual DS0's are 2-way trunks using advanced service that requires DID Ports.
 - 9.11.1.11.7 The 23B+D Trunk Port configuration provides Ports for 23B-channels and 1 D-channel.
 - 9.11.1.11.1.8 The 24-B Trunk Port configuration provides 24 B-channels on a DS1 Port. The signaling information is provided by the D-channel on the first D-channel Port.
 - 9.11.1.11.1.9 The 23B Backup D Trunk Port configuration provides 23 B-channels and a backup D-channel Port is used if the primary D-channel Port fails.

9.11.1.12 Analog Trunk Ports

- 9.11.1.12.1 DS0 Analog Trunk Ports can be configured as DID, DOD, and Two-way.
- 9.11.1.12.2 Analog Trunk Ports provide a 2-Way Analog Trunk with DID, E&M Signaling and 2-Wire or 4-Wire connections. This Trunk Side connection inherently includes hunting within the trunk group.

- 9.11.1.12.3 All trunks are designed as 4-Wire leaving the Central Office. For 2-Wire service, the trunks are converted at the Customer's location.
- 9.11.1.12.4 Two-way Analog DID Trunks are capable of initiating out going calls, and may be equipped with either rotary or Touch-tone (DTMF) for this purpose. When the trunk is equipped with DID Call Transfer feature, both the trunk and telephone instruments must be equipped with DTMF.
- 9.11.1.12.5 Two-way Analog DID Trunks require E&M signaling. Qwest will use Type I and II E&M signaling to provide these trunks to the PBX. Type II E&M signaling from Qwest to the PBX will be handled as a Special Assembly request, through the Special Request Process (SRP) as provided for in Exhibit B to this Amendment.

9.11.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.11.2.1 CLEC may purchase access to all vertical features that are loaded in Qwest's End Office Switch. CLEC may request features that are not activated and/or not loaded in a Qwest End Office Switch utilizing the Special Request Process contained in Exhibit B of this Amendment. If CLEC requests activation and/or loading of features in a Switch, appropriate recurring and nonrecurring charges will apply. Features provided through AIN capabilities in Qwest's signaling network are not available.
- 9.11.2.2 Local Switch Ports include CLEC use of Qwest's signaling network for traffic originated from the Line Side switching Port. CLEC access to the Qwest signaling network shall be of substantially the same quality as the access that Qwest uses to provide service to its own End User Customers.
- 9.11.2.3 CLEC shall be responsible for updating the 911/E911 database through Qwest's third party database provider for any unbundled Switch Port ordered. Additional 911/E911 provisions are contained in the Ancillary Services Section of the Agreement.
- 9.11.2.4 The Line Side Port includes the connection between the End Office Switch and the MDF. The connection from the MDF to the Demarcation Point shall be an ITP provided by Qwest pursuant to the rates in Exhibit A. The Trunk Side Port includes the connection between the End Office Switch and the TMDF. The connection from the TMDF to the Demarcation Point shall be an ITP provided by Qwest pursuant to the rates in Exhibit A. The Demarcation Point for Line Side and Trunk Side Ports shall be as described earlier in this Section.
- 9.11.2.5 Unbundled local switching does not constitute a UNE, and is therefore not available at UNE rates, when CLEC's End User Customer to be served with unbundled local switching has four (4) access lines or more and the lines are located in density zone 1 in specified Metropolitan Statistical Areas (MSAs). Unbundled local switching is available at market-based rates when CLECs End User Customer to be served with unbundled local switching has four (4) or more access lines and the lines are located in density zone 1 in specified MSAs. This exception applies to density zone 1 as it was defined by Qwest on January 1, 1999.
 - 9.11.2.5.1 For the purposes of the above paragraph, the following Wire Centers constitute density zone 1 in each of the specified MSAs:

MSA

CLLI

Wire Center Name

PORTLAND

PLTDOR69 Portland Capitol

- 9.11.2.5.1.1 For End User Customers located within the Wire Center specified above, CLEC will determine whether End User Customers it intends to serve with UNEs have four (4) access lines or more in advance of submitting an order to Qwest for Unbundled Local Switching at UNE rates. If the End User Customer is served by four (4) access lines or more, CLEC will not submit an order to Qwest for Unbundled Local Switching at UNE rates.
- 9.11.2.5.2 This exclusion will be calculated using the number of DS0-equivalent access lines CLEC intends to serve an End User Customer within a Wire Center specified above.
- 9.11.2.5.3 This exclusion will not apply in Wire Centers where Qwest does not have transmission facility capacity needed for EELs or where CLECs are unable to obtain sufficient Collocation space to terminate EELs.
- 9.11.2.5.4 Only dial-tone lines shall be used in counting the exclusion. Private line type data lines, alarm or security lines, or any other type of non-dial-tone lines shall not be used in the count.
- 9.11.2.5.5 The high frequency portion of a Loop shall not count as a second line.
- 9.11.2.5.6 End User Customers shall be considered individually in MDU buildings or any other multiple use or high-rise building or campus configuration, as long as they are individually billed as the Customer of record.
- 9.11.2.5.7 CLEC may order new Unbundled Local Switching or UNE-P Combinations in quantities that exceed three (3). If CLEC orders four (4) or more such Unbundled Local Switching elements or UNE-P Combinations for an individual End User Customer within the Wire Center(s) identified above in this section, market-based rates for the unbundled local switching elements or for the unbundled switching component of the UNE-P service as provided in Exhibit A to this Amendment shall apply.
 - 9.11.2.5.7.1 When a CLEC's End User Customer with three (3) lines or fewer served by UNE-P or unbundled switching adds lines so that it has four (4) or more lines, CLEC shall do one of the following regarding the original three (3) unbundled local switching elements or UNE-P lines within sixty (60) Days from the date the fourth line is added: 1) CLEC may retain such unbundled switching lines at a market-based rate or retain such UNE-P lines as UNE-P Combinations with a market-based rate for the unbundled switching component shown in Exhibit A of this Amendment; or 2) CLEC shall convert such lines from UNE-P lines or unbundled switching elements to resold services or other appropriate arrangement.

- 9.11.2.5.8 A BRI ISDN line counts as one line.
- 9.11.2.6 CLEC must order DID numbers in blocks of 20. One primary directory listing in the main directory is provided for each PBX system.
- 9.11.2.7 CLEC is required to subscribe to a sufficient number of trunk Ports to adequately handle volume of incoming calls.
- 9.11.2.8 Additional line or trunk features not offered with the basic DID/PBX product, are available to CLEC on an Individual Case Basis.
- 9.11.2.9 Additional arrangements not offered with the basic PRI product are available to CLEC on an Individual Case Basis.
- 9.11.2.10 Qwest will provide access to Centrex Customer Management System (CMS) with unbundled switching.
- 9.11.2.11 Qwest will comply with the FCC's Open Network Architecture (ONA) rules for Network Disclosure. Should the ONA rules be modified so that Network Disclosure is no longer required, the Agreement shall be modified to include provision for disclosure of network interface changes.

9.11.3 Rate Elements

- 9.11.3.1 Each Port type described above will have a separate associated Port charge, including monthly recurring charges and one-time nonrecurring charges which are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment. Exhibit A contains both the UNE rates and market rates for this component of unbundled local witching. UNE Rates apply unless the End User Customer to be served has four access lines or more and the lines are located in density zone 1 in MSAs specified earlier in this UNE Section. In the latter circumstance, market rates apply.
- 9.11.3.2 The rate structure for PRI ISDN trunk Ports includes a monthly Minute of Use (MOU) recurring charge for the basic PRI ISDN product (23B+D plus standard features). Nonrecurring charges are incurred for the trunk Port, first trunk and each additional trunk.
- 9.11.3.3 Originating local usage will be measured and billed based on minutes of use. Exhibit A contains the UNE rates and the market rates for this component of unbundled local switching. UNE Rates apply unless the End User Customer to be served has four access lines or more and the lines are located in density zone 1 in MSAs specified earlier in this Section. In the latter circumstance, market rates apply.
- 9.11.3.4 Vertical features will be offered as options for unbundled local switching at rates set forth in Exhibit A of this Amendment. Exhibit A contains the UNE rates and the market rates for this component of unbundled local switching. UNE Rates apply unless the End User Customer to be served has four access lines or more and the lines are located in density zone 1 in MSAs specified earlier in this Section. In the latter circumstance, market rates apply.
- 9.11.3.5 Subsequent Order Charge. A subsequent order charge, as set forth in

Exhibit A of this Amendment, applies when CLEC orders additional vertical features to an existing Port.

9.11.4 Ordering

- 9.11.4.1 Installation intervals for Unbundled Switch Ports and Switch-activated Vertical Features are contained in the Exhibit C. The interval will start when Qwest receives a complete and accurate Local Service Request/Access Service Request (LSR/ASR). This date is considered the start of the service interval if the order is received prior to 3:00 p.m. The service interval will begin on the next business Day for service requests received after 3:00 p.m. This interval may be impacted by order volumes and load control considerations. The service intervals have been established and are set forth in Exhibit C to this Amendment.
- 9.11.4.2 Switch-activated Vertical Features shall be ordered using the LSR (Local Service Request) process as described in the PCAT.
- 9.11.4.3 Vertical Features that are loaded in a Switch, but not activated, shall be ordered using the Special Request Process set forth in Exhibit B. Qwest will provide the cost and timeframe for activation of the requested vertical feature(s) to CLEC within fifteen (15) business days of receipt of the Special Request.
- 9.11.4.4 Vertical Features that are not loaded in a Switch shall be ordered using the Special Request Process set forth in Exhibit B. Qwest will provide information to CLEC on the feasibility of providing the vertical feature(s) within 15 business days of receipt of the Special Request.
- 9.11.4.5 Unbundled local Switch Ports are required when ordering unbundled Shared Transport as described in the PCAT.

9.11.5 Usage Billing Information

9.11.5.1 Exchange Access Service(s)

Qwest shall provide CLEC with usage information necessary to bill for InterLATA and IntraLATA exchange access in the form of either the actual usage or a negotiated or state-approved surrogate for this information.

9.11.5.2 Retail Service(s)

Qwest shall provide CLEC with information necessary for CLEC to bill its End User Customers in the form of the actual information that is comparable to the information Qwest uses to bill its own End User Customers.

9.11.5.3 Local Usage

Qwest shall record and provide to CLEC local/EAS usage data for originating, but not terminating, local traffic, including but not limited to transit traffic. Until such time that Qwest provides CLEC with local/EAS usage data for terminating local traffic, Qwest shall not charge CLEC for terminating minutes of use.

9.12 Customized Routing

9.12.1 Description

- 9.12.1.1 Customized Routing permits CLEC to designate a particular outgoing trunk that will carry certain classes of traffic originating from CLEC's end users. Customized routing enables CLEC to direct particular classes of calls to particular outgoing trunks which will permit CLEC to self-provide or select among other providers of interoffice facilities, operator services and directory assistance. Customized routing is a software function of a Switch. Customized Routing may be ordered as an application with Resale or Unbundled Local Switching.
- 9.12.1.2 CLEC may elect to route its End User Customers' traffic in the same manner as Qwest routes its End User Customers' calls using existing Qwest line class code(s). This option eliminates assignment and deployment charges applicable to new CLEC line class code(s) required for custom or unique CLEC routing requests, as described in this Section.

9.12.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.12.2.1 Customized Routing will be offered on a first-come, first-served basis.
- 9.12.2.2 CLEC has two (2) options by which to route its End User Customers' calls:
 - a) CLEC may elect to route all of its End User Customers' calls in the same manner as Qwest routes its End User Customers' calls. This option allows CLEC to use the same line class code(s) used by Qwest and thus eliminates line class code(s) and deployment charges to CLEC.
 - b) CLEC may elect to custom route its End User Customers' calls differently than Qwest routes its end user traffic. CLEC may choose different routing by traffic type, by prefix, etc. In this option, there will be a charge for the establishment and deployment of a new CLEC line class code(s). If a CLEC line class code(s) was previously established and deployed at a particular end office, only a deployment charge will apply per new end office location.
- 9.12.2.3 In both option (a) and (b) above, CLEC shall provide comprehensive routing information associated with any routing request. Qwest will provide line class code(s) to CLEC for inclusion in CLEC LSR (Local Service Request).

9.12.3 Rate Elements

- 9.12.3.1 Charges for development of a new CLEC line class code(s) for routing of directory assistance and Operator Services traffic is included in Exhibit A. All other custom routing arrangements shall be billed on an Individual Case Basis for each custom routed request.
- 9.12.3.2 Charges for the installation of new line class codes for custom routing arrangements for directory assistance and operator services traffic is included in Exhibit A. Installation charges for all other custom routing arrangements shall be billed on an

Individual Case Basis for each Switch in which the code is deployed.

9.12.4 Ordering Process

- 9.12.4.1 CLEC shall issue a Service Inquiry form detailing its routing and facility requirements prior to a pre-order meeting with Qwest. Refer to the New Customer Questionnaire contained in the PCAT for a copy of the Service Inquiry.
- 9.12.4.2 After the Service Inquiry form is completed and provided to Qwest, the pre-order meeting will be jointly established to provide Qwest with the comprehensive network plan, specific routing requirements and Desired Due Dates.
- 9.12.4.3 Qwest will provide CLEC a detailed time and cost estimate thirty (30) business days after the pre-order meeting.
- 9.12.4.4 If custom routing is requested, CLEC shall submit a 50% deposit for the establishment and deployment of a new CLEC line class code(s). Qwest will assign a new CLEC line class code(s) and provide it to CLEC for inclusion in the LSR (Local Service Request) which CLEC will subsequently issue for deployment of the line class code(s) by Qwest.
- 9.12.4.5 If CLEC elects to route their end users' calls in the same manner in which Qwest routes its End User Customers' calls, establishment and deployment charges for new CLEC line class code(s) will not apply. Qwest will assign existing Qwest line class code(s) and provide to CLEC for inclusion in the LSR (Local Service Request).
- 9.12.4.6 CLEC must place the associated trunk orders prior to the establishment or deployment of Line Class Codes in specific end offices.

9.12.5 Maintenance and Repair

Maintenance and Repair are the sole responsibility of Qwest. Reference the Maintenance and Repair processes contained in the Agreement.

9.13 Access to Signaling

9.13.1 Description

9.13.1.1 Qwest will provide CLEC with non-discriminatory access to signaling networks, including signaling links and Signaling Transfer Points (STP), call-related databases and Service Management Systems (SMS) on an unbundled basis. The individual call-related databases and associated SMS are addressed in Sections 9.14 – 9.17. Access to Qwest's signaling network provides for the exchange of signaling information necessary to exchange traffic and access call-related databases. Signaling networks enable CLEC the ability to send SS7 messages between its Switches and Qwest's Switches, and between CLEC's Switches and those third party networks with which Qwest's signaling network is connected. CLEC may access Qwest's signaling network from a CLEC Switch via unbundled signaling and unbundled signaling transport elements between CLEC's Switches via a signaling link pair between its Switch

and the Qwest STPs. CLEC may make such connection in the same manner as Qwest connects one of its own Switches to STPs. Qwest will offer unbundled access to its signaling network to CLECs that request signaling as an Unbundled Network Element or as part of a UNE combination. Access to Qwest's signaling network for purposes of Interconnection and the exchange of traffic is addressed in the Interconnection Section of the Agreement. The Common Channel Signaling used by the Parties shall be Signaling System 7.

- 9.13.1.2 Common Channel Signaling Access Capability/Signaling System 7 (CCSAC/SS7) provides multiple pieces of signaling information via the SS7 network. This signaling information includes, but is not limited to, specific information regarding calls made on associated Feature Group D trunks and/or LIS trunks, Line Information Database (LIDB) data, Local Number Portability (LNP), Custom Local Area Signaling Services (CLASS), 8XX set up information, Call Set Up information and transient messages.
- 9.13.1.3 Optional Features of CCSAC/SS7 are dependent on specific CLEC design requirements as well as the existence of adequate transport facilities. Transport facilities must be in place to accommodate Call Set Up of related Feature Group D and/or LIS messages, transient messages, and other ancillary services (e.g., LIDB data and 8XX set up information).

9.13.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.13.2.1 All elements of the unbundled CCSAC/SS7 arrangement will be developed on an Individual Case Basis based on CLEC's design requirements. All of CLEC's unbundled design elements are subject to facility requirements identified below.
- 9.13.2.2 At a minimum, transport facilities must exist from CLEC's Point of Presence or Signaling Point of Interface (SPOI) to the identified Qwest STP location. Unbundled transport facilities to accommodate CCSAC/SS7 signaling may be developed using Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) as defined in this Amendment.
- 9.13.2.3 CLEC's CCSAC/SS7 design requirements will include, but are not limited to:
 - 9.13.2.3.1 STP Port This element is the point of termination to the signal switching capabilities of the STP. Access to a Qwest STP Port is required at a DS0 level.
 - 9.13.2.3.2 Specific Point Code detail including the identification of CLEC's Originating, Destination and Signaling Options (i.e., ISDN User Part [ISUP] or Transaction Capabilities Application Part [TCAP] requirements).
 - 9.13.2.3.3 All signaling routing requirements will be identified in CLEC's design. CLEC will provide industry standard codes identifying Qwest end offices, tandems, sub-tending end offices and STPs that will be included in the designed unbundled signaling arrangement.
- 9.13.2.4 The CCSAC/SS7 unbundled arrangement must meet the following requirements:

- 9.13.2.4.1 Both Qwest and CLEC are obligated to follow existing industry standards as described in Telcordia documents including but not limited to GR-905 CORE, GR-954-CORE, GR-394-CORE and Qwest Technical Publication 77342.
- 9.13.2.4.2 CLEC's Switch or network SS7 node must meet industry and Qwest certification standards.
- 9.13.2.4.3 Unbundled transport facilities as identified in this Amendment must be provisioned at a minimum DS1 capacity at CLEC's Point of Presence or SPOI. This facility must be exclusively used for the transmission of network control signaling data.
- 9.13.2.4.4 Calling Party Number (CPN), or a reasonable alternative, will be delivered by each Party to the other, in accordance with FCC requirements, when received from another Carrier or from the telephone equipment of the end user.
- 9.13.2.4.5 Carrier Identification Parameter (CIP) will be delivered by CLEC to Qwest in accordance with industry standards, where Technically Feasible.
- 9.13.2.4.6 Provisions relating to call related databases (i.e., 8XX, LIDB, Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN), LNP, ICNAM, etc.) are contained in other Sections of the Agreement.

9.13.3 Rate Elements

Rates and charges for the unbundled CCSAC/SS7 elements will be assessed based on CLEC's specific design requirements. Both nonrecurring and monthly recurring rates may be applicable. Message rating applies to all messages traversing the Qwest signaling network. Messages which are transient in nature (not destined for Qwest databases) will be assessed message rates. Pricing detail is provided in Exhibit A of this Amendment. Rate elements for unbundled CCSAC/SS7 elements are:

- 9.13.3.1 Nonrecurring Rates. CCSAC Option Activation Charge Assessed for adding or changing a point code in the signaling network. Qwest will charge CLEC based upon its selection of either basic or database activation, as detailed in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- 9.13.3.2 Recurring Rates
 - 9.13.3.2.1 STP Port a monthly recurring charge, per connection into the STP.
 - 9.13.3.2.2 Signal Formulation Charge a per call set up charge for formulating the ISUP message at a SS7 SP/SSP.
 - 9.13.3.2.3 Signal Transport Charge a per call set up request or data request charge for the transmission of signaling data between the local STP and an end office SP/SSP. This rate element includes separate charges for ISUP and TCAP messages.

9.13.3.2.4 Signal Switching Charge - a per call set up request or data request charge for switching an SS7 message at the local STP. This rate element includes separate charges for ISUP and TCAP messages.

9.13.4 Ordering

- 9.13.4.1 CCSAC/SS7 unbundled CLEC-designed elements will initially require design information from CLEC. Ordering for CCSAC/SS7 will be handled on an individual basis, using service activation meetings between CLEC and Qwest. CLEC will provide a Translation Questionnaire, Link Data Sheet and ASR during the service activation meetings.
- 9.13.4.2 Qwest will provide jeopardy notification, Design Layout Reports (DLR), Completion Notification and Firm Order Confirmation (FOC) in a non-discriminatory manner.
- 9.13.4.3 Due date intervals for CCSAC/SS7 will be established on an Individual Case Basis.

9.13.5 Maintenance and Repair

The Parties will perform cooperative testing and trouble isolation to identify where trouble points exist. CLEC Cross Connections will be repaired by CLEC and Qwest Cross Connections will be repaired by Qwest. Maintenance and Repair processes are contained in the Agreement.

9.14 AIN Services

9.14.1 Description

AIN services are offered and available as an enhancement to CLEC's SS7 capable network structure and operation of AIN Version 0.1 capable Switches.

- 9.14.1.1 AIN Customized Services (ACS) Allows CLEC to utilize Qwest's AIN service application development process to develop new AIN services or features. ACS is determined on an Individual Case Basis. The elements are also combined on an Individual Case Basis to meet CLEC's request. Services developed through the ACS process can either be implemented in Qwest's network or handed off to CLEC to be installed in its own network.
- 9.14.1.2 AIN Platform Access (APA) This service allows CLEC to provide to its end users any AIN service that is deployed for CLEC utilizing the ACS process in Qwest's SCP. Qwest is responsible for the Provisioning of these AIN services. CLEC will be able to populate data for Provisioning of the Call Processing Records (CPRs) stored in the SCP for AIN services. The process to provision, modify or update information in the AIN databases is predominately manual.
- 9.14.1.3 AIN Query Processing (AQP) TCAP queries are used to collect information from the AIN database for use in call processing of the AIN based services above. CLEC launches a query from an AIN capable Switch over the SS7 network to the Qwest Signal Transfer Point (STP). This query is directed to Qwest's SCP to collect data for the response to the originating Switch.

9.14.2 Terms and Conditions

9.14.2.1 AIN Customized Services (ACS) - Since each proposed service is unique and complex, when ACS is ordered, Qwest conducts a feasibility study which estimates the amount of time and cost necessary to develop the proposed service or enhancement. The charges associated with the feasibility analysis, development and implementation shall be established pursuant to the BFR process as described in the Agreement. The service is developed and tested in a Qwest lab environment. If the service is implemented in Qwest's network, it goes through network test prior to implementation.

9.14.2.2 AIN Platform Access (APA)

- 9.14.2.2.1 Prior to activation of the AIN feature, CLEC's Switch point code must be activated for AIN processing on the CCSAC/SS7 link (described in this Section) that is transporting the AIN query.
- 9.14.2.2.2 Qwest will provide requirements for data load preparation and delivery by CLEC.
- 9.14.2.2.3 In order to make AAOS service work, service logic must be loaded in the AIN application to provision an AIN service on the platform for CLEC. Qwest is responsible for Provisioning the Call Processing Record (CPR) in the SCP.
- 9.14.2.2.4 Each end user line must be provisioned by the facility owner. CLEC is responsible for setting the AIN trigger in its Switch.
- 9.14.2.2.5 AIN Query Processing. Qwest will certify and test CLEC Switch for AIN message transmission to assure quality performance as described in this Section. Qwest and CLEC will test cooperatively.

9.14.3 Rate Elements

- 9.14.3.1 AIN Customized Services (ACS). Hourly rates are applicable for each component of the ACS service according to the estimates determined in the feasibility analysis. The specific charges for each component and the terms and conditions for payment shall be described in the BFR response described above.
- 9.14.3.2 AIN Platform Access (APA). APA is billed a monthly recurring and a one-time nonrecurring charge for each AIN feature activated, per telephone number.
- 9.14.3.3 AIN Query Processing. The AIN service rates will be developed and assessed in accordance with the specific service requested by CLEC.

9.14.4 Ordering

9.14.4.1 ACS is ordered on an Individual Case Basis and is coordinated through the Qwest Account Manager and Product Manager. Due date intervals for the proposal phase are detailed below:

- a) Within five (5) business days of an inquiry, Qwest will provide CLEC with the Service Request Form.
- b) Within ten (10) business days of receiving the Service Request, Qwest will provide a written acknowledgment of receipt.
- c) Within fifteen (15) business days of acknowledgment, Qwest will assess the Service Request and prepare for a meeting with CLEC to review the Service Request.
- d) Qwest will be available to attend a Service Request Meeting within five (5) business days of the completion of the assessment. The Service Request will be considered accepted once Qwest and CLEC come to an agreed-upon understanding of the service feature set and scope.
- e) Within thirty (30) business days of acceptance of the Service Request, Qwest will provide a response, the Service Evaluation, which includes an initial service evaluation and development time and cost estimates.
- f) Within ninety (90) business days of end user approval of the Service Evaluation, Qwest will complete a Feasibility Analysis, which includes development time and costs.

Remaining deliverables are negotiated with CLEC so that mutually-agreeable Due Dates based on service complexity are established.

- 9.14.4.2 APA is ordered using the LSR form.
- 9.14.4.3 In the event that Miscellaneous Charges apply, they will be applied consistent with the application used for equivalent services ordered by Qwest end users.
- 9.14.4.4 Upon receipt of a complete and accurate LSR, Qwest will load CLEC records into the AIN database within ten (10) Days. Qwest will also establish translations at the STP to allow query access from CLEC Switch within ten (10) Days.
- 9.14.4.5 Completion notification will be either by e-mail or by fax.
- 9.14.4.6 AIN Query Processing (AQP) is specific to the service ordered and must be established at the time of the APA ordering process.
- 9.15 Interconnection to Line Information Database (LIDB)
- 9.15.1 Line Information Database (LIDB) Storage
 - 9.15.1.1 Description -- LIDB Storage
 - 9.15.1.1.1 Line Information Database (LIDB) stores various telephone line numbers and Special Billing Number (SBN) data used by operator services systems to process and bill Alternately Billed Services (ABS) calls. The operator services system accesses LIDB data to provide originating line (calling number), Billing number and terminating line (called number) information. LIDB is used for

calling card validation, fraud prevention, Billing or service restrictions and the sub-account information to be included on the call's Billing record.

9.15.1.1.2 Telcordia's GR-446-CORE defines the interface between the administration system and LIDB including specific message formats (Telcordia's TR-NWP-000029, Section 10).

9.15.1.2 Terms and Conditions -- LIDB Storage

CLEC will provide initial data, add, update or delete data, and license said data to Qwest for placement in Qwest's LIDB. CLEC will provide and maintain necessary information to enable Qwest to provide LIDB services. CLEC will ensure, to the extent possible, the accuracy of the data provided to Qwest for storage in Qwest's LIDB, and supply updated and changed data in a timely manner.

9.15.1.3 Rate Elements -- LIDB Storage

LIDB Data Storage does not have a recurring charge. When electronic access becomes available, a one-time nonrecurring fee may be charged for the initial load of CLEC's data into LIDB.

9.15.1.4 Ordering -- LIDB Storage

Qwest will be responsible for loading and updating CLEC's line records into the LIDB database from the data provided by CLEC. The establishment of CLEC line records will be provisioned through an interim manual process. Updates, adds, changes and deletions subsequent to the initial file for establishment must be e-mailed to Qwest. Emergency updates (adds, changes, deletes) may be faxed. CLEC is responsible for the accuracy of the data sent to Qwest. Inquiries from CLEC must be faxed to Qwest using the approved forms appropriate for the type of inquiry requested.

9.15.2 Line Validation Administration System (LVAS) Access

- 9.15.2.1 Description -- LVAS Access
 - 9.15.2.1.1 LVAS is the comprehensive administrative management tool which loads the LIDB data and coordinates line record updates in Qwest's redundant LIDB databases. LVAS is the vehicle that audits stored information and assures accurate responses.
 - 9.15.2.1.2 LVAS access is available only to facility-based CLECs.
- 9.15.2.2 Terms and Conditions -- LVAS Access
 - 9.15.2.2.1 CLEC will provide Qwest with the following information:
 - a) The LIDB service requested (i.e., calling name, calling cards, Originating Line Number Screening (OLNS), ABS, etc.);
 - b) CLEC's Revenue Accounting Office (RAO), Operating Customer Number (OCN), and/or Local Service Provider Identification (LSPI);

- c) The NPA NXX and signaling point codes for the operator or End Office Switches from which queries are launched;
- d) The identity of CLEC's SS7 provider for Number Portability, ABS, OLNS and calling name;
- e) The identity of CLEC's operator services provider for ABS queries;
- f) Intentionally Left Blank; and
- g) The contact names and fax numbers of all CLEC personnel to be contacted for fraud notification and LIDB data administration.
- 9.15.2.2.2 CLEC will e-mail to Qwest all updates, adds, changes, and deletions to the initial file in ASCII format.
- 9.15.2.2.3 Within one (1) business day of receipt of the file, Qwest will attempt to load the file into LVAS. If Qwest successfully loads the file into LVAS, the originator of CLEC's files will be notified by Qwest.
- 9.15.2.2.4 In the event that Qwest is not successful in loading the file because errors were detected, Qwest will e-mail the file back to CLEC with an error notice.
- 9.15.2.2.5 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.15.2.2.6 Qwest will provide to CLEC the necessary methods and procedures when the LVAS electronic interface becomes available.

9.15.2.3 Rate Elements -- LVAS Access

- 9.15.2.3.1 LIDB Line Record Initial Load Charge CLEC shall reimburse Qwest for all charges Qwest incurs relating to the input of CLEC's end user line record information, including the formatting of data so that it may be loaded into LVAS.
- 9.15.2.3.2 Mechanized Service Account Update LVAS Access is the product which allows CLEC to add, update and delete telephone line numbers from the Qwest LIDB for CLEC's end users. Qwest will charge CLEC for each addition or update processed.
- 9.15.2.3.3 Individual Line Record Audit CLEC may verify the data for a given ten digit line number using an inquiry of its end user data.
- 9.15.2.3.4 Account Group Audit CLEC may audit an individual Account Group NPA-NXX.
- 9.15.2.4 Expedited Request Charge for Manual Updates CLEC may request an expedited manual update to the LIDB database that requires immediate action (i.e., deny PIN number). Qwest shall assess CLEC an expedited request charge for each manual update.

9.15.2.5 Ordering - LVAS Access.

LVAS report queries from CLEC must be faxed to Qwest MIDAS center using the approved forms appropriate for the type of inquiry requested.

9.15.2.6 Billing - Line Validation Administration System (LVAS) Access.

When electronic access becomes available, a per query rate may apply to each Mechanized Service Account Update, Individual Line Record Audit, Account Group Audit, and Expedited Request Charge for Manual Updates.

9.15.3 LIDB Query Service

- 9.15.3.1 Description LIDB Query Service
 - 9.15.3.1.1 LIDB Query Service provides information to query originators for use in processing Alternately Billed Services (ABS) calls. ABS call types include calling card, billed to third number, and collect calls.
 - 9.15.3.1.2 On behalf of CLEC, Qwest will process LIDB queries from query originators (Telecommunications Carriers) requesting CLEC telephone line number data. Qwest allows LIDB query access through Qwest regional STPs.
- 9.15.3.2 Terms and Conditions LIDB Query Service
 - 9.15.3.2.1 All LIDB queries and responses from operator services systems and end offices are transmitted over a CCS network using a Signaling System 7 (SS7) protocol (TR-NWT-000246, Bell Communications Research Specification of Signaling System 7).
 - 9.15.3.2.2 The application data needed for processing LIDB data are formatted as Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP) messages. TCAP messages may be carried as an application level protocol using SS7 protocols for basic message transport.
 - 9.15.3.2.3 The SCP node provides all protocol and interface support. CLEC SS7 connections will be required to meet Telcordia's GR905, TR954 and Qwest's Technical Publication 77342 specifications.
 - 9.15.3.2.4 Qwest will include CLEC-provided data in Qwest's LIDB in accordance with section 9.15.1 (LIDB Storage), and allow access to the data subject to Qwest negotiated agreements with Telecommunications Carriers, allowing CLEC's end users the same benefits of said agreements as enjoyed by Qwest end users. Qwest will update CLEC data, as requested by CLEC. Qwest will perform services provided hereunder and determine the applicable standard for the data, in accordance with operating methods, practices and standards in effect. Qwest shall exercise reasonable efforts to provide accurate and complete LIDB information in Qwest's LIDB.
- 9.15.3.3 Rate Elements LIDB Query Service

- 9.15.3.3.1 The recurring charges for LIDB queries for Alternately Billed Services (ABS) calls processed by an Operator Services Switch are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- 9.15.3.3.2 LIDB Query rates apply in addition to all applicable CCSAC charges.

9.15.3.4 Ordering - LIDB Inquiry Service

- 9.15.3.4.1 LIDB requires a connection to the Common Channel Signaling Network (CCSN). Therefore, CLEC must have Common Channel Signaling Access Capability (CCSAC).
- 9.15.3.4.2 Provisioning of LIDB is done via the LIDB Access Request Form. Upon receipt of an accurate LIDB Access Request Form, Qwest will complete all necessary work and service will be available within seven (7) business days.
- 9.15.3.4.3 In addition to the LIDB Request Form, Hub Providers requesting LIDB services on behalf of CLEC must furnish Qwest a Proof of Authorization to prove that they have CLEC authorization to provide these services. This letter must be on file prior to Provisioning.

9.15.4 Fraud Alert Notification

9.15.4.1 Description - Fraud Alert Notification

The WatchDog Fraud Management System (FMS) processes the LIDB query detail records to establish patterns and identify potential fraudulent situations. WatchDog issues an alert to the Qwest Fraud Investigation Unit (FIU). Qwest will notify CLEC of system alerts on CLEC end user lines.

9.15.4.2 Terms and Conditions - Fraud Alert Notification

Qwest will notify CLEC of system alerts on CLEC end user lines. At the direction of CLEC, Qwest will institute a block to prevent any further occurrence of fraud or uncollectible toll charges in accordance with practices used by Qwest for its own end users. Such practices include, but are not limited to, removing from valid data those data which incur fraud or uncollectible toll charges.

9.15.4.3 Rate Elements - Fraud Alert Notification

Fraud Alert Notification will be billed on a time and material basis per alert.

9.15.4.4 Ordering - Fraud Alert Notification

As part of the planning for LIDB Data Storage, CLEC will provide Qwest a contact for fraud notification. The contact must be available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. Qwest will not take any action when fraud notification is received other than to notify CLEC. CLEC may request that Qwest deny a calling card. Any request of this type must be followed up by a fax as a confirmation.

9.16 8XX Database Query Service

9.16.1 8XX Database Query Service is an originating service which provides the Carrier Identification Code (CIC) and/or the vertical features associated with the 8XX number. Call routing information in the SMS/800 Database reflects the desires of the owner of the 8XX number as entered in the SMS/800 by its chosen responsible organization.

9.16.2 8XX Optional Features

- 9.16.2.1 POTS Translation Delivers the ten-digit Plain Old Telephone Service (POTS) number to CLEC. To determine that the call originated as an 8XX number, the trunk group must be provisioned with Automatic Number Identification (ANI). ANI digit 24 will be delivered to the trunk group.
- 9.16.2.2 Call Handling and Destination Features This will allow routing options by specifying a single Carrier, multiple Carriers, single termination or multiple terminations. Multiple terminations may require the POTS translation feature. Variable routing options are:
 - a) Routing by originating NPA-NXX-XXXX;
 - b) Time of day;
 - c) Day of week;
 - d) Specified date; and
 - e) Allocation by percentage.

9.16.3 Rate Elements

- 9.16.3.1 The recurring charges for 8XX Database Query Service, POTS Translation, and Call Handling and Destination Features are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- 9.16.3.2 The rates for 8XX Database Query Service only apply to queries from CLEC's Switch to the Qwest 8XX Database. If CLEC routes 8XX traffic to Qwest for delivery to an Interexchange Carrier, the call shall be handled as jointly provided switched access. If CLEC routes such traffic to Qwest without performing the query, Qwest shall perform the query in accordance with its switched access Tariff.
- 9.16.3.3 Nonrecurring Options Activations Charge will apply for CLEC to activate 8XX Database Query Service. These rate elements are contained in the CCSAC/SS7 section of Exhibit A.

9.16.4 Ordering Process

- 9.16.4.1 CLEC shall order access to Qwest local STP (links and Ports) prior to or in conjunction with 8XX Database Query Service.
- 9.16.4.2 The information and time intervals to order STP (links and Ports) are

contained in the Common Channel Signaling Capability/SS7 Section of the Agreement. STP links and Ports are required with 8XX Database Query Service.

9.16.4.3 8XX Database Query Service shall be provided within thirty (30) Days after CLEC has access to the Qwest local STP.

9.16.5 Technical Requirements

- 9.16.5.1 Qwest shall make Qwest's Toll Free Number Database available, through its STPs, for CLEC to query from CLEC's designated Switch.
- 9.16.5.2 The Toll Free Number Database shall return Carrier identification and, where applicable, the queried toll free number, translated numbers and instructions as it would in response to a query from a Qwest Switch.

9.16.6 Interface Requirements

The signaling interface between CLEC's or other local Switch and the Toll-Free Number Database shall use the TCAP protocol as specified in the technical references together with the signaling network interface.

9.16.7 Technical References

SCPs/Databases shall be consistent with the following technical references:

- 9.16.7.1 GR-246-CORE, Bell Communications Research Specification of Signaling System Number 7, Issue 1 (Bellcore, December 1994);
- 9.16.7.2 GR-1432-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Signaling Connection Control Part (SCCP) and Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP) (Bellcore, March 1994);
- 9.16.7.3 GR-954-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Line Information Database (LIDB) Service 6, Issue 1, Rev. 1 (Bellcore, October 1995);
- 9.16.7.4 GR-1149-CORE, OSSGR Section 10: System Interfaces, Issue 1 (Bellcore, October 1995) (Replaces TR-NWT-001149);
- 9.16.7.5 GR-1158-CORE, OSSGR Section 22.3: Line Information Database 6, Issue (Bellcore, October 1995); and
- 9.16.7.6 WGR-1428-CORE, CCS Network Interface Specification (CCSNIS) Supporting Toll Free Service (Bellcore, May 1995).

9.17 InterNetwork Calling Name (ICNAM)

9.17.1 Description

9.17.1.1 InterNetwork Calling Name (ICNAM) is a Qwest service that allows CLEC to query Qwest's ICNAM database and secure the listed name information for the

requested telephone number (calling number), in order to deliver that information to CLEC's end users.

9.17.1.2 ICNAM database contains current listed name data by working telephone number served or administered by Qwest, including listed name data provided by other Telecommunications Carriers participating in the Calling Name Delivery Service arrangement.

9.17.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.17.2.1 In response to queries properly received at Qwest's ICNAM database, Qwest will provide the listed name of the calling party that relates to the calling telephone number (when the information is actually available in Qwest's database and the delivery thereof is not blocked or otherwise limited by the calling party or other appropriate request). CLEC is responsible for properly and accurately launching and transmitting the query from its serving office to the Qwest database.
- 9.17.2.2 In response to proper signaling queries, Qwest will provide CLEC with ICNAM database end user information if the calling party's end user information is stored in the Qwest ICNAM database. As a result, the called party end user can identify the calling party listed name prior to receiving the call, except in those cases where the calling party end user has its ICNAM information blocked.
- 9.17.2.3 Qwest will allow CLEC to query Qwest's ICNAM database in order to obtain ICNAM information that identifies the calling party end user.
- 9.17.2.4 The ICNAM service shall include the database dip and transport from Qwest's regional STP to Qwest's SCP where the database is located. Transport from CLEC's network to Qwest's local STP is provided via Links, which are described and priced in the CCSAC/SS7 Section of the Agreement.
- 9.17.2.5 CLEC shall send queries conforming to the American National Standards Institute's (ANSI) approved standards for SS7 protocol and per the following specification standard documents:
 - a) Telcordia-SS7 Specification, TR-NPL-000246;
 - b) ANSI-SS7 Specifications;
 - c) Message Transfer Part T1.111;
 - d) Signaling Connection Control Part T1.112;
 - e) Transaction Capabilities Application Part T1.114;
 - f) Telcordia-CLASS Calling Name Delivery;
 - g) Generic Requirements, TR-NWT-001188; and
 - h) Telcordia-CCS Network Interface Specifications, TR-TSV-000905.
- 9.17.2.6 CLEC acknowledges that transmission in the above protocol is

necessary for Qwest to provision its ICNAM services. CLEC will adhere to other applicable standards, which include Telcordia specifications defining service applications, message types and formats. Qwest may modify its network pursuant to other specification standards that may become necessary to meet the prevailing demands within the United States Telecommunications industry. All such changes shall be announced in advance and coordinated with CLEC.

- 9.17.2.7 All queries to Qwest's ICNAM database shall use a subsystem number (the designation of application) value of 250 with a translation type value of 5. CLEC acknowledges that such subsystem number and translation type values are necessary for Qwest to properly process queries to Qwest's ICNAM database.
- 9.17.2.8 CLEC acknowledges and agrees that SS7 network overload due to extraordinary volumes of queries and/or other SS7 network messages can and will have a detrimental effect on the performance of Qwest's SS7 network. CLEC further agrees that Qwest, in its sole discretion, shall employ certain automatic and/or manual overload controls within the Qwest SS7 network to safeguard against any detrimental effects. Qwest shall report to CLEC any instances where overload controls are invoked due to CLEC's SS7 network, and CLEC agrees in such cases to take immediate corrective actions as necessary to cure the conditions causing the overload situation.
- 9.17.2.9 Qwest shall exercise reasonable efforts to provide accurate and complete ICNAM information in Qwest's ICNAM database. The ICNAM information is provided on an as-is Basis with all faults. Qwest does not warrant or guarantee the correctness or the completeness of such information; however, Qwest will access the same ICNAM database for CLEC's queries as Qwest accesses for its own queries. In no event shall Qwest have any liability for system outage or inaccessibility or for losses arising from the authorized use of the ICNAM data by CLEC.
- 9.17.2.10 CLEC shall arrange its Calling Party Number based services in such a manner that when a calling party requests privacy, CLEC will not reveal that caller's name or number to the called party (CLEC's end user). CLEC will comply with all FCC guidelines and, if applicable, the appropriate Commission rules, with regard to honoring the privacy indicator.
- 9.17.2.11 Qwest retains full and complete ownership and control over the ICNAM database and all information in its database. CLEC agrees not to copy, store, maintain or create any table or database of any kind from any response received after initiating an ICNAM query to Qwest's database. CLEC will prohibit its end users from copying, storing, maintaining, or creating any table or database of any kind from any response provided by CLEC to its end user after CLEC initiated an ICNAM query to Qwest's ICNAM database.
- 9.17.2.12 Qwest reserves the right to temporarily discontinue the ICNAM service if CLEC's incoming calls are so excessive as determined by Qwest to jeopardize the viability of the ICNAM service.

9.17.3 Rate Elements

Rate elements for ICNAM services are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment.

9.17.4 Billing

- 9.17.4.1 CLEC agrees to pay Qwest for each and every query initiated into Qwest's ICNAM database for any information, whether or not any information is actually provided.
- 9.17.4.2 ICNAM rates will be billed to CLEC monthly by Qwest for the previous month.

9.17.5 Ordering Process

- 9.17.5.1 CLEC shall order access to Qwest local STP (links and Ports) prior to or in conjunction with ICNAM Services. Section 9.13 contains information on ordering SS7 and STP links and Ports.
- 9.17.5.2 If CLEC has an existing database of names that needs to be compiled into the appropriate format, ICNAM service will begin thirty (30) Days after Qwest has received from CLEC its database information.
- 9.17.5.3 If CLEC has no existing end user base, then ICNAM service will begin seven (7) Days after Qwest receives the CLEC order.

9.18 Additional Unbundled Elements

CLEC may request non-discriminatory access to and, where appropriate, development of, additional UNEs not covered in the Agreement pursuant to the Bona Fide Request Process.

9.19 Construction Charges

Qwest will conduct an individual financial assessment of any request that requires construction of network capacity, facilities, or space for access to or use of UNEs. When Qwest constructs to fulfill CLEC's request for UNEs, Qwest will bid this construction on a case-by-case basis. Qwest will charge for the construction through nonrecurring charges and a term agreement for the remaining recurring charge, as described in the Construction Charges Section. When CLEC orders the same or substantially similar service available to Qwest End User Customers, nothing in this Section shall be interpreted to authorize Qwest to charge CLEC for special construction where such charges are not provided for in a Tariff or where such charges would not be applied to a Qwest End User Customer. If Qwest agrees to construct a Network Element that satisfies the description of a UNE contained in this agreement, that Network Element shall be deemed a UNE.

9.19.1 Pursuant to the terms & conditions contained in Qwest's Private Line Tariff or Price Lists, and not at UNE rates, and upon specific CLEC request, Qwest will add the equipment and electronics necessary to light existing Dark Fiber at the Qwest end of the Dark Fiber in the event that CLEC does not have access to the Dark Fiber (e.g. a Central Office where CLEC does not have an existing Collocation). Qwest will charge CLEC non-UNE rates for the equipment, electronics, and installation of

equipment and electronics on Qwest's end of the Dark Fiber. During the period of time CLEC is utilizing such equipment and electronics, rebated will go into effect in the event that such electronics are utilized by Qwest for either its own Customers or other CLECs. Consistent with special construction, should extraordinary conditions arise which would effectively prevent Qwest's reasonably expected compliance with a facility construction request addressed in this paragraph, Qwest will provide the requesting CLEC with a clear explanation of the reasons for its refusal and, if possible, an estimate of the necessary costs to overcome those extraordinary conditions in order to make the construction possible.

9.20 Unbundled Packet Switching

Qwest shall provide CLEC with Unbundled Packet Switching in a non-discriminatory manner according to the following terms and conditions.

9.20.1 Description

9.20.1.1 Unbundled Packet Switching provides the functionality of delivering and routing packet data units via a virtual channel to a CLEC Demarcation Point. Unbundled Packet Switching includes use of a distribution Loop and virtual transport facilities as well as the DSLAM functionality with the routing and addressing functions of the Packet Switch necessary to generate the virtual channel.

9.20.2 Terms and Conditions

- 9.20.2.1 CLEC may obtain Unbundled packet switching only when all four of the following conditions are satisfied in a specific geographic area:
 - 9.20.2.1.1 Qwest has deployed digital Loop carrier systems, including but not limited to, integrated digital Loop carrier or universal digital Loop carrier systems or has deployed any other system in which fiber optic facilities replace copper facilities in the distribution section.
 - 9.20.2.1.2 There are no spare copper Loops available capable of supporting the xDSL services the requesting Carrier seeks to offer or capable of permitting CLEC to provide the same level of quality Advanced Services to its End User Customer as Qwest.
 - 9.20.2.1.3 Qwest has placed a DSLAM for its own use in a remote Qwest Premises but has not permitted CLEC to collocate its own DSLAM at the same remote Qwest Premises.
 - 9.20.2.1.4 Qwest has deployed packet switching capability for its own use.
- 9.20.2.2 A Demarcation Point must be established to the Qwest Packet Switch serving the DSLAM of the End User Customer to which CLEC is providing data services.
- 9.20.2.3 Qwest will provide CLEC with virtual channels at a physical network Demarcation Point such as a DSX-1 or DSX-3 in the Central Office in which the Packet Switch is located.

- 9.20.2.4 The ATM virtual channels provided to CLEC shall conform with ATM User-to-Network Interface (UNI) specifications as described in ITU-T 1.371/ATM Forum.
- 9.20.2.5 CLEC must specify the number of virtual channels, the bit rate for each virtual channel, and the quality of service for each virtual channel. Qwest will commit to satisfy the request to the extent feasible. Qwest will provide CLEC with Unspecified Bit-Rate (UBR) for each channel, and a minimum bit rate.
- 9.20.2.6 Qwest will provision CLEC specified options as available for each virtual channel in its OSS.
- 9.20.2.7 Qwest shall provide CLEC with Packet Network Management capacity through its service order activities. CLEC shall have access to Qwest's Packet Network Management Systems if, and only if, such Packet Network Management System capacity can be partitioned and made available to CLEC.
- 9.20.2.8 CLEC shall provide the Customer premises modem. Customer Premises Equipment including modem and filters must be compatible with specific DSLAM equipment deployed by Qwest.
- 9.20.2.9 Upon request, Qwest will provide CLEC with the location of Qwest remotely deployed DSLAMs by Central Office. Upon request, Qwest will also disclose the location of DSLAMs that Qwest is in the process of remotely deploying. CLEC can place a request for remotely deployed DSLAM location information at any time, and is not required to meet any of the conditions listed in 9.20.2.1 prior to making such a request.

9.20.3 Rate Elements

- 9.20.3.1 Unbundled Packet Switch Customer Channel This rate element consists of two (2) rate sub elements: DSLAM functionality and virtual transport.
 - 9.20.3.1.1 DSLAM —Both a nonrecurring rate and a recurring rate shall apply. Rates will vary depending on the following factors: (a) Uncommitted Bit Rate or, (b) Committed Bit Rate at 256 Kbps, 512 Kbps, 768 Kbps, 1 Mbps, or 7 Mbps.
 - 9.20.3.1.2 Virtual Transport This includes virtual Loop transport from the DSLAM to the Qwest Wire Center and virtual interoffice transport from the Wire Center serving the End User Customer to the Wire Center containing the Packet Switch. Both a nonrecurring rate and a recurring rate shall apply. If CLEC provisions its own transport, then this rate element shall not apply.
- 9.20.3.2 Unbundled Packet Switch Loop Capability This element includes Loop facilities between the remote DSLAM and the End User Customer premises and will vary depending on the type of Loop elements, which may be either a Dedicated Loop or Shared Loop. If CLEC provisions its own transport from the End User Customer to the DSLAM, this rate element shall not apply.
- 9.20.3.3 Unbundled Packet Switch Interface Port CLEC obtains the Unbundled Packet Switch Interface Port currently contained within Qwest's network. This Port may

be a DS1 or DS3 Port on a Packet Switch allowing virtual channels to be connected and transmitted to CLEC network.

9.20.3.4 The rates for each of the aforementioned Packet Switching rate elements are set forth in Exhibit A. To the extent the Packet Switching rates are interim, the rates will be subject to true up based on either mutually agreed to permanent rates or permanent rates established in a cost proceeding conducted by the Commission. In the event interim rates are established by the Commission before permanent rates are set, the rates in Exhibit A will be modified to reflect any interim rates established by the Commission. No true-up of rates will occur until permanent rates are established, unless mutually agreed to by CLEC and Qwest or otherwise order by the Commission.

9.20.4 Ordering Process

- 9.20.4.1 Prior to Qwest completing an order for Unbundled Packet Switching CLEC must have provided Qwest a Collocation application, Collocation space availability report pursuant to the Collocation Section, or a Collocation forecast to place a DSLAM in a Qwest Remote Premises containing a Qwest DSLAM and been denied such access.
- 9.20.4.2 Prior to placing an order for Unbundled Packet Switch Customer Channel, CLEC must have established or be in the process of establishing continuity between CLEC network and an Unbundled Packet Switch Interface Port.
- 9.20.4.3 To order Unbundled Packet Switching, CLEC will place two (2) orders via an LSR, which orders will be provisioned according to the intervals set forth in Exhibit C once the continuity as set forth in the preceding section is established.
 - 9.20.4.3.1 Network Interface Order to establish connectivity between CLEC network and Qwest Unbundled Packet Switch Interface Port: CLEC must specify bandwidth requirement of DS1 or DS3. Qwest will combine transport UNE to Unbundled Packet Switch Interface Port.
 - 9.20.4.3.2 Customer channel order to establish linkage between End User Customer equipment and Qwest's packet network: CLEC must specify remote DSLAM address, End User Customer address, quality of service requested, and bit-rate requested.

9.20.5 Maintenance and Repair

Maintenance and Repair of Unbundled Packet Switching are the sole responsibility of Qwest. Maintenance and Repair processes are contained in the Agreement.

9.21 UNE-P Line Splitting

9.21.1 Description

Line Splitting provides CLEC/DLEC with the opportunity to offer advanced data service simultaneously with an existing UNE-P by using the frequency range above the voice band on the copper Loop. The advanced data service may be provided by the Customer of Record or another data service provider chosen by the Customer of Record. A POTS Splitter must be inserted into the UNE-P to accommodate establishment of the advanced data service. The

POTS Splitter separates the voice and data traffic and allows the copper Loop to be used for simultaneous DLEC data transmission and CLEC provided voice service to the end user. "CLEC" will herein be referred to as the voice service provider while "DLEC" will be referred to as the advanced data service provider. CLEC and DLEC may be the same entity. Only one (1) Customer of Record determined by the CLEC/DLEC partnership will be identified to Qwest.

9.21.2 Terms and Conditions

9.21.2.1 General

- 9.21.2.1.1 The Customer of Record will order the insertion of a POTS Splitter. Qwest is not responsible for providing the Splitter, filter(s) and/or other equipment necessary for the end user to receive separate voice and data service across a single copper Loop.
- 9.21.2.1.2 To order Line Splitting, CLEC/DLEC must have a POTS Splitter installed in the Qwest Wire Center that serves the end user. The POTS Splitter must meet the requirements for Central Office equipment Collocation set by the FCC or be compliant with ANSI T1.413.
- 9.21.2.1.3 CLEC/DLEC may provide any xDSL services that are compatible with CLEC UNE-P POTS service in accordance with ANSI T1.413 or IEEE 820 or other industry standards.
- 9.21.2.1.4 There may be only one DLEC at any given time that provides advanced data service on any given UNE-P.
- 9.21.2.1.5 The Customer of Record will be able to request conditioning of the Unbundled Loop portion of the UNE-P. Qwest will perform requested conditioning of shared Loops to remove load coils and excess Bridged Taps. If CLEC requests conditioning and such conditioning significantly degrades the voice services on the Loop of the UNE-P to the point that it is unacceptable to CLEC, CLEC shall pay the conditioning rate set forth in Exhibit A to recondition the Loop.
- 9.21.2.1.6 POTS Splitters may be installed in Qwest Wire Centers in either of the following ways at the discretion of CLEC/DLEC: (a) via the standard Collocation arrangements set forth in the Collocation Section; or (b) via Common Area Splitter Collocation as set forth in the Shared Loop Section of the Agreement. Under either option, POTS Splitters will be appropriately hard-wired or pre-wired so that Qwest is not required to inventory more than two (2) points of termination. For UNE-P Line Splitting, Qwest shall use the same number of Cross Connections and the same length of the tie pairs as it uses for Line Sharing.
- 9.21.2.1.7 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.21.2.1.8 POTS Splitter Collocation requirements are covered in the Shared Loop Section of the Agreement.

9.21.3 Rate Elements

The following UNE-P Line Splitting rate elements are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment.

- 9.21.3.1 Recurring Rates for UNE-P Line Splitting.
 - 9.21.3.1.1 Interconnection TIE Pairs (ITP). A monthly recurring charge to recover the costs associated with the use of 2 ITPs, one for voice and one for voice/data.
 - 9.21.3.1.2 OSS Charge A monthly recurring charge to recover the cost of the OSS modifications necessary to provide access to the high frequency portion of the UNE-P Loop.
- 9.21.3.2 Nonrecurring Rates for the UNE-P Line Splitting
 - 9.21.3.2.1 Basic Installation Charge for UNE-P Line Splitting A nonrecurring charge for each UNE-P Line Splitting installed will apply.
 - 9.21.3.2.2 Charge for conditioning Loop associated with UNE-P A nonrecurring charge for either conditioning the Loop by removing load coils and/or excess Bridged Taps; or reconditioning the line if necessary to assure the quality of the voice service on the UNE-P.
- 9.21.3.3 Nonrecurring Rates for Maintenance and Repair
 - 9.21.3.3.1 Trouble Isolation Charge A nonrecurring charge for Trouble isolation will be applied in accordance with the Support Functions Maintenance and Repair Section.
 - 9.21.3.3.2 Additional Testing The Customer of Record may request Qwest to perform additional testing, and Qwest may decide to perform the requested testing on a case-by-case basis. A nonrecurring charge will apply in accordance with Exhibit A.
- 9.21.3.4 Rates for POTS Splitter Collocation are included in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- 9.21.3.5 All of these rates are interim and will be subject to true-up based on either mutually agreed permanent rates or permanent rates established in a cost proceeding conducted by the Commission. In the event interim rates are established by the Commission before permanent rates are set, the interim rates set forth in Exhibit A will be changed to reflect the interim rates set by the Commission; however, no true up will be performed until mutually agreed to permanent rates are established or permanent rates are established by the Commission.

9.21.4 Ordering Process

- 9.21.4.1 UNE-P Line Splitting
 - 9.21.4.1.1 As a part of the pre-order process, CLEC/DLEC may access

Loop characteristic information through the Loop Information Tool described in the Support Functions Section. The Customer of Record will determine, in its sole discretion and at its risk, whether to add data services to any specific UNE-P associated Loop.

- 9.21.4.1.2 The Customer of Record will provide on the LSR, the appropriate frame terminations that are dedicated to POTS Splitters. Qwest will administer all cross connects/jumpers on the COSMIC/MDF and IDF.
- 9.21.4.1.3 Basic Installation "lift and lay" procedure will be used for all Line Splitting orders. Under this approach, a Qwest technician "lifts" the Loop from its current termination in a Qwest Wire Center and "lays" it on a new termination connecting to CLEC's/DLEC's Collocated equipment in the same Wire Center.
- 9.21.4.1.4 The Customer of Record shall not place orders for UNE-P Line Splitting until all work necessary to provision UNE-P Line Splitting in a given Qwest Wire Center, including, but not limited to, POTS Splitter installation and TIE Cable reclassification or augmentation has been completed.
- 9.21.4.1.5 If a Line Splitting LSR is placed to change from Line Sharing to UNE-P Line Splitting or to change the voice provider in a UNE-P Line Splitting arrangement and the data provider does not change or move Splitter location, the data service will not be interrupted.
- 9.21.4.1.6 The Customer of Record shall submit the appropriate LSR's associated with establishing UNE-P and Line Splitting.

9.21.5 Billing

- 9.21.5.1 Qwest shall provide a bill to the Customer of Record, on a monthly basis, within seven to ten (7-10) calendar Days of the last Day of the most recent Billing period, in an agreed upon standard electronic Billing format, Billing information including (1) a summary bill, and (2) individual end user sub-account information consistent with the samples available for CLEC/DLEC review.
- 9.21.5.2 Qwest shall bill the Customer of Record for all recurring and nonrecurring Line Splitting rate elements.

9.21.6 Repair and Maintenance

- 9.21.6.1 Qwest will allow CLEC/DLEC to access UNE-P Line Splitting at the point where the combined voice and data Loop is cross-connected to the POTS Splitter.
- 9.21.6.2 The Customer of Record will be responsible for reporting to Qwest voice service troubles provided over UNE-P Line Splitting. Qwest will be responsible to repair troubles on the physical line between Network Interface Devices at the user premises and the point of demarcation in Qwest Wire Centers. CLEC/DLEC will be responsible for repairing data services provided on UNE-P Line Splitting. Qwest, CLEC and DLEC each will be responsible for maintaining its equipment. The entity that controls the POTS Splitters will be responsible for their maintenance.

- 9.21.6.3 Qwest, CLEC and DLEC will continue to develop repair and maintenance procedures for UNE-P Line Splitting and agree to document final agreed to procedures in a methods and procedures document that will be made available on Qwest's website: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/productsServices/irrg/index.html. In the interim, Qwest and CLEC/DLEC agree that the following general principles will guide the repair and maintenance process for UNE-P Line Splitting.
 - 9.21.6.3.1 If an end user complains of a voice service problem that may be related to the use of an UNE-P for data services, Qwest and CLEC/DLEC will work together with the end user to solve the problem to the satisfaction of the end user. Qwest will not disconnect the data service without authorization from the Customer of Record.
 - 9.21.6.3.2 CLEC and DLEC are responsible for their respective end user base. CLEC/DLEC will have the responsibility for initiation and resolution of any service trouble report(s) initiated by their respective end users.
 - 9.21.6.3.3 Qwest will test for electrical faults (e.g. opens, and/or foreign voltage) on UNE-P Line Splitting in response to trouble tickets initiated by CLEC. When trouble tickets are initiated by CLEC, and such trouble is not an electrical fault (e.g. opens, shorts, and/or foreign voltage) in Qwest's network, Qwest will assess Customer of Record the TIC Charge.
 - 9.21.6.3.4 When trouble reported by the Customer of Record is not isolated or identified by tests for electrical faults (e.g. opens, shorts, and/or foreign voltage). Qwest may perform additional testing at the request of the Customer of Record on a case-by-case basis. The Customer of Record may request that Qwest perform additional testing and Qwest may decide not to perform requested testing where it believes, in good faith, that additional testing is unnecessary because the test requested has already been performed or otherwise duplicates the results of a previously performed test. In this case, Qwest will provide the Customer of Record with the relevant test results on a case-by-case basis. If this additional testing uncovers electrical fault trouble (e.g. opens, shorts, and/or foreign voltage) in the portion of the network for which Qwest is responsible, the Customer of Record will not be charged by Qwest for the testing. If this additional testing uncovers a problem in the portion of the network for which CLEC/DLEC is responsible, Qwest will assess the appropriate Miscellaneous Charge to the Customer of Record.
- 9.21.6.4 When POTS Splitters are installed in Qwest Wire Centers via Common Area Splitter Collocation, CLEC/DLEC will order and install additional Splitter cards as necessary to increase the capacity of the POTS Splitters. CLEC/DLEC will leave one unused, spare Splitter card in every shelf to be used for repair and maintenance until such time as the card must be used to fill the shelf to capacity.
- 9.21.6.5 When POTS Splitters are installed in Qwest Wire Centers via standard Collocation arrangements, CLEC/DLEC may install test access equipment in its Collocation areas in those Wire Centers for the purpose of testing UNE-P Line Splitting. This equipment must meet the requirements for Central Office equipment set by the FCC.

9.21.6.6 Qwest, CLEC and DLEC will work together to address end user initiated repair requests and to prevent adverse impacts to the end user.

9.21.7 Customer of Record and Authorized Agents

- 9.21.7.1 "Customer of Record" is defined for purposes of this section as the CLEC that is the billed Customer for line splitting. The Customer of Record may designate an authorized agent pursuant to the terms of sections 9.21.7.2 and 9.21.7.3 to perform ordering and/or Maintenance and Repair functions.
- 9.21.7.2 In order for the authorized agent of the Customer of Record to perform ordering and/or Maintenance and Repair functions, the Customer of Record must provide its authorized agent the necessary access and security devices, including but not limited to user identifications, digital certificates and SecurID cards, that will allow the authorized agent to access the records of the Customer of Record. Such access will be managed by the Customer of Record.
- 9.21.7.3 The Customer of Record shall hold Qwest harmless with regard to any harm to Customer of Record as a direct and proximate result of the acts or omissions of the authorized agent of the Customer of Record or any other Person who has obtained from the Customer of Record the necessary access and security devices through the Customer of Record, including but not limited to user identifications, digital certificates and SecurID cards, that allow such Person to access the records of the Customer of Record unless such access and security devices were wrongfully obtained by such Person through the willful or negligent behavior of Qwest.

9.22 Reserved for Future Use

9.23 Unbundled Network Elements Combinations (UNE Combinations)

9.23.1 General Terms

- 9.23.1.1 Qwest shall provide CLEC with non-discriminatory access to combinations of Unbundled Network Elements including but not limited to the UNE-Platform (UNE-P) and Enhanced Extended Loop (EEL), according to the following terms and conditions.
- 9.23.1.2 Qwest will offer to CLEC UNE Combinations, on rates, terms and conditions that are just, reasonable and non-discriminatory in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Amendment and the requirements of Section 251 and Section 252 of the Act, the applicable FCC rules, and other Applicable Laws. The methods of access to UNE Combinations described in this section are not exclusive. Qwest will make available any other form of access requested by CLEC that is consistent with the Act and the regulations thereunder. CLEC shall be entitled to access to all combinations functionality as provided in FCC rules and other Applicable Laws. Qwest shall not require CLEC to access any UNE Combinations in conjunction with any other service or element unless specified in this Amendment or as required for technical feasibility reasons. Qwest shall not place any use restrictions or other limiting conditions on UNE Combination(s) accessed by CLEC except as specified in this Amendment or required by Existing Rules.

- 9.23.1.2.1 Changes in law, regulations or other "Existing Rules" relating to UNEs and UNE Combinations, including additions and deletions of elements Qwest is required to unbundle and/or provide in a UNE Combination, shall be incorporated into this Amendment pursuant to the Agreement. CLEC and Qwest agree that the UNEs identified in this Amendment are not exclusive and that pursuant to changes in FCC rules, state laws, or the Bona Fide Request process, CLEC may identify and request that Qwest furnish additional or revised UNEs to the extent required under Section 251(c)(3) of the Act and other Applicable Laws. Failure to list a UNE herein shall not constitute a waiver by CLEC to obtain a UNE subsequently defined by the FCC or the state Commission.
- 9.23.1.2.2 In addition to the UNE Combinations provided by Qwest to CLEC hereunder, Qwest shall permit CLEC to combine any UNE provided by Qwest with another UNE provided by Qwest or with compatible network components provided by CLEC or provided by third parties to CLEC in order to Telecommunications Services. UNE Combinations may be directly connected to Finished Services, except for tariffed special access services that are expressly prohibited by Existing Rules. Notwithstanding the foregoing, CLEC can connect its UNE Combination to Qwest's directory assistance and Operator Services platforms.
- 9.23.1.2.3 Where a CLEC has been denied access to a DS1, or other high capacity Loop, as a UNE due to lack of facilities, and where CLEC has requested and been denied the construction of new facilities to provide such Loop, CLEC may connect a similar bandwidth tariffed service that it secures in lieu of that UNE to a transport UNE that it has secured from Qwest. Before making such connection, CLEC shall provide Qwest with evidence sufficient to demonstrate that it has fulfilled all of the prior conditions of this provision. This provision shall be changed as may be required to conform to the decisions of the FCC under any proceedings related to the Public Notice referred to in document FCC 00-183.
- 9.23.1.3 When ordered as combinations of UNEs, Network Elements that are currently combined and ordered together will not be physically disconnected or separated in any fashion except for technical reasons or if requested by CLEC. Network elements to be provisioned together shall be identified and ordered by CLEC as such. When CLEC orders in combination UNEs that are currently interconnected and functional, such UNEs shall remain interconnected or combined as a working service without any disconnection or disruption of functionality.
- 9.23.1.4 When ordered in combination, Qwest will combine for CLEC UNEs that are ordinarily combined in Qwest's network, provided that facilities are available.
- 9.23.1.5 When ordered in combination, Qwest will combine for CLEC UNEs that are not ordinarily combined in Qwest's network, provided that facilities are available and such combination:
 - 9.23.1.5.1 Is Technically Feasible;
 - 9.23.1.5.2 Would not impair the ability of other Carriers to obtain access to UNEs or to interconnect with Qwest's network; and

- 9.23.1.5.3 Would not impair Qwest's use of its network.
- 9.23.1.6 When ordered in combination, Qwest will combine CLEC UNEs with Qwest UNEs, provided that facilities are available and such combination:
 - 9.23.1.6.1 Is Technically Feasible;
 - 9.23.1.6.2 Shall be performed in a manner that provides Qwest access to necessary facilities;
 - 9.23.1.6.3 Would not impair the ability of other Carriers to obtain access to UNEs or to interconnect with Qwest's network; and
 - 9.23.1.6.4 Would not impair Qwest's use of its network.

9.23.2 Description

UNE Combinations are available in, but not limited to, the following standard products: a) UNE-P in the following form: (i) 1FR/1FB Plain Old Telephone Service (POTS), (ii) ISDN — either Basic Rate or Primary Rate, (iii) Digital Switched Service (DSS), (iv) PBX Trunks, and (v) Centrex; b) EEL (subject to the limitations set forth below). If CLEC desires access to a different UNE Combination, CLEC may request access through the Special Request Process set forth in the Agreement. Qwest will provision UNE Combinations pursuant to the terms of this Amendment without requiring an amendment to CLEC's Interconnection agreement, provided that all UNEs making up the UNE Combination are contained in CLEC's Interconnection agreement. If Qwest develops additional UNE Combination products, CLEC can order such products without using the Special Request Process, but CLEC may need to submit a New Customer Questionnaire amendment before ordering such products.

9.23.3 Terms and Conditions

- 9.23.3.1 Qwest shall provide non-discriminatory access to UNE Combinations on rates, terms and conditions that are non-discriminatory, just and reasonable. The quality of a UNE Combination Qwest provides, as well as the access provided to that UNE Combination, will be equal between all Carriers requesting access to that UNE Combination; and, where Technically Feasible, the access and UNE Combination provided by Qwest will be provided in "substantially the same time and manner" to that which Qwest provides to itself. In those situations where Qwest does not provide access to UNE Combinations itself, Qwest will provide access in a manner that provides CLEC with a meaningful opportunity to compete.
- 9.23.3.2 "UNE-P-POTS": 1FR/1FB lines are available to CLEC as a UNE Combination. UNE-P POTS is comprised of the following Unbundled Network Elements: Analog 2 wire voice grade Loop, Analog Line Side Port and Shared Transport. All the Vertical Switch Features that are Technically Feasible for POTS are available with UNE-P-POTS. For complete descriptions please refer to the appropriate Unbundled Network Elements in the Agreement.
- 9.23.3.3 "UNE-P-PBX": PBX Trunks are available to CLEC as a UNE Combination. There are two types of UNE-P-PBX: Analog Trunks and Direct Inward Dialing (DID) Trunks. UNE-P-PBX is comprised of the following Unbundled Network

Elements: 2/4 Wire Analog Loop, Analog/DID Trunks, and Shared Transport. All the Vertical Switch Features that are Technically Feasible for Analog and DID PBX Trunks are available with UNE-P-PBX. For complete descriptions please refer to the appropriate Unbundled Network Elements in the Agreement.

- 9.23.3.4 "UNE-P-DSS": Digital Switched Service (DSS) is available to CLEC as a UNE Combination. UNE-P-DSS is comprised of the following Unbundled Network Elements: DS1 Capable Loop, Digital Line-Side Port and Shared Transport. All the Vertical Switch Features that are Technically Feasible for Digital Switched Service are available with UNE-P-DSS. For complete descriptions please refer to the appropriate Unbundled Network Elements in the Agreement.
- 9.23.3.5 "UNE-P-ISDN": ISDN lines are available to CLEC as a UNE Combination. All the Vertical Switch Features that are Technically Feasible for ISDN are available with UNE-P-ISDN. There are two types of UNE-P-ISDN:
 - a) Basic rate (UNE-P-ISDN-BRI) is comprised of the following Unbundled Network Elements: Basic ISDN Capable Loop, BRI Line Side Port and Shared Transport; and
 - b) Primary rate (UNE-P-ISDN-PRI) UNE-P-ISDN-PRI is comprised of the following Unbundled Network Elements: Basic ISDN Capable Loop, Digital Line Side Port and Shared Transport.

For complete descriptions please refer to the appropriate Unbundled Network Elements in the Agreement.

- 9.23.3.6 UNE-P-Centrex: Centrex Service is available to CLEC as a UNE Combination. Centrex is comprised of the following Unbundled Network Elements: Analog 2 wire voice grade Loop, Analog Line Side Port, and Shared Transport. All the Vertical Switch Features that are Technically Feasible for Centrex service are available with UNE-P-Centrex.
 - 9.23.3.6.1 CLEC may also request a service change from Centrex 21, Centrex Plus or Centron service to UNE-P-POTS. The UNE-P-POTS line will contain the UNEs established in Section 9.23.3.2 of this Amendment.
 - 9.23.3.6.2 Qwest will provide access to Customer Management System (CMS) with UNE-P-Centrex.
- 9.23.3.7 Enhanced Extended Loop (EEL) -- EEL is a Qwest-provided combination of Loop and dedicated interoffice transport and may also include multiplexing or concentration capabilities. EEL transport and Loop facilities may utilize DS0 through OC-192 or other existing bandwidths. DS0, DS1 and DS3 bandwidths are defined products. In addition, other existing bandwidths can be ordered through the Special Request Process set forth in Exhibit B. Qwest has two EEL options: "EEL-Conversion" (EEL-C) and "EEL-Provision" (EEL-P).
 - 9.23.3.7.1 Unless CLEC is specifically granted a waiver from the FCC which provides otherwise, and the terms and conditions of the FCC waiver apply to CLEC's request for a particular EEL, CLEC cannot utilize combinations of

Unbundled Network Elements that include Unbundled Loop and unbundled interoffice Dedicated Transport to create a UNE Combination unless CLEC establishes to Qwest that it is using the combination of Network Elements to provide a significant amount of local exchange traffic to a particular End User Customer. The significant amount of local use requirement does not apply to combinations of Loop and multiplexing when the high side of the multiplexer is connected via an ITP to CLEC Collocation.

- 9.23.3.7.2 To establish that an EEL is carrying a "Significant Amount of Local Exchange Traffic," one of the following three (3) local service options must exist:
 - 9.23.3.7.2.1 Option 1: CLEC must certify to Qwest that it is the exclusive provider of an End User Customer's local Exchange Service and that the Loop transport combination originates at a Customer's premises and that it terminates at CLEC's Collocation arrangement in at least one (1) Qwest Central Office. This condition, or option, does not allow Loop-transport combinations to be connected to Qwest's Tariffed services.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.2 Option 2: CLEC must certify that it provides local exchange and exchange Access Service to the End User Customer's premises and handles at least one-third (1/3) of the End User Customer's local traffic measured as a percent of total End User Customer local dial tone lines; and for DS1 level circuits and above, at least fifty percent (50%) of the activated channels on the Loop portion of the Loop and transport combination have at least five percent (5%) local voice traffic individually; and the entire Loop facility has at least ten percent (10%) local voice traffic; and the Loop/transport combination originates at a Customer's premises and terminates at CLEC's Collocation arrangement in at least one Qwest Central Office; and if a Loop/transport combination includes multiplexing, each of the multiplexed facilities must meet the above criteria outlined in this paragraph. (For example, if DS1 Loops are multiplexed onto DS3 transport, each of the individual DS1 facilities must meet the criteria outlined in this paragraph in order for the DS1/DS3 Loop/transport combination to qualify for UNE treatment). This condition, or option, does not allow Loop-transport combinations to be connected to Qwest's Tariffed services.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.3 Option 3: CLEC must certify that at least fifty percent (50%) of the activated channels on a circuit are used to provide originating and terminating local dial tone service and at least fifty percent (50%) of the traffic on each of these local dial tone channels is local voice traffic; and the entire Loop facility has at least thirty-three percent (33%) local voice traffic; and if a Loop/transport combination includes multiplexing, each of the multiplexed facilities must meet the above criteria. For example, if DS1 Loops are multiplexed onto DS3 transport, each of the individual DS1 facilities must meet the criteria as outlined in this paragraph in order for the DS1/DS3 Loop/transport combination to qualify for UNE treatment. This condition, or option, does not allow Looptransport combinations to be connected to Qwest's Tariffed services.

Under this option, Collocation is not required. Under this option, CLEC does not need to provide a defined portion of the End User Customer's local service, but the active channels on any Loop-transport combinations, and the entire facility, must carry the amount of local exchange traffic specified in this option.

- 9.23.3.7.2.4 When CLEC certifies to Qwest through a certification letter, or other mutually agreed upon solution, that the combination of elements is carrying a "Significant Amount of Local Exchange" Traffic, then Qwest will provision the EEL or convert the Special Access circuit to an EEL-C. For each EEL or Special Access circuit, CLEC shall indicate in the certification letter under which local usage option, set forth in paragraph 9.23.3.7.2.1, 9.23.3.7.2.2 or 9.23.3.7.2.3, it seeks to qualify the circuit.
- 9.23.3.7.2.5 CLEC's local service certification shall remain valid only so long as CLEC continues to satisfy one (1) of the three (3) options set forth in Section 9.23.3.7.2 of this Agreement. CLEC must provide a service order converting the EEL to Private Line/Special Access Circuit to Qwest within thirty (30) Days if CLEC's certification on a given circuit is no longer valid.
- 9.23.3.7.2.6 In order to confirm reasonable compliance with these requirements, Qwest may perform audits of CLEC's records according to the following guidelines:
 - a) Qwest may, upon thirty (30) Days written notice to a CLEC that has purchased Loop/transport combinations as UNEs, conduct an audit to ascertain whether those Loop/transport combinations were eligible for UNE treatment at the time of conversion and on an ongoing basis thereafter.
 - b) CLEC shall make reasonable efforts to cooperate with any audit by Qwest and shall provide Qwest with relevant records (e.g., network and circuit configuration data, local telephone numbers) which demonstrate that CLEC's Unbundled Loop transport combination is configured to provide local Exchange Service in accordance with its certification.
 - c) An independent auditor hired and paid for by Qwest shall perform any audits, provided, however, that if an audit reveals that CLEC's EEL circuit(s) do not meet or have not met the certification requirements, then CLEC shall reimburse Qwest for the cost of the audit.
 - d) An audit shall be performed using industry audit standards during normal business hours, unless there is a mutual agreement otherwise.
 - e) Qwest shall not exercise its audit rights with respect to a particular CLEC (excluding Affiliates), more than once in any

calendar year, unless an audit finds non-compliance. If an audit does find non-compliance, Qwest shall not exercise its audit rights for sixty (60) Days following that audit, and if any subsequent audit does not find non-compliance, then Qwest shall not exercise its audit rights for the remainder of the calendar year.

- f) At the same time that Qwest provides notice of an audit to CLEC under this paragraph, Qwest shall send a copy of the notice to the Federal Communications Commission.
- g) Audits conducted by Qwest for the purpose of determining compliance with certification criteria shall not effect or in any way limit any audit rights that Qwest may have pursuant to an Interconnection agreement between CLEC and Qwest.
- h) Qwest shall not use any other audit rights it may have pursuant to an Interconnection agreement between CLEC and Qwest to audit for compliance with the local exchange traffic requirements of Section 9.23.3.7.2. Qwest shall not require an audit as a prior prerequisite to Provisioning EELs.
- i) CLEC shall maintain appropriate records to support its certification. However, CLEC has no obligation to keep any records that it does not keep in the ordinary course of its business.
- 9.23.3.7.2.7 Qwest will not provision EEL or convert Private Line/Special Access to an EEL if Qwest records indicate that the Private Line/Special Access is or the EEL will be connected directly to a Tariffed Access service or if, in options 1 and 2 above, the EEL would not terminate at CLEC's Collocation arrangement in at least one (1) Qwest Central Office.
- 9.23.3.7.2.8 If an audit demonstrates that an EEL does not meet the local use requirements of Section 9.23.3.7.2 on average for two (2) consecutive months for which data is available, then the EEL shall be converted to special access or private line rates within thirty (30) Days.
- 9.23.3.7.2.9 If CLEC learns for any reason that an EEL does not meet the local use requirements of Section 9.23.3.7.2, then the EEL shall be converted to special access or private line rates within thirty (30) Days. CLEC has no ongoing duty to monitor EELs to verify that they continue to satisfy the local use requirements of Section 9.23.3.7.2, except that if any service order activity occurs relating to an EEL, then CLEC must verify that the EEL continues to satisfy the local use requirements of Section 9.23.3.7.2. Any disputes regarding whether an EEL meets the local use requirements shall be handled pursuant to the dispute resolution provisions of the Agreement. While a dispute is pending resolution, the status quo will be maintained and the EEL will not be converted to special access or private line rates
- 9.23.3.7.2.10 No private line or other Unbundled Loop shall be

available for conversion into an EEL or be combined with other elements to create an EEL if it utilizes shared use Billing, commonly referred to as ratcheting. Any change to a private line or other Unbundled Loop including changes to eliminate shared use Billing for any or all circuits, prior to conversion of those circuits to EEL shall be conducted pursuant to the processes, procedures, and terms pursuant to which such private line or Loop was provisioned. Any appropriate charges from such processes, procedures, and terms shall apply (sometimes referred to as "grooming charges).

- 9.23.3.7.2.11 EEL-C is the conversion of an existing Private Line/Special Access service to a combination of Loop and transport UNEs. Retail and/or resale private line circuits (including multiplexing and concentration) may be converted to EEL-C if the conversion is Technically Feasible and they meet the terms of this Section 9.23.3.7. Qwest will make EEL-Conversion Combinations available to CLEC upon request. Qwest will provide CLEC with access to EEL-Conversion Combinations according to the standard intervals set forth in Exhibit C.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.11.1 CLEC must utilize EEL-C to provide a significant amount of Local Exchange Service in accordance with the three options listed under Section 9.23.3.7.2.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.12 EEL-P EEL-P is a combination of Loop and dedicated interoffice transport used for the purpose of connecting an End User Customer to a CLEC Switch. EEL-P is a new installation of circuits for the purpose of CLEC providing services to End User Customers.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.12.1 Terms and Conditions
 - 9.23.3.7.2.12.2 CLEC must utilize EEL-P to provide a significant amount of local Exchange Service to each End User Customer served in accordance with the three options listed under Section 9.23.3.7.2.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.12.3 One end of the interoffice facility must originate at a CLEC Collocation in a Wire Center other than the Serving Wire Center of the Loop.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.12.4 EEL combinations may consist of Loops and interoffice transport of the same bandwidth (Point-to-Point EEL). When multiplexing is requested, EEL may consist of Loops and interoffice transport of different bandwidths (Multiplexed EEL). CLEC may also order combinations of interoffice transport, concentration capability and DS0 Loops.
 - 9.23.3.7.2.12.5 When concentration capability is requested, CLEC will purchase the appropriate concentration equipment and provide it to Qwest for

installation in the Wire Center.

9.23.3.7.2.12.6 Installation intervals are set forth in Exhibit C and are equivalent to the respective Private Line Transport Service on the following web-site address: http://www.qwest.com/carrier/guides/sig/index.html.

9.23.3.7:2.12.7 Concentration capability installation intervals will be offered at an ICB.

9.23.3.7.2.12.8 EEL-P is available only where existing facilities are available.

9.23.3.8 Ordering

- 9.23.3.8.1 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.23.3.8.2 CLEC will submit EEL orders using the LSR process.
- 9.23.3.8.3 Qwest will install the appropriate Channel Card based on the DS0 EEL Link LSR order and apply the charges.
- 9.23.3.8.4 Requests for Concentration will be submitted using the Virtual Collocation process. Virtual Collocation intervals will be adhered to.
- 9.23.3.8.5 One LSR is required when CLEC orders Point-to-Point EEL. Multiplexed EEL, EEL Transport and EEL Links must be ordered on separate LSRs.

9.23.3.9 Rate Elements

- 9.23.3.9.1 EEL Link. The EEL Link is the Loop connection between the End User Customer premises and the serving Wire Center. EEL Link is available in DS0, DS1 and DS3 and higher bandwidths as they become available. Recurring and nonrecurring charges apply.
- 9.23.3.9.2 EEL Transport. EEL Transport consists of the dedicated interoffice facilities between Qwest Wire Centers. EEL Transport is available in DS0, DS1, DS3, OC3, OC12 and higher bandwidths as they become available. Recurring and nonrecurring charges apply.
- 9.23.3.9.3 EEL Multiplexing. EEL Multiplexing is offered in DS3 to DS1 and DS1 to DS0 configurations. All other multiplexing arrangements will be ICB. EEL Multiplexing is ordered with EEL Transport or Unbundled Loop. Recurring and nonrecurring charges set forth in Exhibit A apply.
- 9.23.3.9.4 DS0 Low Side Channelization and DS0 MUX Low Side Channelization. EEL DS0 Channel Cards are required for each DS0 EEL Link or DS0 Unbundled Loop connected to a 1/0 EEL Multiplexer. Channel Cards are available for analog Loop Start, Ground Start, Reverse Battery and No Signaling.

- 9.23.3.9.5 Concentration Capability. Concentration Capability rates will be provided as an ICB. Cost recovery includes, but is not limited to, space preparation and space lease, equipment installation, cabling and associated terminations and structure installation, personnel training (if required) and delivery of required power. Recurring and nonrecurring charges apply.
- 9.23.3.10 CLEC may request access to and, where appropriate, development of, additional UNE Combinations. For UNEs Qwest currently combines in its network CLEC can use the Special Request Process (SRP) set forth in Exhibit B. For UNEs that Qwest does not currently combine, CLEC must use the Bona Fide Request Process (BFR). In its BFR or SRP request, CLEC must identify the specific combination of UNEs, identifying each individual UNE by name.
- 9.23.3.11 The following terms and conditions are available for all types of UNE-P:
 - 9.23.3.11.1 UNE-P will include the capability to access long distance service (InterLATA and IntraLATA) of CLEC's Customer's choice on a 2-PIC basis, access to 911 emergency services, capability to access CLEC's Operator Services platform, capability to access CLEC's directory assistance platform and Qwest customized routing service; and, if desired by CLEC, access to Qwest Operator Services and Directory Assistance Service.
 - 9.23.3.11.2 If Qwest provides and CLEC accepts operator services, directory assistance, and IntraLATA long distance as a part of the basic exchange line, it will be offered with standard Qwest branding. CLEC is not permitted to alter the branding of these services in any manner when the services are a part of the UNE-P line without the prior written approval of Qwest. However, at the request of CLEC and where Technically Feasible, Qwest will rebrand operator services and directory assistance in CLEC's name, in CLEC's choice of name, or in no name in accordance with terms and conditions set forth in the Agreement.
 - 9.23.3.11.3 CLEC may order Customized Routing in conjunction with UNE-P for alternative operator service and/or directory assistance platforms. CLEC shall be responsible to combine UNE-P with all components and requirements associated with Customized Routing needed to utilize related functionality. For a complete description of Customized Routing, refer to that Section of the Agreement.
 - 9.23.3.11.4 Qwest shall provide to CLEC, for CLEC's End User Customers, E911/911 call routing to the appropriate Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP). Qwest shall not be responsible for any failure of CLEC to provide accurate End User Customer information for listings in any databases in which Qwest is required to retain and/or maintain End User Customer information. Qwest shall provide CLEC's End User Customer information to the ALI/DMS (Automatic Location Identification/Database Management System). Qwest shall use its standard process to update and maintain, on the same schedule that it uses for its End User Customers, CLEC's End User Customer service information in the ALI/DMS used to support E911/911 Services. Qwest assumes no liability for the accuracy of information provided by CLEC.

- 9.23.3.11.5 CLEC shall designate the Primary Interexchange Carrier (PIC) assignments on behalf of its End User Customers for InterLATA and IntraLATA services. CLEC shall follow all Applicable Laws, rules and regulations with respect to PIC changes and Qwest shall disclaim any liability for CLEC's improper PIC change requests.
- 9.23.3.11.6 Feature and InterLATA or IntraLATA PIC changes or additions for UNE-P, will be processed concurrently with the UNE-P order as specified by CLEC.
- 9.23.3.12 If CLEC is obtaining services from Qwest under an arrangement or agreement that includes the application of termination liability assessment (TLA) or minimum period charges, and if CLEC wishes to convert such services to UNEs or a UNE Combination, the conversion of such services will not be delayed due to the applicability of TLA or minimum period charges. The applicability of such charges is governed by the terms of the original agreement, Tariff or arrangement.
- 9.23.3.13 For installation of new UNE Combinations, CLEC will not be assessed UNE rates for UNEs ordered in combination until access to all UNEs that make up such combination have been provisioned to CLEC as a combination, unless a UNE is not available until a later time and CLEC elects to have Qwest provision the other elements before all elements are available. For conversions of existing resale services to UNE-P Combinations, CLEC will be billed at the UNE-P rate, and Billing at the resold rate will cease, on the Due Date scheduled for the conversion, so long as the Due Date of the conversion was a standard or longer interval, unless CLEC has caused or requested a delay of the conversion.
- 9.23.3.14 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.23.3.15 When End User Customers Switch from Qwest to CLEC, or to CLEC from any other competitor and is obtaining service through a UNE Combination, such End User Customers shall be permitted to retain their current telephone numbers if they so desire.
- 9.23.3.16 In the event Qwest terminates the Provisioning of any UNE Combination service to CLEC for any reason, CLEC shall be responsible for providing any and all necessary notice to its End User Customers of the termination. In no case shall Qwest be responsible for providing such notice to CLEC's End User Customers. Qwest shall only be required to notify CLEC of Qwest's termination of the UNE Combination service on a timely basis consistent with Commission rules and notice requirements.
- 9.23.3.17 CLEC, or CLEC's agent, shall act as the single point of contact for its End User Customers' service needs, including without limitation, sales, service design, order taking, Provisioning, change orders, training, maintenance, trouble reports, repair, post-sale servicing, Billing, collection and inquiry. CLEC shall inform its End User Customers that they are End User Customers of CLEC. CLEC's' End User Customers contacting Qwest will be instructed to contact CLEC, and Qwest's End User Customers contacting CLEC will be instructed to contact Qwest. In responding to calls, neither Party shall make disparaging remarks about each other. To the extent the correct provider can be determined, misdirected calls received by either Party will be referred to the proper provider of local Exchange Service; however, nothing in this Amendment

shall be deemed to prohibit Qwest or CLEC from discussing its products and services with CLEC's or Qwest's End User Customers who call the other Party.

9.23.3.18 Reserved for Future Use.

9.23.4 Rates and Charges

- 9.23.4.1 The rates and charges for the individual Unbundled Network Elements that comprise UNE Combinations are contained in Exhibit A for both recurring and nonrecurring application.
 - 9.23.4.1.1 Recurring monthly charges for each Unbundled Network Element that comprise the UNE Combination shall apply when a UNE Combination is ordered. The recurring monthly charges for each UNE, including but not limited to, Unbundled 2-wire Analog Loop, Analog Line Side Port and Shared Transport, are contained in Exhibit A.
 - 9.23.4.1.2 Nonrecurring charges, if any, will apply based upon the cost to Qwest of Provisioning the UNE Combination and providing access to the UNE Combination. These nonrecurring charges, if any, are described in Exhibit A.
- 9.23.4.2 If the Commission takes any action to adjust the rates previously ordered, Qwest will make a compliance filing to incorporate the adjusted rates into Exhibit A. Upon the compliance filing by Qwest, the Parties will abide by the adjusted rates on a going-forward basis, or as ordered by the Commission.
- 9.23.4.3 CLEC shall be responsible for Billing its End User Customers served over UNE Combinations for all Miscellaneous Charges and surcharges required of CLEC by statute, regulation or otherwise required.
- 9.23.4.4 CLEC shall pay Qwest the PIC change charge associated with CLEC End User Customer changes of InterLATA or IntraLATA Carriers. Any change in CLEC's End User Customers' InterLATA or IntraLATA Carrier must be requested by CLEC on behalf of its End User Customer.
- 9.23.4.5 If an End User Customer is served by CLEC through a UNE Combination, Qwest will not charge, assess, or collect Switched Access charges for InterLATA or IntraLATA calls originating or terminating from that End User Customer's phone after conversion to a UNE Combination is complete.
- 9.23.4.6 Qwest shall have a reasonable amount of time to implement system or other changes necessary to bill CLEC for Commission-ordered rates or charges associated with UNE Combinations.

9.23.5 Ordering Process

- 9.23.5.1 Most UNE Combinations and associated products and services are ordered via an LSR. Ordering processes are contained in the Agreement and in the PCAT. The following is a high-level description of the ordering process:
 - 9.23.5.1.1 Reserved for Future Use.

- 9.23.5.1.2 Reserved for Future Use.
- 9.23.5.1.3 Step 1: Complete product questionnaire with account team representative.
- 9.23.5.1.4 Step 2: Obtain Billing Account Number (BAN) through account team representative.
- 9.23.5.1.5 Step 3: Allow 2-3 weeks from Qwest's receipt of a completed questionnaire for accurate loading of UNE Combination rates to the Qwest Billing system.
- 9.23.5.1.6 Step 4: After account team notification, place UNE Combination orders via an LSR or ASR as appropriate.
- 9.23.5.1.7 Additional information regarding the ordering processes are located at: http://www.qwest.com/wholesale/solutions/clecFacility/une_p_c.html
- 9.23.5.2 Prior to placing an order on behalf of each End User Customer, CLEC shall be responsible for obtaining and have in its possession a Proof of Authorization as set forth in the Agreement.
- 9.23.5.3 Standard service intervals for each UNE Combination are set forth in Exhibit C. For UNE Combinations with appropriate retail analogs, CLEC and Qwest will use the standard Provisioning interval for the equivalent retail service. CLEC and Qwest can separately agree to Due Dates other than the standard interval.
- Due date intervals are established when Qwest receives a complete and 9.23.5.4 accurate Local Service Request (LSR) or ASR made through the IMA, EDI or Exact interfaces or through facsimile. For UNE-P-POTS, UNE-P-Centrex, and UNE-P-ISDN-BRI, the date the LSR or ASR is received is considered the start of the service interval if the order is received on a business day prior to 7:00 p.m. For UNE-P-POTS, UNE-P-Centrex, and UNE-P-ISDN-BRI, the service interval will begin on the next business day for service requests received on a non-business day or after 7:00 p.m. on a business For UNE-P-DSS, UNE-P-ISDN-PRI, UNE-P-PBX, EEL, and all other UNE Combinations, the date the LSR or ASR is received is considered the start of the service interval if the order is received on a business day prior to 3:00 p.m. For UNE-P-DSS, UNE-P-ISDN-PRI, UNE-P-PBX, EEL, and all other UNE Combinations, the service interval will begin on the next business day for service requests received on a nonbusiness day or after 3:00 p.m. on a business day. Business days exclude Saturdays, Sundays, New Year's Day, Memorial Day, Independence Day (4th of July), Labor Day, Thanksgiving Day and Christmas Day.
- 9.23.5.5 The Parties' obligations and responsibilities for providing and maintaining End User Customer listings information are contained in the Listings and E911/911 Emergency Services sections of the Agreement. Nevertheless, to the extent that the option is available to CLEC to specify that the End User Customer's existing listing(s) be retained upon conversion to unbundled local switching elements or UNE-P Combinations, Qwest shall be responsible for ensuring that the End User Customer's listing(s) is retained "as is" in Qwest's listings data bases.

- 9.23.5.6 When Qwest's End User Customer or the End User Customer's New Service Provider orders the discontinuance of the End User Customer's existing service in anticipation of moving to another service provider, Qwest will render its closing bill to the End User Customer effective with the disconnection. If Qwest is not the local service provider, Qwest will issue a bill to CLEC for that portion of the service provided to CLEC should CLEC's End User Customer, a New Service Provider, or CLEC request service be discontinued to the End User Customer. Qwest will notify CLEC by FAX, OSS interface, or other agreed upon processes when an End User Customer moves to another service provider. Qwest shall not provide CLEC or Qwest retail personnel with the name of the other service provider selected by the End User Customer.
- 9.23.5.7 For UNE Combinations, CLEC shall provide Qwest and Qwest shall provide CLEC with points of contact for order entry, problem resolution, repair, and in the event special attention is required on service request.

9.23.6 Billing

9.23.6.1 Qwest shall provide CLEC, on a monthly basis, within seven to ten (7-10) calendar Days of the last Day of the most recent Billing period, in an agreed upon standard electronic Billing format, Billing information including (1) a summary bill, and (2) individual End User Customer sub-account information consistent with the samples available for CLEC review.

9.23.7 Maintenance and Repair

9.23.7.1 Qwest will maintain facilities and equipment that comprise the service provided to CLEC as a UNE Combination. CLEC or its End User Customers may not rearrange, move, disconnect or attempt to repair Qwest facilities or equipment, other than by connection or disconnection to any interface between Qwest and the End User Customer, without the written consent of Qwest.

9.24 Loop Splitting

9.24.1 Description

Loop Splitting provides CLEC/DLEC with the opportunity to offer advanced data service simultaneously with voice over an existing Unbundled Loop by using the frequency range above the voice band on the copper Loop. The advanced data service may be provided by the Customer of Record or another data service provider chosen by the Customer of Record. The POTS Splitter separates the voice and data traffic and allows the copper Loop to be used for simultaneous DLEC data transmission and CLEC provided voice service to the end user. "CLEC" will herein be referred to as the voice service provider while "DLEC" will be referred to as the advanced data service provider. CLEC and DLEC may be the same entity. Only one (1) Customer of Record determined by the CLEC/DLEC partnership will be identified to Qwest.

9.24.1.1 With regard to Qwest's current requirement that Loop splitting be offered over an existing Unbundled Loop, Qwest acknowledges that there are ongoing industry discussions regarding the Provisioning of Loop Splitting over a new Unbundled Loop. If as a result of those discussions, a process is developed for Loop Splitting over a new Loop, Qwest will amend the Agreement to eliminate the limitation of Loop Splitting to existing Unbundled Loops.

9.24.2 Terms and Conditions

9.24.2.1 General

- 9.24.2.1.1 Qwest is not responsible for providing the Splitter, filter(s) and/or other equipment necessary for the end user to receive separate voice and data service across a single copper Loop.
- 9.24.2.1.2 To order Loop Splitting, CLEC/DLEC must have a POTS Splitter installed in the Qwest Wire Center that serves the end user. The POTS Splitter must meet the requirements for Central Office equipment Collocation set by the FCC or be compliant with ANSI T1.413.
- 9.24.2.1.3 There may only be one DLEC at any given time that provides advanced data service on any given Unbundled Loop.
- 9.24.2.1.4 If Loop Splitting is requested for an analog Loop, the Loop must be converted to a 2/4 wire non-loaded Loop or ADSL compatible Loop.
 - 9.24.2.1.4.1 The Customer of Record will be able to request conditioning of the Unbundled Loop. Qwest will perform requested conditioning of Unbundled Loops to remove load coils and excess Bridged Taps under the terms and conditions associated with Loop conditioning contained in Section 9.2 of this Amendment.
 - 9.24.2.1.4.2 If requested conditioning significantly degrades the existing service over the Unbundled Loop to the point that it is unacceptable to CLEC, Customer of Record shall pay to convert back to an analog Loop.
- 9.24.2.1.5 POTS Splitters may be installed in Qwest Wire Centers in either of the following ways at the discretion of CLEC/DLEC: (a) via the standard Collocation arrangements set forth in the Collocation Section; or (b) via Common Area Splitter Collocation as set forth in the Line Sharing Section of this Amendment. Under either option, POTS Splitters will be appropriately hardwired or pre-wired so that points of termination are kept to a minimum. For Loop Splitting, Qwest shall use the same length of tie pairs as it uses for Line Sharing, except for the additional CLEC to CLEC connection, which is not required for Line Sharing.
- 9.24.2.1.6 POTS Splitter Collocation requirements are covered in the Line Sharing Section of this Amendment.

9.24.3 Rate Elements

The following Loop Splitting rate elements are contained in Exhibit A of this Amendment.

- 9.24.3.1 Recurring Rates for Loop Splitting.
 - 9.24.3.1.1 Interconnection TIE Pairs (ITP) A monthly recurring charge to recover the costs associated with the use of ITPs.

- 9.24.3.1.2 OSS Charge A monthly recurring charge to recover the cost of the OSS modifications necessary to provide access to the high frequency portion of the Unbundled Loop.
- 9.24.3.2 Nonrecurring Rates for the Loop Splitting
 - 9.24.3.2.1 Basic Installation Charge for Loop Splitting A nonrecurring charge for Loop Splitting installed will apply.
- 9.24.3.3 Nonrecurring Rates for Maintenance and Repair
 - 9.24.3.3.1 Trouble Isolation Charge A nonrecurring charge for Trouble isolation will be applied in accordance with the Support Functions Maintenance and Repair Section.
 - 9.24.3.3.2 Additional Testing The Customer of Record may request Qwest to perform additional testing, and Qwest may decide to perform the requested testing on a case-by-case basis. A nonrecurring charge will apply in accordance with Exhibit A.
- 9.24.3.4 Rates for POTS Splitter Collocation are included in Exhibit A of this Amendment.
- 9.24.3.5 All of these rates are interim and will be subject to true-up based on either mutually agreed permanent rates or permanent rates established in a cost proceeding conducted by the Commission. In the event interim rates are established by the Commission before permanent rates are set, the interim rates set forth in Exhibit A will be changed to reflect the interim rates set by the Commission; however, no true up will be performed until mutually agreed to permanent rates are established or permanent rates are established by the Commission.

9.24.4 Ordering Process

- 9.24.4.1 Loop Splitting
 - 9.24.4.1.1 As a part of the pre-order process, CLEC/DLEC may access Loop characteristic information through the Loop Information Tool described in the Support Functions Section. The Customer of Record will determine, in its sole discretion and at its risk, whether to add data services to any specific Unbundled Loop.
 - 9.24.4.1.2 The Customer of Record will provide on the LSR, the appropriate frame terminations that are dedicated to POTS Splitters. Qwest will administer all cross connects/jumpers on the COSMIC/MDF and IDF.
 - 9.24.4.1.3 Basic Installation "lift and lay" procedure will be used for all Loop Splitting orders. Under this approach, a Qwest technician "lifts" the Loop from its current termination in a Qwest Wire Center and "lays" it on a new termination connecting to CLEC's/DLEC's Collocated equipment in the same Wire Center.
 - 9.24.4.1.4 The Customer of Record shall not place orders for Loop Splitting

until all work necessary to provision Loop Splitting in a given Qwest Wire Center, including, but not limited to, POTS Splitter installation and TIE Cable reclassification or augmentation has been completed.

- 9.24.4.1.5 The Customer of Record shall submit the appropriate LSR's associated with establishing Unbundled Loop and Loop Splitting.
- 9.24.4.1.6 If a Loop Splitting LSR is placed to change from Line Sharing to Loop Splitting or to change the voice provider in an existing Loop Splitting arrangement and the data provider does not change or move Splitter location, the data service will not be interrupted.

9.24.5 Billing

- 9.24.5.1 Qwest shall provide a bill to the Customer of Record, on a monthly basis, within seven to ten (7-10) calendar Days of the last Day of the most recent Billing period, in an agreed upon standard electronic Billing format.
- 9.24.5.2 Qwest shall bill the Customer of Record for all recurring and nonrecurring Loop Splitting rate elements.

9.24.6 Repair and Maintenance

- 9.24.6.1 Qwest will allow CLEC/DLEC to access Loop Splitting at the point where the combined voice and data Loop is cross connected to the POTS Splitter.
- 9.24.6.2 The Customer of Record will be responsible for reporting to Qwest service troubles provided over Loop Splitting. Qwest will be responsible to repair troubles on the physical line between Network Interface Devices at the user premises and the point of demarcation in Qwest Wire Centers. Qwest, CLEC and DLEC each will be responsible for maintaining its equipment. The entity that controls the POTS Splitters will be responsible for their maintenance.
- 9.24.6.3 Qwest, CLEC and DLEC will continue to develop repair and maintenance procedures for Loop Splitting and agree to document final agreed to procedures in a methods and procedures document that will be made available on Qwest's website.

9.24.7 Customer of Record and Authorized Agents

- 9.24.7.1 "Customer of Record" is defined for the purposes of this section as the CLEC that is the billed Customer for Loop splitting. The Customer of Record may designate an authorized agent pursuant to the terms of sections 9.24.7.2 and 9.24.7.3 to perform ordering and/or Maintenance and Repair functions.
- 9.24.7.2 In order for the authorized agent of the Customer of Record to perform ordering and/or Maintenance and Repair functions, the Customer of Record must provide its authorized agent the necessary access and security devices, including but not limited to user identifications, digital certificates and SecurID cards, that will allow the authorized agent to access the records of the Customer of Record. Such access will be managed by the Customer of Record.

9.24.7.3 The Customer of Record shall hold Qwest harmless with regard to any harm Customer of Record as a direct and proximate result of the acts or omissions of the authorized agent of the Customer of Record or any other Person who has obtained from the Customer of Record the necessary access and security devices, including but not limited to user identifications, digital certificates and SecurID cards, that allow Person to access the records of the Customer of Record unless such access and security devices through the Customer of Record were wrongfully obtained by such Person through the willful or negligent behavior of Qwest.

	I		
	,		
Amendment			
(1888) Na dia mandria di kacamatan kanan kan	i sa situatahan mata di persambah da per		Mark Calabia
6.0 Resale	Wholesale	Wholesale Discount	
	Discount Percentage	Percentage	
	Recurring	Nonrecurring	
	Charges	Charges	
	Onlarges	Onangoo	
6.1 Wholesale Discount Rates 6.1.3 IntraLATA Toll	12.78%		5
6.1.5 Listings, CO Features & Information Services	40.56%	<u> </u>	5
7.0 Interconnection			
7.4 Multiplexing			
7.4.1 DS3 to DS1	\$203.54	\$317.81	
7.4.2 DS1 to DS0	\$212.76	\$310.43	
6 6 11-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1-1			
9.0 Unbundled Network Elements (UNEs) 9.1 Interconnection Tie Pairs (ITP) – Per Termination			
9.1.1 DS0 2-wire	\$0.92		
9.1.2 DS0 4-wire	\$2.63		
9.1.3 DS1 Per each Termination	\$2.63	<u> </u>	
9.1.4 DS3 Per each Termination	\$6.83		
9.2 Unbundled Loops			
9.2.1 Analog Loops			
2-Wire Voice Grade		See Installation	
		options, Section	
		9.2.4	
Zone 1	\$13.95		
Zone 2 Zone 3	\$25.20 \$56.21		
4-Wire Voice Grade	\$30.21	See Installation	
1 1110 10100 01000		options, Section	ŀ
		9.2.4	
Zone 1	\$27.90		
Zone 2	\$50.40		
Zone 3	\$112.42		
9.2.2 Non-loaded Loops			
2-Wire Non-loaded		See Installation	
Loop		options, Section 9.2.4 and See	
		9.2.4 and See	
		9.2.2.3	
Zone 1	\$13.95		
Zone 2	\$25.20		
Zone 3	\$56.21		
4-Wire Non-loaded		See Installation	
Loop		options, Section	
		9.2.4 and See	l
		also Section	
		9.2.2.3	
Zone 1	\$27.90		
Zone 2	\$50.40 \$112.42		
Zone 3	\$112.42		
Cable Unloading/Bridge Tap Removal	 	\$597.61	
Saule Silicadilig Dinge Tap Notitoral	 	\$557.01	
9.2.3 Digital Capable Loops	1		
Basic Rate ISDN / xDSL-I Capable / ADSL Compatible		See Installation	
Loop		options, Section	
		9.2.4 and See	ł
		also Section	1
		9.2.2.3	ļ
Zone 1	\$13.95		

					e Ç
andre en la companya de la companya Na la companya de la				100 Marine and a Company of the	
Zone			\$25.20		
Zone	3		\$56.21		
DS1 (Capable Loop		\$87.37	See Installation options, Section 9.2.5	1
DS3 C	Capable Loop		\$363.42	See Installation options, Section	1
				9.2.6	
	n Capable Loop			See Installation options, Section 9.2.7	
OC - :			\$889.94		1
oc -			\$1,373.51		1
OC - 4	18		\$3,644.93		1
2 145-	Extension Technology		\$23.54		
Z- VV (Extension reclinology		\$20.04		
ISDN BRI Capa	n Charges for 2 & 4 wire Analog / Non - Loaded, ible, xDSL - I Capable, and ADSL Compatible ditioning is not required.		See related monthly recurring Loop charges above.		
9.2.4.1 Basic	Installation				
First				\$117.49	
Each	Additional			\$64.63	
	Installation with Performance Testing			0400.00	
First	Additional			\$188.83 \$95.74	
Eacit	Additional			\$35.74	
Projec	inated Installation with Cooperative Testing / ct Coordinated Installation (25 or more DS0				
First	ndled Loops)			\$241.02	
	Additional			\$147.94	
Eaci	Additional			\$147.04	
Projec	inated Installation without Cooperative Testing / ct Coordinated Installation (25 or more DS0 indled Loops)				-
First	raisa Loopa)			\$126.66	
	Additional	_		\$64.09	
9.2.4.5 Basic	Install with Cooperative Testing				
First				\$188.96	1
Each	Additional			\$135.58	11
9.2.5 DS1 Loop Insta	llation Charges		See related monthly recurring Loop charges above.		
9.2.5.1 Basic	Installation		ciarges above.		• •
First		1		\$579.75	
Each	Additional			\$476.04	
	Installation with Performance Testing				
First	A 1 1001			\$579.75	
	Additional	-		\$476.04	
	linated Installation with Cooperative Testing /				
First				\$579.75	
Each	Additional			\$476.04	
	linated Installation without Cooperative Testing /		<u> </u>		
Project	ct Coordinated Installation		<u></u>		

46 (2001) (Euro) 1975 (1975) (EURO) (EURO)	POW YEAR				STATE STATE OF STREET	
		First			\$579.75	
		Each Additional			\$476.04	
	0055	Basis Installed the Constant Tasking				,
	9.2.5.5	Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First			\$305.65	1
	<u></u>	Each Additional			\$210.14	1
9.2.6	DS3 Loo	p Installation Charges		See related		
				monthly		
				recurring Loop charges above.		
	9.2.6.1	Basic Installation	_	Charges above.		
	0.2.0.1	First			\$579.75	
		Each Additional			\$476.04	
	9.2.6.2	Basic Installation with Performance Testing				
		First Additional			\$579.75 \$476.04	
		Each Additional	-		\$476.04	
	9.2.6.3	Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing /	1			
		Project Coordinated Installation				·
		First		<u> </u>	\$579.75	
		Each Additional			\$476.04	-
1	9.2.6.4	Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing /				
<u> </u>		Project Coordinated Installation First			\$ 579.75	
		Each Additional		<u> </u>	\$579.75 \$476.04	
		Laci Additional		-	\$47,0.04	
	9.2.6.5	Basic Install with Cooperative Testing				
		First			\$305.65	1
		Each Additional	.		\$210.14	1
				<u> </u>		
1 027	OC 3 1	2 48 Loop Installation Charges		L Coo related] 1	
9.2.7	OC - 3, 1	2, 48 Loop Installation Charges		See related monthly		
9.2.7	OC - 3, 1	2, 48 Loop Installation Charges		See related monthly recurring Loop		
9.2.7	OC - 3, 1	2, 48 Loop Installation Charges		monthly		
9.2.7	OC - 3, 1	Basic Installation		monthly recurring Loop		
9.2.7		Basic Installation First		monthly recurring Loop	\$579.75 \$478.04	1
9.2.7		Basic Installation		monthly recurring Loop	\$579.75 \$476.04	1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional		monthly recurring Loop		
9.2.7		Basic Installation First		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04	
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing		monthly recurring Loop		1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75	1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75	1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04	1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75	1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04	1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75	1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04	1 1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75	1 1 1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04	1 1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75	1 1 1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75	1 1 1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04	1 1 1 1 1 1
	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.7	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04	1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.8	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4 Private L	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.8 9.3 Subloo	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4 Private L	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional ine to Unbundled Loop Conversions		monthly recurring Loop charges above.	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14 \$33.81	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.8	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4 9.2.7.5 Private L	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional ine to Unbundled Loop Conversions		monthly recurring Loop	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.8 9.3 Subloo	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4 9.2.7.5 Private L	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional ine to Unbundled Loop Conversions		monthly recurring Loop charges above.	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14 \$33.81	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.8 9.3 Subloo	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4 9.2.7.5 Private L p 2-Wire D Each Add	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional ine to Unbundled Loop Conversions		monthly recurring Loop charges above.	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14 \$33.81	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
9.2.8 9.3 Subloo	9.2.7.1 9.2.7.2 9.2.7.3 9.2.7.4 9.2.7.5 Private L P 2-Wire D Each Adand non-	Basic Installation First Each Additional Basic Installation with Performance Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Coordinated Installation without Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional Basic Install with Cooperative Testing First Each Additional ine to Unbundled Loop Conversions		monthly recurring Loop charges above.	\$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$579.75 \$476.04 \$305.65 \$210.14 \$33.81 \$126.92 \$58.01	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

Endante en missa senses lambia (Kilalifiko)			š Žišas ir mas krite (1.11)	mer mye raasast	
	uilding Cable No Dispatch First			\$56.28	1
	uilding Cable No Dispatch Each Additional			\$23.48	1
	building Cable Dispatch First			\$99.73	1
Intra-B	building Cable Dispatch Each Additional			\$33.17	1
9.3.3 DS1 C	apable Feeder Loop		\$87.14	\$365.43	1
Each A	Addition DS1 Capable Feeder Loop		ψ07.14	\$295,61	1
				V=55151	<u> </u>
	erminal Subloop Access				
Subloc	pp MTE-POI Site Inventory (per request)			\$271.67	1
MTE-	POI Rearrangement of Facilities POI Construction of New SPOI				
MIE-	FOI CONSTRUCTION OF NEW SPOI	-			
9.3.5 Trouble	e Isolation Charge			See MSC Charges	
9.3.6 Feasib	ility Fee/Quote Preparation Fee			\$1,610.46	1
0.27 Co-ot-	nalis Pag	 	ļ	100	3
9.3.7 Constr	ruction Fee			ICB	3
9.4 Line Sharing					
9.4.1 Shared	d Loop, per Loop		\$5.00	\$71.80	2 & 1
9.4.2 OSS, I	per Order		Under		
0.10	olfootion Chara		Development		
	ssification Charge r Shelf Charge		\$6.06	ICB \$513.69	3 1
5.4.4 Spinte	i Sileii Cilarge		\$0.00	\$513.08	!
9.4.5 Splitte	r Options				
	r in the Common Area - Data to 410 block		\$6.28	\$2,744.18	1
	r in the Common Area - Data direct to CLEC		\$6.67	\$2,916.98	1
	r on the MDF - Data to 410 block		\$1.98	\$863.59	1
	r on the MDF - Data direct to CLEC		\$4.46	\$1,948.78 \$834.67	1
	r on the IDF - Data to 410 block r on the IDF - Data direct to CLEC		\$1.91 \$3.76	\$1,643.31	1
Spinte	On the IDF - Data direct to CLEC		45.70	\$1,043.31	
9.4.6 Engine	eering			\$1,272.30	1
9.5 Network Interfa	ace Device (NID)			\$61.33	4
SANTA ESTADO COMO CONTRACTOR AND STREET	and the second of the second o	Carlander (1975)	g Maconstonanos consumo con e	nikalakan peruguan palan sahabiskan s	
1000 0 927 Christ 10 Acres 7 a.c. 11 - 1 - 30 1797 1 morrison -	nde Alvert Sykrokulasy (v. 1895 s. d. 1915 s. d. 1914 s. d. 1917 vezet dalak baket kig albiga kal	and the little of the control of the latest and the	S. Colored Cabbooks C. C. Lo. 17		traditional is considerable of Handi Mi
9.6 Unbundled Dec	dicated Interoffice Transport (UDIT)				
			į.		
9.6.1 DS0 U				\$320.00	
	DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74	\$0.09 \$0.08		11 11
	DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74	\$0.08 \$0.11		11
	DS0 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74	\$0.08		11
9.6.2 DS1 U				\$335.00	
	DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$37.94	\$0.49		11
	DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.85 \$1.16		11 11
	DS1 Over 50 Miles	\$37.94	\$1.17		11
9.6.3 DS3 U				\$335.00	
	DS3 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$253.13	\$9.95		11
	DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$253.13	\$10.19		11
	DS3 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles	\$253.13 \$253.13	\$14.27 \$21.11		11
	DOC OVER OU MINES	\$255.13	Ψ∠1.11		
9.6.4 OC-3 t	JDIT			\$331.92	1
	OC-3 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$897.39	\$258.80		1
	OC-3 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$904.91	\$73.27		11
	OC-3 Over 55 Miles	\$864.21	\$94.54		1
	OC-3 Over 50 Miles	\$896.48	\$58.82	1	11

9.6.5 OC-12 UDIT	40.540.00	224.55	\$331.92	1
OC-12 Over 0 to 8 Miles OC-12 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$2,540.93 \$2,540.93	\$84.80 \$90.11		1 1
OC-12 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$2,540.93	\$96.86		1
OC-12 Over 50 Miles	\$2,540.93	\$115.61		1
	<u> </u>	*********		
9.6.6 OC-48 UDIT			\$331.92	1
OC-48 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$350.14		1
OC-48 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$376.18		1
OC-48 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$418.06		1
OC-48 Over 50 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$517.34		1
			Market in the Commons of a	
		K. K. S. Samuella and Astronomy (1988)	Europe Service Service	
9.6.7 DS0 UDIT Low Side Channelization	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$13.82		1

9.6.8 Multiplexing				
DS3 to DS1		\$203.54	Under	11
			Development	
DS1 to DS0		\$212.76	\$310.43 Under	11
DS1/DS0 Low Side Channelization		\$7.98	Development	1
			Development	
9.6.9 Extended Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport				
DS1 E-UDIT		\$87.37	\$579.75	11
DS3 E-UDIT	•	\$363.42	\$579.75	11
OC-3 E-UDIT		\$941.61	\$1,076.65	1
OC-12 E-UDIT		\$1,453.26	\$1,437.45	1
OC-48 E-UDIT		\$3,856.56	Under	1
		_	Development	
9.6.10 UDIT Rearrangement				
Single Office			\$233.03	10
Dual Office		-	\$260.02	10
9.6.11 Remote Node/Remote Port				
CO O F LIDIT Demote Nede		0050.00		
OC-3 E-UDIT Remote Node DS1 Remote Port		\$658.00 \$5.35	\$210.36	1
DS3 Remote Port		\$73.14	\$210.36	1
		+10,11	42.0.00	•
OC-12 E-UDIT Remote Node		\$1,287.36		1
DS1 Remote Port		\$17.19	\$210.36	1
DS3 Remote Port		\$46.63	\$210.36	1
OC-3 Remote Port		\$154.57	\$210.36	1
OC-48 E-UDIT Remote Node		\$4,002.70		1
DS3 Remote Port		\$4,002.70 \$32.14	\$210.36	1
OC-3 Remote Port		\$181.44	\$210.36	1
OC-12 Remote Port		\$715.07	\$210.36	1
9.7 Unbundled Dark Fiber (UDF)				
9.7.1 Single Strand Increments - 1 Fiber				
Termination, Fixed 1 Fiber/Office		\$5.54		11
Fiber Transport, per Mile / 1 Fiber Fiber Cross-Connect / 1 Fiber		\$84.05 \$2.29		1
Tibel Gloss-Collifect/ 1 Fibel		φ ∠ .∠ 9		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
UDF-Loop Charges - 1 Fiber				
Termination, Fixed 1 Fiber/Office		\$5.59		1
Termination, Fixed 1 Fiber /Prem		\$5.19		1
Fiber Loop, per Route/ 1 Fiber		\$145.33		1
Extended Unbounded Pode Files /F UDF) & Files		•		
Extended Unbundled Dark Fiber (E-UDF) - 1 Fiber Termination, Fixed 1 Fiber/Office		\$5.59		1
Termination, Fixed 1 Fiber/Office Termination, Fixed 1 Fiber/Prem		\$5.59 \$5.19		1
Fiber Transport, per Route/ 1 Fiber		\$145.33		1
The standard by transport to the	u	Ţ., .		

		CORP. TO SERVICE AND ADDRESS OF THE PROPERTY O	TO THE OWNER OF THE OWNER	000000 2000 0000 0000000
Wagner and the second s				
	2000 - 2000 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - 1900 - II			
9.7.2	Initial Records Inquiry (IRI)			
	Simple		\$247.91	1
	Complex		\$291.03	1
9.7.3	Field Verification and Quote Preparation (FVQP)		\$992.05	1
9.7.4	Field Verification (Engineering Verification)		\$340.77	1
9.7.5	UDF-IOF Charges			
	Order Charge per 1st Pair or Strand /Route/Order		\$584.14	1
	Order Charge each. Addl. Pair or Strand/Same Route	20.54	\$267.18	1 1 0 0
	Termination, Fixed Per Pair / Office	\$8.51 \$68.38	\$273.67 \$424.72	4 & 8
 	Fiber Transport, per Mile/Pair Fiber Cross-Connect Per Pair / Office	\$4.35	\$424.72	1
	Fiber Cross-Connect Fer Fair / Office	94.30	\$21.10	<u>'</u>
9.7.6	UDF-Loop Charges			
9.7.0	Order Charge per 1st Pair or Strand /Route/Order		\$584.14	1
	Order Charge each. Addl. Pair or Strand/Same Route		\$267.18	1
<u></u>	Termination, Fixed Per Pair / Office	\$7.12	₩207.10	1
	Termination, Fixed Per Pair / Prem	\$6.44		1
	Fiber Loop, per Route	\$135.42		1
	Fiber Cross-Connect Per Pair / Office	\$4.35	\$21.18	1
		7		
9.7.7	Extended Unbundled Dark Fiber (E-UDF)			
	Order Charge per 1st Pair or Strand /Route/Order		\$584.14	1
	Order Charge each. Addl. Pair or Strand/Same Route		\$267.18	1
	Termination, Fixed Per Pair/Office	\$7.12		1
	Termination Fixed Per Pair/Prem.	\$6.44		1
	Fiber Transport, per Route/Per Pair	\$135.42		1
	Fiber Cross-Connect Per Pair / Office	\$4.35	\$21.18	1
9.7.8	Dark Fiber - Splice		\$651.53	1
9.8 Shared				
9.8.1	Per Minute of Use	\$0.001273		9
0.0 Unbun	died Customer Controlled Rearrangement Element (UCCRE)			
5.5 Offbull	ned customer controlled Rearrangement Element (OCCRE)			
9.9.1	DS1 Port	ICB	ICB	3
9.9.2	DS3 Port	ICB	ICB	3
9.9.3	Dial Up Access	ICB	IÇB	3
9.9.4	Attendant Access	ICB		
	Virtual Ports			3
		108	ICB	3
9.9.5	Virtual Ports	108	ICB	3
9.9.5		ICB	ICB	
9.9.5	andem Switching		ICB	
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order	\$78.24	ICB \$278.91	
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group – First Trunk Per Order			3
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group – First Trunk Per Order		\$278.91	1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4	Andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use	\$78.24	\$278.91	1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 8	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use	\$78.24	\$278.91	1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates	\$78.24 \$0.001596	\$278.91 \$8.64	1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 8	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port	\$78.24 \$0.001596	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 8	DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an	\$78.24 \$0.001596	\$278.91 \$8.64	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use iwitching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop)	\$78.24 \$0.001596	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 7 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 8	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Call Transfer	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.05	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Cali Transfer Three Way Calling	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.31 \$0.12	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Call Transfer Three Way Calling Call Pickup	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.31 \$0.12 \$0.06	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	andem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Call Transfer Three Way Calling Call Pickup Call Waiting/Cancel Call Waiting	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.31 \$0.12 \$0.06 \$0.11	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	Candem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Call Transfer Three Way Calling Call Pickup Call Waiting/Cancel Call Waiting Distinctive Ringing	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.31 \$0.12 \$0.06 \$0.11 \$0.08	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	Call Hold Call Transfer Three Way Calling Call Waiting/Cancel Call Waiting Districtive Ringing Speed Call Long – Customer Change 8-Code Capacity Speed Call Long – Customer Charge DS1 Trunk Group – First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group – Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Call Transfer Three Way Calling Call Pickup Call Waiting/Cancel Call Waiting Distinctive Ringing Speed Call Long – Customer Change 8-Code Capacity	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.31 \$0.12 \$0.06 \$0.11	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1
9.9.5 9.10 Local 1 9.10.1 9.10.2 9.10.3 9.10.4 9.11 Local 5 9.11.1	Candem Switching DS1 Local Message Trunk Port - Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - First Trunk Per Order DS1 Trunk Group - Each Additional - Per Order Per Minute of Use Switching Local Switching - TELRIC Based Rates Analog Line Side Port, First Port Each Additional Port (ordered concurrently with an unbundled loop) Vertical Features Call Hold Call Transfer Three Way Calling Call Pickup Call Waiting/Cancel Call Waiting Distinctive Ringing	\$78.24 \$0.001596 \$1.26 \$1.26 \$0.05 \$0.31 \$0.12 \$0.06 \$0.11 \$0.08	\$278.91 \$8.64 \$108.78 \$58.54 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50 \$12.50	1 1

		SELECTION AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AND AN			
	Call Forwarding Don't Answer	Render to the control of the control	\$0.18	\$12.50	
	Call Forwarding Busy Line - Don't Answer		\$0.35	\$12.50	
	Call Forwarding Variable		\$0.12	\$12.50	
	Call Forwarding Variable Remote		\$0.11	\$12.50	1 and Ordered
	CLASS – Call Waiting ID		\$0.05	\$12.50	1 and Ordered
	CLASS - Calling Name & Number		\$0.25	\$12.50	
	CLASS – Calling Number Delivery		\$0.08	\$12.50 \$12.50	
	CLASS – Calling Number Delivery – Blocking CLASS – Continuous Redial		\$0.00 \$0.99	\$12.50 \$12.50	
	CLASS - Continuous Rediai CLASS - Last Call Return		\$0.24	\$12.50	
	CLASS – Priority Calling		\$0.74	\$12.50	
	CLASS - Friency Calling CLASS - Selective Call Forwarding		\$0.62	\$12.50	
	CLASS – Selective Call Rejection		\$1.28	\$12.50	
	CLASS – Anonymous Call Rejection		\$0.39	\$12.50	1 and Ordered
	Call Park (Store & Retrieve)		\$0.13	\$12.50	1 and Ordered
	Call Trace		\$0.91	\$12.50	
	Message Waiting Indication A/V		\$0.07	\$12.50	1 and Ordered
	Hot Line		\$0.10	\$12.50	
	Warm Line		\$0.07	\$12.50	
	Hunting		\$0.05	\$12.50	ļ
	Centrex Common Block			\$1,185.36	11
				840.75	
9.11.3 Subseq	uent Order Charge			\$12.75	11
9.11.4 Digital L	ine Side Port (Supporting BRI ISDN)		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		ļ
9.11.4 Digital L	First Port		\$6.21	\$384.05	Ordered & 1
·	Each Additional Port		\$6.21	\$384.05	
			+0.2.		0.00.00
9.11.5 Digital 1	Trunk Ports				
	DS1 Local Message Trunk Port			\$202.52	
	Message Trunk Group, First Trunk		\$72.39	\$215.05	1
	Message Trunk Group, Each Additional			\$21.11	1
	DS1 PRI ISDN Trunk Port		\$69.04	\$733.30	Ordered & 1
	PBX DID Trunk Port		\$4.06	Under	1
				Development	
0.44.0 - 500.4	alon Tarrel Dark				
9.11.6 DS0 An	alog Trunk Port		640.00	\$075.00	
	Unbundled Analog DSO Trunk Port, First Port Unbundled Analog DS0 Trunk Port, Each Add		\$12.33 \$12.33	\$275.00 \$165.00	
	Oliburdied Alialog DSC Trulik Fort, Each Add		\$12.33	\$105.00	
9.11.7 Local U	sage, per Minute of Use		\$0.001330		
	34gg, por minaco 31 000		V 0.007000		
9.12.1 Local S	witching - Market Based Rates		Under	Under	13
			Development	Development	
9.13 Customized Ro	uting				
9.13.1 Develop	oment of Custom Line Class Code - Directory Assistance			\$272.52	4
or Oper	ator Services Routing Only				
9.13.2 Installat	ion Charge, per Switch - Directory Assistance or Operator			\$536.90	4
Service	Routing Only			: : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :	
9.13.3 All Othe	r Custom Routing		ICB	ICB	3
9.14 Common Chann					
	STP Port		\$183.99	ICB	4 and 3
9.14.2 CCSAC	Options Activation Charge				
Dasia T	ranslations				
Dasic I	First Point Code Activation, per order			\$96.41	4
	Each Additional Activation, per order			\$6.60	4
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				\$0.00	1
CCSAC	Options Database Translations				
	First Point Code Activation per order			\$109.59	4
	Each Additional Activation, per order	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		\$39.59	4
		1			
	Formulation, ISUP, Per Call Set-Up Request		\$0.000297		4
0444 0:	ransport, ISUP, Per Call Set-Up Request		E0 000125		A
	Transport, TCAP, per Data Request	I	\$0.000125		4

			7 / Y
9.14.6 Signal Switching, ISUP, Per Call Set-Up Request	\$0.000206	1	4
9.14.7 Signal Switching, TCAP, Per Data Request	\$0.000253		4
9.15 Advanced Intelligent Network (AIN)			
9.15.1 AIN Customized Services (ACS)		ICB	3
9.15.2 AIN Platform Access (APA)	ICB	ICB	3
9.15.3 AIN Query Processing, per Query	ICB		3
9.16 Line Information Database (LIDB)			
9.16.1 LIDB Storage		No Charge	
9.16.2 Line Validation Administration System Access (LVAS)			
LIDB Line Record Initial Load			
Up to 20,000 Line Records		\$2,601.00	1
Over 20,000 Line Records		ICB	3
Mechanized Service Account Update, per Addition or Update Processed		ICB	3
Individual Line Record Audit		ICB	3
Account Group Audit		ICB	3
Expedited Request Charge for Manual Updates		ICB	3
9.16.3 LIDB Query Service, per Query	\$0.003224		4
0.16.4 Ergud Alast Notification nor Alast	No Charge		
9.16.4 Fraud Alert Notification, per Alert	no charge		
9.17 8XX Database Query Service			
9.17.1 Basic Query, per Query	\$0.001109		4
9.17.2 POTS Translation	\$0.000064		4
9.17.3 Call Handling & Destination Feature	\$0.000052		4
9.18 ICNAM, Per Query	\$0.0016		2
	100	100	
9.19 Construction Charges	ICB	ICB	4
9.20 Miscellaneous Charges			
* Per 1/2 hour or fraction thereof			
* Additional Engineering – Basic		\$31.68	1
		\$40.90	1
* Additional Engineering – Overtime			1
* Additional Engineering – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Overtime		208.01#	
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime		\$9.01 \$18.02	1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium		\$18.02	
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66	1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02	1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38	1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02	1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37	1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29	1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37	1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Dienium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Dienium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Premium Additional Dispatch		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Installation – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Dvertime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Dvertime * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Overtime		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Maintenance of Service – Premium * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Premium * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Diernium Additional Dispatch Date Change Design Change		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
* Additional Labor Installation – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Basic * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Overtime * Additional Labor Other – Premium * Testing and Maintenance – Basic * Testing and Maintenance – Overtime * Testing and Maintenance – Premium * Maintenance of Service – Basic * Maintenance of Service – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Basic * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Overtime * Additional COOP Acceptance Testing – Premium * NonScheduled COOP Testing - Basic * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled COOP Testing – Overtime * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Basic * NonScheduled Manual Testing – Dermium Additional Dispatch Date Change Design Change Expedite Charge		\$18.02 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$27.66 \$37.02 \$46.38 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23 \$29.37 \$39.29 \$49.23	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

	ACCOUNT OF THE PROPERTY OF THE			
				3144
		& SAN SANSON CONTRACTOR	SOS Silvania de Companya de Co	
9.23 UNE Combinations				
9.23.1 UNE - P Line Splitting				
Basic Installation Charge for UNE-P Line Splitting			\$71.80	1
9.23.2 UNE-P Conversion Non-Recurring Charges				
UNE-P POTS, CENTREX, Analog PBX Trunks				
			67.04	
First Food Additional			\$7.24 \$1.36	1 1
Each Additional			\$1.30	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
UNE-P PAL Manual				
First			\$16.01	1
Each Additional			\$2.66	1
UNE-P PBX DID Trunks				•
First			\$20.35	1
Each Additional			\$3.09	1
UNE-P ISDN BRI			ļ	
First			\$14.91	1
Each Additional			\$3.09	1
LINE DICON DOL DOC DOA F	ļ		650.25	1
UNE-P ISDN PRI, DSS per DS1 Facility			\$50.35	'
UNE-P ISDN PRI, DSS - per Trunk				
First			\$18.54	1
Each Additional			\$3.09	

9.23.3 UNE-P New Connection Non-Recurring Charges				
UNE-P POTS Centrex, Analog PBX Trunks				
First			\$65.70	1
Each Additional			\$16.88	1
UNE-P PAL Manual				
First			\$81.06	1
Each Additional	<u> </u>		\$18.18	1
LINE DODY DID and Tarak			\$174.73	1
UNE - P PBX DID - per Trunk			\$114.73	
UNE - P ISDN BRI			\$238.15	1
ONE - PRODUCTION			\$200.10	•
UNE - P Trunks				
DSS Basic Trunk - In Only, Out Only, or Two Way			\$51.48	1
DSS, ISDN PRI Adv. Trunk - In only w/DID & Hunting, or 2	2 Way w/DID, Hur	nting & Answer	\$50.58	1
DSS, ISDN PRI Adv. Trunk - Out Only w/Answer Sup'v			\$51.88	11
DID Trunks				
Digital Outpulse Change Signaling			 	
DID CPLX Trans Signaling Change			1	
DID Block Compromise DID Group of 20 Numbers	<u> </u>			
DID Group of 20 Numbers DID Reserve Sequential # Block	ļ			
DID Reserve Sequential # Block DID Reserve Non Seq. TN				
DID Trunk Termination				
DID Nonseq Tele Numbers				
CPLX Trans for Trunkside Term				
Facilities for UNIT ID DOOR UNIT ID LOOM DOL				
Facilities for UNE - P DSS, UNE - P ISDN PRI			\$579.75	1
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk)			\$579.75	1
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk) DS1 Loop Facility (for Advanced Trunks)				1
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk)			\$579.75	
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk) DS1 Loop Facility (for Advanced Trunks) DS3 Loop Facility				*
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk) DS1 Loop Facility (for Advanced Trunks) DS3 Loop Facility UNE - P PRI Configurations			\$ 579.75	
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk) DS1 Loop Facility (for Advanced Trunks) DS3 Loop Facility UNE - P PRI Configurations UNE-P PRI Dedicated PRI 23 + D			\$579.75 \$719.29	1
DS1 Loop Facility (for Basic Trunk) DS1 Loop Facility (for Advanced Trunks) DS3 Loop Facility UNE - P PRI Configurations			\$ 579.75	

				100

9.23.4 UNE-Combination Private Line		22.000.000	1	
DS0/DS1/DS3./OCN/Integrated T-1 Existing Service			\$40.34	1
9.23.5 UNE - P Qwest DSL			See applicable	
			Qwest retail	
			Tariff, catalog	
	 		or price list	
9.23.6 Enhanced Extended Loop (EEL)	1			
EEL Link / Loop with Multiplexing				
The state of the s				
EEL DSO 2-Wire	1		\$249.59	1
EEL DSO 2/4 Wire Each Additional			\$174.56	1
Loop with MUX DS0 2-Wire			\$231.78	1
Loop with MUX DS0 2/4 Wire Each Additional		•	\$151.26	1
Zone 1		\$13.95		
Zone 2		\$25.20		
Zone 3	ļ	\$56.21		
EEL DSO 4-Wire	 		\$249.59	1
EEL DSO 4-Wire EEL DSO 2/4 Wire Each Additional	<u> </u>		\$249.59 \$174.56	1
Loop with MUX DS0 4-Wire	 		\$231.78	1
Loop with MUX DS0 2/4 Wire Each Additional			\$151.26	1
Zone 1		\$27.90	¥ 1 = 11,=3	
Zone 2		\$50.40		
Zone 3		\$112.42		
EEL DS1		\$87.37	\$290.24	1
EEL DS1 Each Additional			\$201.15	1
Loop with MUX DS1	1		\$293.18	1
Loop with MUX DS1 Each Additional	1		\$214.66	1
EEL DS3	<u> </u>	\$363.42	\$310.42	1
EEL DS3 Each Additional	 	₩ 000.42	\$221.31	1
			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
9.23.7 EEL C and Loop MUX Conversion			\$33.81	1
0.22.0 FEL Tennend		and the second s		
9.23.8 EEL Transport				
DS0	\$19.74	\$0.03		11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74	\$0.09 \$0.08		11 11
DS0		\$0.08		
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74			11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74	\$0.08 \$0.11		11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08		11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49		11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85		11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16		11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85		11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16		11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16		11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 DS3 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19 \$14.27 \$21.11		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19 \$14.27 \$21.11		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 6 to 8 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19 \$14.27 \$21.11		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19 \$14.27 \$21.11 \$258.80 \$73.27 \$94.54		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11
DS0 DS0 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS0 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS0 Over 25 to 50 Miles DS0 Over 50 Miles DS1 DS1 DS1 DS1 Over 0 to 8 Miles DS1 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS1 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 6 to 8 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 8 to 25 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles DS3 Over 50 Miles	\$19.74 \$19.74 \$19.74 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$37.94 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13 \$253.13	\$0.08 \$0.11 \$0.08 \$0.49 \$0.85 \$1.16 \$1.17 \$9.95 \$10.19 \$14.27 \$21.11		11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11 11

	(***		
OC-12 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$2,540.93	\$84.80		1
OC-12 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$2,540.93	\$90.11		1
OC-12 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$2,540.93	\$96.86		1
OC-12 Over 50 Miles	\$2,540.93	\$115.61		1
OC-48				
OC-48 Over 0 to 8 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$350.14		1
OC-48 Over 8 to 25 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$376.18		1
OC-48 Over 25 to 50 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$418.06		1
OC-48 Over 50 Miles	\$7,379.96	\$517.34		1
			100000407 / WOODE (574) . (/ .) . ()	
		MORORINA		
9.23.9 Multiplexing	-	0000 54	6047.04	44
DS3 to DS1		\$203.54	\$317.81	11
DS1 to DS0	_	\$212.76	\$310.43	11
Loop MUX DS3 to DS1			\$195.11	1
Loop MUX DS1 to DS0			\$195.11	1
	.			
9.23.10 DS0 Channel Performance				
DS0 Low Side Channelization	_	\$13.82		1
DS1/DS0 MUX, Low Side Channelization	1	\$7.89		1
0.0044 00000	1			
9.23.11 DS0 Channel Cards	 	A.= - :	22.55	
Code Select Ringdown		\$17.54	\$3.22	
Manual Ringdown		\$20.59	\$3.22	
Loop Start Signating - Type LA		\$9.40	\$3.22	
Loop Start Signaling - Type LB	 	\$6.53	\$3.22	
Loop Start Signaling - Type LC		\$6.80	\$3.22	
Loop Start Signaling - Type LO		\$4.48	\$3.22	
Auto Ringdown		\$11.73	\$3.22	
Loop Start Signaling - Type LS		\$10.65	\$3.22	
No Signaling		\$6.93	\$3.22	
E & M Signaling		\$16.03	\$3.22	
Ground Start Signaling		\$13.30	\$3.22	
Resistive Bridging (Voice/Data) 4 Wire		\$4.43		
9.23.12 Concentration Capability		ICB		3
9.24 Unbundled Packet Switching				
9.24.1 Unbundled Packet Switch Customer Channel Without Subloop			\$59.09	1
Unbundled Packet Switch Customer Channel with Subloop			\$124.97	1
Unbundled Packet Switch Customer Channel with Shared			\$59.09	1
Subloop				
DSLAM		\$21.11	Special	12
Virtual Transport		\$3.56		1
9.24.2 Unbundled Packet Switch Interface Port				
DS1		\$144.89	\$223.56	1
DS3		\$223.12	\$223.56	11
O OF Long Outlittee				
9.25 Loop Splitting	1			
9.25.1 Interconnection TIE Pairs (ITP)		\$0.92		
0.35.2 OSS Cherres	1	11		
9.25.2 OSS Charges		Under		
	 	Development		
0.25.2 Pagis Installation Character Land California	1		674.00	
9.25.3 Basic Installation Charge for Loop Splitting	 		\$71.80	1
0.05 4 Tranship toologies Ob			0	
9.25.4 Trouble Isolation Charge	1		See MSC	
	 		Charges	
O O S S Additional Tasting	- 			
9.25.5 Additional Testing			Under	
	1		Development	

		ARSON STATE	
9.25.6 POTS Splitter Collocation			
Reclassification Charge		ICB	3
Splitter Shelf Charge	\$5.92	\$584.11	10
Engineering		\$1,328.07	10
9.25.7 Splitter Options			
Splitter in the Common Area - Data to 410 block	\$6.45	\$3,894.22	10
Splitter in the Common Area - Data direct to CLEC	\$6.69	\$4,036.28	10
Splitter on the IDF - Data to 410 block	\$2.14	\$1,292.66	10
Splitter on the IDF - Data direct to CLEC	\$3.83	\$2,309.64	10
Splitter on the MDF - Data to 410 block	\$2.19	\$1,322.85	10
Splitter on the MDF - Data direct to CLEC	\$4.49	\$2,711.59	10
		I	
10.0 Ancillary Services			
10.3 911/E911	No Charge		
10.4 White Pages Directory Listings, Facility Based Providers			
10.4.1 Primary Listing	No Charge		
10.4.2 Premium/Privacy Listings	General		
l l	Exchange Tariff	A Parameter	
	Rate, less		
	wholesale	1	
40 E Directory Appletones Capillés Doned Develdon	discount		
10.5 Directory Assistance, Facility Based Providers	£0.22		
10.5.1 Local Directory Assistance, Per Call 10.5.2 National Directory Assistance, per Call	\$0.33 \$0.42		2
10.5.3 Call Branding, Set- Up and Recording	\$0.42	\$10,500.00	2
10.5.4 Loading Brand /Per Switch		\$175.00	2
10.5.5 Call Completion Link, per call	\$0.09	\$170.00	2
Total Confession and par can	70.00	1	
10.6 Directory Assistance List Information			
10.6.1 Initial Database Load, per Listing	\$0.025		2
10.6.2 Reload of Database, per Listing	\$0.020		2
10.6.3 Daily Updates, per Listing	\$0.050		
10.6.4 One-time Set-Up Fee	\$67.43		2
10.6.5 Media Charges for File Delivery			
Electronic Transmission	\$0.0020		2
Tapes (charges only apply if this is selected as the normal delivery medium for daily updates) (per tape)	\$30.00		2
Shipping Charges (for tape delivery)	1.	ICB	3
10.7 Toll and Assistance Operator Services, Facility Based Providers,			
10.7.1 Option A - Per Message			
Operator Handled Calling Card	\$0.24		
Machine Handled Calling Card	\$0.60		2
Station Call (including Connect to DA)	\$0.46		
Person Call	\$2.07		
Connect to Directory Assistance	\$0.75		2
Busy Line Verify, per Call	\$0.67	<u> </u>	
Busy Line Interrupt	\$0.82	ĺ	
Operator Assistance, per Call	\$0.50		2
10.7.2 Option B – Per Operator Work Second and Computer Handled			
Calls			
Operator Handled, per Operator Work Second	\$0.0280		2
Machine Handled, per Call	\$0.25	610 500	2
Call Branding, Set-Up & Recording Loading Brand/Per Switch		\$10,500 \$175.00	2
Loading brand/Per Switch		\$175.00	2
12.0 Operational Support Systems			
12.1 Development and Enhancements, per Order		\$15.53	4
poverejment una Entrancementa, per Ottes		ψ1J.33	7
1	j j	H	

	an a militari			
			· · · · · · · ·	
12.3 Daily Usage Record File, per Record		\$0.0011		1
12.4 Trouble Isolation Charge			See MSC Charges	
17.0 Bona Fide Request Process				
17.1 Processing Fee			\$2,128.00	1

NOTES:

- * Unless otherwise indicated, all rates are pursuant to rates approved by the Oregon PUC. The rates are contained in Oregon Tariff #26 (Interconnection and Unbundled Elements), Section 10 and Oregon Tariff #24 (Access Service), Section 21.
- [1] TELRIC-based rates not contained in current or pending Oregon Tariffs.
- [2] Market-based rates not contained in current or pending Oregon Tariffs.
- [3] ICB, Individual Case Basis pricing.
- [4] Oregon Revised Tariff #26 (Interconnection and Unbundled Elements), Section 10. Pending. Proposed effective August 1, 2000.
- [5] Proposed Rates in Docket UM 962- Wholesale Discounts Applicable to Resale.
- [8] The NRC for this element does not apply when ordered at the same time and on the same service order as a Dark Fiber NAC or Transport Facilities-Dark Fiber. Pending Tariff #26, Sheet 9.
- [9] This rate consists of TSLRIC plus ordered UM 844 mark-up.
- [10] Regional TELRIC
- [11] Rate has been ordered in a different section and is being used due to the similar characteristics of the element. This rate will be replaced when a rate is developed or ordered for this product.
- [12] A special request is a request by the customer to perform something that is technically feasible but the process and pricing are not yet in place.
- [13] Qwest will initially charge interim rates for all unbundled Local Switching Market Based elements at the rates set forth in Exhibit A which are the UNE based rates. Qwest will initiate market based rates for Local Switching Market Based elements on a prospective basis only upon execution of an amendment to change the interim UNE based rates to market based rates. It should be noted that Local Switching / Market Based Elements may differ from the Local Switching UNE based elements.

Exhibit B

SPECIAL REQUEST PROCESS

- 1. The Special Request Process shall be used for the following requests:
 - 1.1 Requesting specific product feature(s) be made available by Qwest that are currently available in a switch, but which are not activated.
 - 1.2 Requesting specific product feature(s) be made available by Qwest that are not currently available in a switch, but which are available from the switch vendor
 - 1.3 Requesting a combination of Unbundled Network Elements that is a combination not currently offered by Qwest as a standard product and:
 - 1.3.1 that is made up of UNEs that are defined by the FCC or the Commission as a network element to which Qwest is obligated to provide unbundled access, and;
 - 1.3.2 that is made up of UNEs that are ordinarily combined in the Qwest network.
 - 1.4 Requesting an Unbundled Network Element that does not require a technical feasibility analysis and has been defined by the FCC or the State Commission as a network element to which Qwest is obligated to provide unbundled access, but for which Qwest has not created a standard product, including, but not limited to, OC-192 (and such higher bandwidths that may exist) UDIT, EEL between OC-3 and OC-192 and new varieties of subloops.
- 2. Any request that requires an analysis of Technical Feasibility shall be treated as a Bona Fide Request (BFR), and will follow the BFR Process set forth in this Agreement. If it is determined that a request should have been submitted through the BFR process, Qwest will consider the BFR time frame to have started upon receipt of the original Special Request application form.
- 3. A Special Request shall be submitted in writing and on the appropriate Qwest form, which is located on Qwest's website.
- 4. Qwest shall acknowledge receipt of the Special Request within two (2) business days of receipt.
- 5. Qwest shall respond with an analysis, including costs and timeframes, within fifteen (15) business days of receipt of the Special Request. In the case of UNE Combinations, the analysis shall include whether the requested combination is a combination of network elements that are ordinarily combined in the Qwest network. If the request is for a combination of network elements that are not ordinarily combined in the Qwest network, the analysis shall indicate to CLEC that it should use the BFR process if CLEC elects to pursue its request.

Exhibit B

SPECIAL REQUEST PROCESS

6. Upon request, Qwest shall provide CLEC with Qwest's supporting cost data and/or studies for Unbundled Network Elements that CLEC wishes to order within seven (7) business days, except where Qwest cannot obtain a release from its vendors within seven (7) business days, in which case Qwest will make the data available as soon as Qwest receives the vendor release. Such cost data shall be treated as Confidential Information, if requested by Qwest under the non-disclosure sections of this Agreement.

1.0 Unbundled Loops, Line Sharing and Line Splitting Service Interval Table:

(a) Established Service Intervals 2/4 Wire Analog (Voice Grade):

a)	1-8 lines	Five (5) business days	
b)	9-16 lines	Six (6) business days	
c)	17-24 lines	Seven (7) business days	
d)	25 or more	ICB	

(b) Established Service Intervals for 2/4 Wire Non-Loaded Loops, and ADSL Compatible Loops that do not require conditioning:

a)	1-8 lines	Five (5) business days	
b)	9-16 lines	Six (6) business days	
c)	17-24 lines	Seven (7) business days	
d)	25 or more	ICB	

(c) Established Service Intervals for xDSL-I/ BRI ISDN Capable Loops that do not require conditioning:

a)	1-8 lines	Five (5) business days	
b)	9-16 lines	Six (6) business days	
c)	17-24 lines	Seven (7) business days	
d)	25 or more	ICB	

(d) Established Service Intervals for existing DS-1 Capable Loops, DS1 Capable Feeder Loop:

a)	1 – 24 lines	Nine (9) business days
b)	25 or More	ICB

(e) Established Service Intervals for existing DS3 Capable Loops:

a)	1-3 lines	Seven (7) business days	
b)	4 or more	ICB	

(f) Established Service Intervals for Line Sharing and Line Splitting that do not require conditioning:

a)	1-24 lines	Three (3) business days	
b)	25 or More	Three (3) business days	

(g) Conditioned Loops for 2/4 Wire Non-Loaded Loops, ADSL Compatible, Basic Rate ISDN Capable, xDSL-I Capable Loops, Line Sharing and Line Splitting:

a)	1-8 lines	Fifteen	(15) business days		
b)	9 or more	ICB			

(h) Established Repair Intervals for Basic 2-wire Analog Loops, Line Sharing, Line Splitting, and Shared Distribution Loop:

Twenty-four (24) hours OSS	
I Monty four (34) hours (355	
WEIIIV=IUII	
111011ty 1041 (2 1) 110410 000	

Forty-eight (48) hours AS

(i) Established Repair Intervals for 4-wire Analog Loops, 2/4 Wire Non-Loaded Loops, Basic Rate ISDN Capable Loops, and ADSL Compatible Loops, xDSL-I Capable Loops, DS1 Capable Loops, DS3 Capable Loops, and Ocn Capable Loops:

Four (4) hours

(j) Quick Loop

a)	1 to 24 Lines	Three (3) business days
b)	25 or more Lines	ICB

Quick Loop with Number Portability

(a)	1 to 8 Lines	Three (3) business days
b)	9 to 24 Lines	Four (4) business days
c)	25 or more Lines	ICB

(k) OCn Loop

1 or more Lines	ICB		

(I) Shared Distribution Loop

1 or more Lines	Five (5) business days	

(M) Established Service Intervals for 2/4 wire Distribution and Non-loaded Distribution Loop

1 or more Lines	Two (2) business days or Appointment Scheduler

2.0 Unbundled Dedicated Interoffice Transport (UDIT) Service Interval Table:

2.0 Official Dedicated Interoffice Transport (ODT) Getvice				
	Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
		in in the little to the same of the same o	建设工作的 医甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基甲基	。
DS0		1 to 8	Zone 1: Five (5)	Four (4) hrs.
			business days ´	Zone 1
			Zone 2: Six (6)	Four (4) hrs.
			business days	Zone 2
		9 to 16	Zone 1: Six (6) business	Four (4) hrs.
			days	Zone 1
			Zone 2: Seven (7)	
			business days	Four (4) hrs. Zone 2
		17 to 24	Zone 1: Seven (7)	Four (4) hrs.
			business days	Zone 1
			Zone 2: Eight (8)	
			business days	Four (4) hrs.
				Zone 2
		25 or more	ICB	ICB

DS1	1 to 8	Zone 1: Five (5)	Four (4) hrs
	1	business days	Zone 1
		Zone 2: Eight (8)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone 2
	9 to 16	Zone 1: Six (6)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone 1
		Zone 2: Nine (9)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone 2
	17 to 24	Zone 1: Seven (7)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone1
		Zone 2: Ten (10)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone 2
	25 or more	ICB	Four (4) hrs
DS3	1 to 3 Circuits	Zone 1: Seven (7)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone 1
		Zone 2: Nine (9)	Four (4) hrs
		business days	Zone 2
	4 or more Circuits	ICB	Four (4) hrs
OC3 and Higher	1 or more Circuits	ICB	Four (4) hrs

3.0 Unbundled Local Switching Service Interval Table:

		Installation	Repair
Product	Services Ordered	Commitments	Commitments
Nahandlad Casitahina Lina Sida	440	and the second s	Twonty four (24)
Unbundled Switching – Line Side Analog With Line Class Code (LCC) already supported in requested	1 to 8	Zone 1: Five (5) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
switch.	:	Zone 2: Six (6) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	9 to 16	Zone 1: Six (6) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
	47.4-04	Zone 2: Seven (7) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	17 to 24	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
		Zone 2: Eight (8) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	25 or more	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
Unbundled Switching – Line Side Analog – Existing – Vertical Feature(s) (Features change without inward line activity and not impacting	1 to 19	Two (2) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs. AS
the design of the circuit.)	20 to 39	Four (4) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs. AS
	40 or more	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs. OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs. AS
Unbundled Switching – New Line Class Code (LCC) ordered through customized routing		ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
Unbundled Switching – BRI-ISDN Line-side Port. With a Q WEST standard configuration and Line	1 to 4 Lines	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
Class Code (LCC) already supported in the requested switch		Zone 2: ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	5 or more	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
Unbundled Switching – BRI-ISDN Line-side Port. With non-standard configuration and Line Class Code (LCC) already supported in the requested switch	1 to 4 Lines	Zone 1: Seventeen (17) business days (includes 10 days for complex translations.)	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
1-33-3-3		Zone 2: ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2

	5 or more	ICB	Twenty-four (24)
			hrs.
Unbundled Switching – DS1 Trunk Port	1 to 8 Ports	Zone 1: Five (5) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
		Zone 2: Six (6) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	9 to 16 Ports	Zone 1: Six (6) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
		Zone 2: Seven (7) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	17 to 24 Ports	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 1
		Zone 2: Eight (8) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs. Zone 2
	25 or more Ports	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
Unbundled Switching – Message Trunk Groups	Zone 1:	Seven (7) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
 Translation questionnaire required Routing to trunks is ordered 	1 to 24 25 to 48	Eight (8) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
separately as Customized Routing	49 to 72	Ten (10) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
DS1 trunk port & UDIT in place.	73 to 96	Twelve (12) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	97 to 120	Fourteen (14) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	121 to 144	Fifteen (15) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	145 to 168	Sixteen (16) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	169 to 240	Eighteen (18) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	241 or more	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	Zone 2: 1 to 24	Eighteen (18) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	25 to 72	Nineteen (19) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	73 to 120	Twenty (20) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs.
	121 or more	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs.

Unbundled Switching – Two Way	1 to 8 Trunks	Zone 1: Five (5)	Twenty-four (24)
and DID Equivalent Group		business days	hrs. Zone 1
(add/change/increase)			
DS1 trunk port in place		Zone 2: Six (6)	Twenty-four (24)
		business days	hrs. Zone 2
	9 to 16 Trunks	Zone 1: Six (6)	Twenty-four (24)
		business days	hrs. Zone 1
		Zone 2: Seven (7)	Twenty-four (24)
		business days	hrs Zone 2
	17 to 24 Trunks	Zone 1: Seven (7)	Twenty-four (24)
		business days	hrs. Zone 1
		Zone 2: Eight (8)	Twenty-four (24)
		business days	hrs. Zone 2
	25 or more Trunks	ICB	Twenty-four (24)
		1.02	hrs.
Unbundled Switching – PRI-ISDN	1 to 8	Zone 1: Five (5)	4 hrs. Zone 1
Capable Trunk-Side		business days	
DS1 Trunk port in place			
		Zone 2: Six (6)	4 hrs. Zone 2
	0.1.40	business days	4 hrs. Zone 1
	9 to 16	Zone 1: Six (6)	4 nrs. Zone 1
		business days	
		Zone 2: Seven (7)	4 hrs. Zone 2
		business days	THO. ZONG Z
	17 to 24	Zone 1: Seven (7)	Four (4) hrs.
		business days	Zone 1
		Zone 2: Eight (8)	
		business days	Four (4) hrs.
			Zone 2
	25 or more	ICB	Four (4) hrs.

Unbundled Packet Switching	 Design changes – 8 Business days Non-design changes – 5 Business days Service changes – 5 Business days 	New service request – 10 business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs
----------------------------	---	---	-------------------------

4.0 Unbundled Dark Fiber Interval Table:

Installation Guidelines apply where facilities/network capacity is in place, on Qwest-owned, in region facilities. Where non-Qwest locations are involved, intervals are handled on an Individual Case Basis – (ICB).

Product	Activity/ Features	Services Ordered	FOC Guidelines	Installation Guidelines	Repair Guidelines
	,				
Initial Records Inquiry (IRI) (simple & complex)			N/A	Ten (10) business days	N/A
Field Verification And Quote Preparation (FVQP)			N/A	Twenty (20) business days	N/A
Provisioning (non- FVQP requests)			N/A	Twenty (20) business days	

5.0 Unbundled Network Elements Platform (UNE-P) Service Interval Table:

For UNE-P POTS, Saturday due dates are available under the following circumstances:

The Saturday Desired Due Date (DDD) must be at least the standard interval.

For dispatched orders, a Saturday appointment must be available and reserved in Appointment Scheduler.

For UNE-P POTS non-dispatched orders, Saturday is counted as part of the standard installation interval, even if a Saturday due date is not desired. For example: when the standard interval is 2 (two) business days, an LSR submitted on a Friday morning may have a due date as early as the following Monday.

Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
UNE-P POTS New Installs, Address Changes, or Change Requests adding new lines. Facility Check indicates "AVAILABLE (SDT)" and DISPATCH "NO"		Three (3) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
Addition, removal, or change of CO Features, PIC/LPIC change, number changes without inward line activity, or hunting changes without inward line activity		Three (3) business Days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P POTS Suspend/Restore	Customers with service placed on "vacation"	Next business day (includes Saturday)	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS 48 hrs AS
Deny/Restore	Treatment for Non- payment issues	Same business day if request received before noon MT, otherwise next business day (includes Saturday)	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P POTS New Installs, Address Changes, Changes with inward line activity Facility Check indicates "AVAILABLE DISP. REQ" and DISPATCH "YES"		Next available due date as indicated by Appointment Scheduler Note: Appointment Scheduler minimum default interval is 3 (Three) business days.	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P POTS Directory Listings Changes – • Simple (Non-complex) Listings - Simple Straight Line and/or Straight-Line Under (SLU) Listings			
■ Qwest Oregon SGAT Sixth F	levision, Exhibit C	August 27, 2002	Page 8

Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
Conversion as Specified Retail, Resale, or UNE-P POTS to UNE-P POTS		Same business day Depends on changes requested. For instance, addition of another line would follow New Installs guidelines.	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
Conversions to UNE-P POTS- UNE-P POTS to UNE-P POTS - Conversion as Is	1 to 39 Lines	Same business day if received before noon MT, or Next Business Day if received later than noon MT.	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Line Splitting – UNE-P POTS to UNE-P POTS with Line Splitting - Conversion As Specified		3 business days	24 hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Line Splitting – POTS Residence or POTS Business with Line Sharing to UNE-P POTS with Line Splitting - Conversion as Specified		3 business Days	
UNE-P PBX New Install, Conversion As	1 to 8 Trunks	Zone 1: Five (5) business Days Zone 2: Six (6) business days	Four (4) hrs
Specified, Changes (ex. PIC/LPIC or	9 to 16 Trunks	Zone 1; Six (6) business days Zone 2: Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs
feature changes, etc.), and Suspend/Restore	17 to 24 Trunks	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days ZONE 2: EIGHT (8) BUSINESS DAYS	Four (4) hrs
UNE-P DSS T1 Facility Installation	25 or more Trunks 1 to 3 Facilities	ICB Nine (9) business days	Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs
	4 to 6 Facilities 7 to 9 Facilities 10 to 12 Facilities	Twelve (12) business days Thirteen (13) business days Seventeen (17) business days	Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs

1 to 3 Facilities 4 to 6 Facilities 7 to 9 Facilities 10 to 12 Facilities 1 to 8 Trunks 9 to 16 Trunks	Twelve (12) business days Sixteen (16) business days Twenty (20) business days Twenty four (24) business days Five (5) business Days See intervals for type of change requested Five (5) business Days	Four (4) hrs
7 to 9 Facilities 10 to 12 Facilities 1 to 8 Trunks	Twenty (20) business days Twenty four (24) business days Five (5) business Days See intervals for type of change requested	Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs
10 to 12 Facilities 1 to 8 Trunks	Twenty four (24) business days Five (5) business Days See intervals for type of change requested	Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs
1 to 8 Trunks	Five (5) business Days See intervals for type of change requested	Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs
	See intervals for type of change requested	Four (4) hrs
	See intervals for type of change requested	Four (4) hrs
	Five (5) business Days	Four (4) hrs
9 to 16 Trunks		Four (4) IIIS
	Six (6) business days	Four (4) hrs
17 to 24 Trunks	Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs
Each Additional 8 Trunks	One (1) business Day for each	Four (4) hrs
1 to 10 Loops	Thirteen (13) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs
11 or more Loops	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs
1 to 10 Loops	Three (3) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs
11 or more Loops	ICB	Twenty-four (24)
1 to 10 Loops	Three (3) business days	Twenty-four (24)
11 or more Loops	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs
1 to 10 Loops	Three (3) business days if a Loop is not involved (or) Thirteen (13) business days if a Loop is added or changed	Twenty-four (24) hrs
11 or more Loops	ICB	Twenty-four (24)
1 to 3	Nine (9) business days	Four (4) hrs
	Trunks 1 to 10 Loops 11 or more Loops 1 to 10 Loops 11 or more Loops 1 to 10 Loops 11 or more Loops 11 or more Loops 11 or more Loops	Trunks 1 to 10 Loops Thirteen (13) business days Ito 10 Loops Three (3) business days if a Loop is not involved (or) Thirteen (13) business days if a Loop is added or changed Ito 3 Nine (9) business days

Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
	4 to 6 7 to 9 10 to 12 Over 12	Twelve (12) business days Thirteen (13) business Seventeen (17) business Add 4 business days for each additional 3 facilities (13-16=21 days,	Four (4) hrs
UNE-P ISDN PRI 'New'-	1 to 3 Trunks	17-20=25 days, etc.) Twelve (12) business days	Four (4) hrs
Trunks	4 to 6 Trunks 7 to 9 Trunks	Sixteen (16) business days Twenty (20) business days	Four (4) hrs Four (4) hrs
	10 to 12 Trunks	Twenty (20) business days days	Four (4) hrs
	13 or more Trunks	Facility due date plus 5 days	Four (4) hrs

Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
Conversion to UNE-P ISDN PRI- As Specified		See intervals for type of change requested	Four (4) hrs
As Is		Five (5) business days	Four (4) hrs
UNE-P ISDN PRI- Add/Change Trunks on Existing Facility	1 to 8	Five (5) business days business days	Four (4) hrs
	9 to 16	Six (6) business days	Four (4) hrs
	17 to 24	Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs
	Over 25	ICB	Four (4) hrs
UNE-P Centrex 21 - Non Designed- Conversions as Specified		Five (5) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex 21 - Non Designed- New Installations, Address Changes, and Change Requests adding new lines	[Facility check indicates "Available Dispatch Required" and Dispatch "Yes".]	Next available due date as indicated by Appointment Scheduler Note: Appointment Scheduler minimum default interval is 3 (Three) business days.	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] Common Block Configuration	1 to 21 Lines - No Optional Features	Twenty (20) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
Required - Establish Common Block	1 to 21 Lines - w/ Optional Features (i.e., ARS, DFIs, SMDR, UCD, etc.)	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
	22 or more Lines with or without Optional Features	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] Common Block Configuration Required - Feature Additions requiring Common Block activity per Common Block	1 to 10 Lines	Twenty (20) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
	11 or more Lines	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS

Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] Common Block Configuration Required - Line Class Codes (LCCs)/ CAT/NCOS/DPAT additions/changes requiring Common Block work.	Per Common Block (must be existing Line Class Codes(LCCs)/ CAT/NCOS/DPAT)	Five (5) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
	If new LCC/CAT/NCOS or DPAT	Twenty (20) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] Common Block Configuration Required - Centrex Management System (CMS)	New Common Blocks & Cust ID's (lines installed at the same time the Common Block is installed)	Twenty (20) business days (after the initial Common Block & associated lines are installed)	N/A
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] Common Block Configuration Required - Designed Services subsequent to initial Common Block installation	Tie Lines/DFI/FX	Thirteen (13) business days (may be longer due to facility due date requirements)	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only]	Additional/New Station Lines to be added to CMS	Five (5) business days after line is installed	N/A
No Common Block Configuration Required - Centrex Management System (CMS) Network Access Registers (NARs)	Additions Change from Non Blocked to Blocked Service	Five (5) business days ICB	N/A N/A

Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Repair Commitments
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] No Common Block Configuration Required - Station Lines (subsequent to the establishment of the Common Block) Includes:	1 to 10 Lines per location	Five (5) business days or Next available due date thereafter as indicated by Appointment Scheduler.	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
NOTE: On conversions, numbers are "chipped" into the Common Block at the time of installation.	11 to 20 Lines per location	Ten (10) business days or Next available due date thereafter as indicated by Appointment Scheduler.	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
	21 or more Lines per location	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] No Common Block	1 to 19 Lines	Three (3) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
Configuration Required Line Feature changes/additions/ Removals	20 or more Lines	ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] No Common Block Configuration Required Designed Services subsequent to initial Common Block installation	Tie Lines/DFI/FX	Thirteen (13) business days (may be longer due to facility due date requirements)	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P Centron [Centron is MN only] No Common Block	Subsequent to Common Block Installation	Twenty (20) business days (may be longer if the activation of ARS is tied to a Private Line facility installation)	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
Configuration Required Automatic Route Selection (ARS)	Changes to Patterns: 1 to 25 changes 26 to 50 changes 51 or more changes	business days: Five (5) days Ten (10) days Twenty (20) days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS
	Adding new Patterns	Twenty (20) business days	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48) hrs AS

		Lucate Heticas Commitments	Repair Commitments
Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P	Per Request	Thirteen (13) business days	Twenty-four (24)
Centron			hrs OOS
[Centron is MN only]			Forty-eight (48) hrs
No Common Block			AS
Configuration Required			,
Uniform Call Distribution (UCD)			
UNE-P Centrex Plus / UNE-P	Blocks	Five (5) business days	N/A
Centron	(No limit on amount		
[Centron is MN only]	of numbers.)		
No Common Block			
Configuration Required			
Additional Numbers subsequent			
to initial Common Block			
installation			
NOTE: Additional numbers are			
"chipped" into the Common			
Block at the time of request.			

6.0 Enhanced Extended Loop Service Interval Table (EEL):

			Repair
Product	Services Ordered	Installation Commitments	Commitments
Enhanced Extended Loop	1 to 8	Zone 1: Five (5) business days	Four (4) hrs
(EEL)-	1.00		Zone 1
DS0 or Voice Grade		Zone 2: Six (6) business days	
Equivalent			Four (4) hrs
Lquivalent			Zone 2
	9 to 16	Zone 1: Six (6) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 1
		Zone 2: Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 2
	17 to 24	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 1
		Zone 2: Eight (8) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 2
	25 or more	ICB	Four (4) hrs
Enhanced Extended Loop (EEL) –	1 to 8	Zone 1: Five (5) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 1
DS1		Zone 2: Eight (8) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 2
	9 to 16	Zone 1: Six (6) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 1
		Zone 2: Nine (9) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 2
	17 to 24	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 1
		Zone 2: Ten (10) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 2
1	25 or more	ICB	Four (4) hrs
Enhanced Extended Loop (EEL) – DS3	1 to 3 Circuits	Zone 1: Seven (7) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 1
		Zone 2: Nine (9) business days	Four (4) hrs Zone 2
	4 or more Circuits	ICB	Four (4) hrs
Enhanced Extended Loop Conversions (EEL-C) –		ICB	Twenty-four (24) hrs OOS Forty-eight (48)
Private Line (PLTS) - Conversion as is			hrs AS
- COLIVERSION AS IS	_1		

Installation Guidelines apply where facilities/network capacity is in place. Where facilities/network capacity are not in place, intervals are handled on an Individual Case Basis (ICB).

USOC For Feature	Feature Description "
3BL	3-Way Call Block
3CW	Call Transfer – Trunk Side
53W	Open Switch Interval Protection
69B1X	Call Forwarding - Busy Line
69D	Call Pick-up Directed
69H	Call Forwarding - Don't Answer
69J	Call Forwarding - Busy Line
6APPK	Call Hold
6MD	Barge-In
6SY	Call Waiting Terminating
6SZ	Call Waiting Originating
9FK	Secretarial Listing
A6PPK	Additional Primary Directory Number, Per PDN
A6QPN	Additional Secondary Directory Number*
ACS	Additional Call Appearances, Per Appearance
AR5	ARS Patterns Per Facility Terminating In Patterns
ARS-B	Automatic Route Selection, Common Equip
AS9	Additional Shared Call Appearance, Per Appearance
AYK	Class Anonymous Call Rejection
B2DPK	Automatic Dial
BOV	Executive Busy Override
C4Z	Call Park
CLT	Additional Directory Listing
CMD	Customer Dialed Account Recording
СТР	Call Transfer - All Calls
CV9	Call Forwarding – Variable
CXT	Remote Access Service
D06	Secondary DN
D08	Multiple Shared Call Appearances Of A DN
DAL	Foreign Listing
DHA	Distinctive Alert
DMA	Directed Call Pick-up - Per Line, Barge-In
DO6	Secondary Directory Number
DO8	Shared Directory Number
DPB	Directed Call Pick-up - Per System
E1N	Intracall
E3D	Speed Call
E3F	Speed Calling – 30 Per Line Accessing List
E3P	Call Pick-up
E3PPK	Call Pick-up
E62	Call Waiting Dial Originating

: USOC For Feature	Feature Description
E6D	Directed Call Pick-up - Per Line, Non Barge-In
E6G	Call Forwarding – Busy Restricted
E6GUR	Call Forwarding – Busy Unrestricted
E6N	Call Waiting – Intragroup, Per Line Equipped
E8C	Speed Calling 8#
E9G	Call Forwarding - Don't Answer Restricted
E9GUR	Call Forwarding - Don't Answer Unrestricted
EAB	Call Hold
EAT	Call Forwarding - Variable
EBR	Attendant Camp-On And Indication Of Camp-On
EGR	Group Use Service
ЕН6	Multiline Hunt Group - Circular Hunt
EH8	Multiline Hunt Group - Preferential List Hunt - First Line -
	Equipped
EH9	Multiline Hunt Group - Preferential List Hunt Additional Line
	Equipped
EO3	Call Transfer
ERB	Call Forward Busy - Cust Activate
ERD	Call Forward Don't Answer - Cust Activate
ESC	3-Way
ESH	Convenience Dialing - Shared User
ESHT3	Speed Calling - 30 Per List
ESHT6	Speed Calling - 6 Per List
ESM	Call Forward Variable
EST	Speed Calling - 6 Per Line Accessing List
ESX	Call Waiting
ESZ	Call Waiting - Originating
ETD	Call Diversion
ETG	Call Restriction
ETQPB/BLF	Direct Station Selection/Busy Lamp Field
ETQPB/GIC	Group Intercom All Calls
ETQPB/MWI	Message Center Bus Set
EVB	Call Forward Busy – Programmed
EVBHG	Call Forward Busy - Per Hunt Group
EVD	Call Forward Don't Answer – Programmed
EVDHG	Call Forward Don't Answer - Per Hunt Group
EVF	Call Forward Busy Line Don't Answer, Forward To Outside
	Number
EVFHG	Call Forward Busy Line Don't Answer, Forward To Outside
	Number, Per Hunt Group
EVK	Call Forward Busy Line Don't Answer, Overflow

USOC For Feature	Feature Description
EVKHG	Call Forward Busy Line Don't Answer, Overflow, Per Hunt
	Group
EVO	Call Forward Busy Line, Overflow
EVOHG	Call Forward Busy Line, Overflow - Per Hunt Group
EY3PS	Network Speed Call
FAL	Additional Listing In Another Directory
FBJ	Call Forward, Busy Line – Expanded
FBJHG	Call Forward, Busy Line – Expanded - Per Hunt Group
FCU/FCY	Call Forwarding-Programmable
FDJ	Call Forward, Don't Answer – Expanded
FDJHG	Call Forward, Don't Answer – Expanded - Per Hunt Group
FGDPN	Secondary Directory Number, Per SDN
FID LNR after line USOC	Last Number Redial
FID MSB after line USOC	Make Set Busy
FID NDT after line USOC	Data Call Protection
FID PRK after line USOC	Call Park
FKAPN	Continuous Redial, Per PDN
FKDPN	Last Call Return, Per PDN
FKEPN	Selective Call Forwarding, Per PDN
FKQPN	Call Rejection, Per PDN
FNA	Alternate Call Listing
FOQ	Call Forwarding Without Call Completion
FVJ	Call Forwarding Busy Line/Don't Answer Interoffice
FVJHG	Call Forwarding Busy Line/Don't Answer Interoffice - Per
	Hunt Group
G5BPN	X.25 Reverse Charge Acceptance, Per Number
GFDPN	Packet Switched Data Including One X.25 Logical Channel
GSVPK	X.25 Throughput Class Negotiation
GVJ	Speed Calling - 1 & 2 Digit List
GVT	6-Way
GVV	Speed Calling - 1 & 2 Digit List
GVZ	Speed Calling - 1 & 2 Digit List
GXEPN	X.25 Fast Select Acceptance, Per Number
GXGPK	X.25 Flow Control Parameter Negotiation
H6U	Hunting – UCD - Data
H6UPG	Hunting – UCD - Data - Per Group
HBS	Last Call Return Block
HCKPG	Circular Hunting - Per Group
HDT	Hunting - Circular – Data
HDTPG	Hunting - Circular - Data - Per Group
HLA	Hot Line

USOC For Feature	Feature Description
HSHHP	Preferential Hunting
HSO	Series Completion Per Each TN Hunted To
HTG	Hunting Feature
HX2	Call Waiting Terminating
JUL	Joint User Listing
KX9	Toll Restriction
LBN	Caller Id LIDB Listing
M1W	Message Waiting Indicator Audible/Visible
MAZ	Analog Call Appearance
MGN	Audible Message Waiting Service
MJJPK	Conference Calling Meet Me
MO9PK	Conference Calling Preset
MUMHT	Centrex Billing; Network Access Register Sharing
	Capability
MV5	Visual Message Waiting Service
N13	Call Transfer/Three Way
N2D	Hunting - Sequential - Data
N2DPG	Hunting - Sequential - Data - Per Group
N3CPB	Non-Standard Configuration Group, Per Button
NAE	Shared Call Appearance, Per Appearance
NBWPN	Message Waiting Indication, Per PDN
NC8PN	Priority Call, Per PDN
NCE	Class Selective Call Forwarding
NDD	Caller ID Blocking-All Calls, Per PDN
NDK	Automatic Identified Outward Dialing
NF4VC	Calling Number Id Feature Package
NF4VF	Flexible Calling Feature Package
NGQ	Did Sequential Number Block
NGS	20 Sequential DID Numbers
NHGPG	Key Short Hunt, Per Group
NHGPN	Key Short Hunt, Per Number
NHN	Each DID Number
NHNRN	Each DID Reserved
NJEPN	Call Forwarding Variable-All Calls-Voice, Per DN
NJGPN	Call Forwarding Busy Line-All Calls-Voice, Per DN
NJKPN	Call Forwarding Don't Answer-All Calls-Voice, Per DN
NKM	Class Calling Number Delivery Blocking
NKM	Caller-ID Block Per Line
NLT	Non-Listed Service
NM1PP	Isdn Calling Name Delivery
NMCPN	Call Name Id, Per Number

USOC For Feature	Feature Description
NN8PK	Speed Calling (8), Per Terminal
NNK	CLASS Name /#
NPU	Non-Published Service
NQ1PN	Call Exclusion, Per DN
NQ2PN	Call Forwarding Busy Line For Circuit-Switched Data
NQMPN	Call Forwarding Don't Answer For Circuit-Switched Data
NRCJ1	Call Forwarding - Outside
NRCJ6	Call Waiting – Intragroup, Per System
NSD	Caller Identification Number
NSH	Alternate Listing
NSK	Class Priority Call
NSQ	Class Last Call Return
NSS	Class Continuous Redial
NSW	No Solicitation Calls Directory Listing
NSY	Class Selective Call Rejection
NTU	Night Service (Trunk Answer Any Station)
NU4PN	Call Forwarding Variable-All Calls For Circuit Switched Data
NW9AL	Additional X.25 Logical Channel, Per Logical Channel
NWT	Flexible Calling Feature Package
NXJPK	Speed Calling (30), Per Terminal
NZ6PK	Six Way Conference, Per Terminal
NZHPN	Call Pick-up, Per Number
NZQ	Hunting – Sequential
NZQPG	Hunting – Sequential - Per Group
NZS	Hunting – Circular
NZSPG	Hunting – Circular - Per Group
NZT	Hunting – UCD
NZTPG	Hunting – UCD - Per Group
NZVPG	Intercom, Per Group
OBK5X	Optional Calling Plans*
OTQ	Outgoing Trunk Queuing
PLC	Code Calling
PLS	Advanced Private Line Termination
RBVXC	International Toll Block
RD7PN	Redirecting Number Delivery, Per Number
REAGF	Block Compromise Charge-Removal Of A TN From A
	Sequential Number Block
REAGG	Block Compromise Charge-Temporary Removal Of A TN
	From A Sequential Number Block
REAGM	Changing Number Of Digits Outpulsed, Per Change
REAGN	Changing Signaling, Per Change

USOC For Feature	Feature Description
RGE	Automatic Callback
RGG1A	Custom Ringing
RGG1B	Custom Ringing
RGG1C	Custom Ringing
RGG2A	Custom Ringing
RGG2B	Custom Ringing
RGG2C	Custom Ringing
RGG3A	Custom Ringing
RGG3B	Custom Ringing
RGG3C	Custom Ringing
RN4PP	Isdn Redirecting Name Delivery
RNCEP	Easy Number
RNN	Distinctive Call Waiting Tone
RTV1Q	Toll Restriction – Billed Number Screening
RTV1X	Toll Restriction – Billed Number Screening
RTV2Q	Toll Restriction – Billed Number Screening
RTV3Q	Toll Restriction – Billed Number Screening
RTV4Q	Toll Restriction – Billed Number Screening
RTVXN	Restriction Of 976 Calls
RTVXQ	Toll Restriction – Billed Number Screening
RTVXY	10xxx Direct Dialed Blocking
RTY	Toll Restriction Service Individual & Key Lines
SE3PG	Hunting - Series Completion - Per Group
SE3PG	Series Completion Hunt, Per Group
SE3PN	Hunting - Series Completion - Per #
SEA	Selective Class Of Call Screening Per Access Line
SRG	Selective Class Of Call Screening Per Line Or Trunk
TW1	Talking Call Waiting
U1E	Loop Extension Technology
XLL	Directory Line Of Information
XRW,XRS	2B+D (Circuit Switched Data)*
ZNBHX	Zone 2 - With Hunting; In Central (EAS)
ZPTMX	Isdn Call Transfer Per T-1 Facility

VERTICAL SWITCH FEATURES FOR UNE-SWITCHING

PACKAGES

UVKBX	Call Waiting/Cancel, Speed Call 30, 3-Way Automatic Call Back, and Call Forward Variable
UVKEX	Basic Vertical Feature Package & Class Features, Call Waiting ID, Call Name & Number Delivery, Continuous Redial, Selective Call Forwarding, Selective Call Rejection, and Anonymous Call Rejection